# From Origin to Destination: Family Dynamics of Immigrants and Their Children in Western Europe

Ka U Ng

Department of Sociology McGill University, Montréal June 2023

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Sociology at McGill University

© Ka U Ng, 2023

### Abstract

This dissertation consists of four articles that contribute to the sociology of migration and demographic research on families and fertility. It examines family-related attitudes across immigrant generations, focusing on gender roles and fertility ideals. It finds that attitudes toward gender roles are more influenced by acculturation, while attitudes toward ideal family size are less susceptible to such pressures. Second, it distinguishes between attitudes and behavior, showing that fertility norms in the parental country of origin have little effect on fertility behavior in the second generation.

The first empirical chapter uses the European Social Survey to examine gender role attitudes among Muslim and non-Muslim immigrants and their children. It finds that Muslim immigrants hold more traditional gender roles, but are not more influenced by the norms of the country of origin. Second-generation Muslims have more liberal attitudes. The second chapter, based on the EURISLAM survey, examines the impact of social contacts on attitudes towards women's employment and men's domestic roles in Muslim immigrant families. It suggests that private social interactions with natives play a key role in the acculturation of gender role ideologies. The third chapter uses the TeO survey to examine the influence of fertility norms in the country of origin on family attitudes and fertility behavior among immigrant children in France. Fertility behavior converges with that of the majority population, but fertility ideals remain influenced by parental origin-country norms. The fourth chapter, also using TeO, examines how religion and

language practices in immigrant families affect second-generation fertility socialization. Religion influences ideal family size, while language moderates the influence of the country of origin.

The final chapter discusses the contributions and limitations of the research, highlighting the contrast in dissimilation between gender role ideology and second-generation fertility attitudes. It suggests future directions to address the challenges of studying cultural norms and potential biases related to migrant selection.

## Résumé

Cette thèse, composée de quatre articles, contribue significativement à la sociologie de la migration et aux études démographiques sur la famille et la fécondité. Elle aborde deux principales contributions. Tout d'abord, elle examine les évolutions intergénérationnelles dans le contexte de l'immigration, en analysant les attitudes et comportements liés à l'idéologie de genre et aux normes de fécondité, en distinguant l'influence des facteurs pré-migratoires, des pratiques culturelles (comme la langue et la religion) et des interactions avec la société d'accueil. Les résultats révèlent que les attitudes envers les rôles de genre, un sujet central du débat public sur l'intégration des migrants en Europe, sont sensibles à l'acculturation, tandis que les attitudes envers la taille idéale de la famille, considérées comme des questions privées, le sont moins. Deuxièmement, l'étude démontre que les normes de fécondité du pays d'origine des parents influencent les idéaux de fécondité de la deuxième génération, mais ont peu d'impact sur leur comportement en matière de fécondité.

Le premier chapitre, basé sur l'enquête sociale européenne (ESS), explore l'influence des normes de genre dans le pays d'origine et de destination sur les attitudes des immigrants et de leurs enfants, en distinguant entre familles musulmanes et non musulmanes. Il confirme que les immigrants d'origine musulmane adoptent davantage de rôles de genre traditionnels, mais sans être davantage influencés par les normes du pays d'origine. En fait, les attitudes des immigrants musulmans sont plus similaires à celles de la société d'accueil que celles des immigrants non musulmans. Les attitudes des musulmans de deuxième génération sont aussi libérales que celles des non-musulmans.

Le deuxième chapitre, basé sur l'enquête EURISLAM, analyse comment les contacts sociaux dans les sphères publique et privée influencent les attitudes envers le travail des femmes et des hommes dans les familles musulmanes immigrées. Les résultats montrent que des liens sociaux plus forts dans la sphère privée, en particulier avec des amis et des membres de la famille de la société d'accueil, sont associés à des attitudes plus égalitaires, tandis que les contacts sociaux dans la sphère publique ne le sont pas.

Le troisième chapitre, utilisant l'enquête Trajectoires et Origines (TeO), examine l'impact des normes de fécondité du pays d'origine sur les attitudes familiales et le comportement de fécondité des enfants d'immigrés en France. Les résultats indiquent que le comportement de fécondité converge avec la population majoritaire, mais les idéaux de fécondité restent influencés par les normes du pays d'origine des parents.

Le quatrième chapitre, également basé sur l'enquête TeO, explore comment la religion et la langue influencent différemment la socialisation de la deuxième génération en matière de fécondité. La religion influence directement la taille idéale de la famille, tandis que la langue modère l'influence du pays d'origine.

Le dernier chapitre résume les contributions et les limites de la recherche, mettant en évidence la différence de dissimilation entre l'idéologie des rôles de genre et les attitudes en matière de fécondité au sein de la deuxième génération. Il suggère également des orientations futures pour surmonter les défis liés à la mesure des normes culturelles dominantes et aux biais potentiels liés à la sélection des immigrants.

## Acknowledgments

This dissertation stands as a remarkable achievement in my extensive and sometimes convoluted academic journey. Beyond its scholarly significance, this dissertation is of great personal importance not only to me, but also to my family. Considering that neither of my parents had the opportunity to complete elementary school, I feel fortunate to be the first in my generation to successfully complete a dissertation. While my parents may not have the resources to help me overcome educational and academic obstacles, they provide unwavering support, both financially and emotionally, that allows me to pursue my goals and complete this dissertation. Without their invaluable help, it would have been impossible to overcome the myriad of challenges along this lonely path. Also, I am grateful that this dissertation can be supported by one of the most prestigious funding projects for Ph.D. candidates from the Taiwanese government - 2022 National Science and Technology Council Taiwanese Overseas Pioneers Grants (TOP Grants).

I consider myself incredibly fortunate to have been supported by an exceptional group of mentors who have played a pivotal role in fostering my passion for this field. Among them, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to Thomas Soehl, whose guidance and expertise have had a profound impact on shaping my research skills. Thomas embodies a diverse set of intellectual skills, an insatiable curiosity, and an unwavering determination that have made my journey through graduate school more enlightening than I could have ever anticipated. It brings to mind his own acknowledgment in his dissertation at UCLA, where he humbly stated, "I cannot repay the personal and intellectual debt I owe him [his advisor], but can only do my best to pay it forward to the next generation." Well, I want to say that directly to you, Thomas - you have done that and more! You are an extraordinary advisor, and I am eternally grateful for your guidance and support.

I would like to highlight two instances where I am particularly grateful for Thomas' help. During his vacation in Germany, while he was spending time with his family, I was in the midst of developing the chapters for my dissertation, wrestling with over a hundred different ideas. Despite the significant time difference, I had several Zoom meetings with him, discussing my ideas and initial findings, even when it was late at night in Germany. I could sense his fatigue, but he remained enthusiastic about engaging in academic discussions with me. When he returned to Montreal last summer, I could tell he was still adjusting to jet lag, but he eagerly arranged to meet me in person in a park near his home. As we talked about research, he encouraged me to consider applying for a tenure-track assistant professor position while our daughters played together. These are just two examples of the wonderful moments we shared, and there are countless more that I have trouble putting into words here.

Thomas is not the only McGill faculty member to whom I am indebted. Working with Sarah Brauner-Otto has been a privilege, as her unwavering commitment to precision and meticulousness has greatly helped me untangle crucial complexities in my research. It is truly remarkable that I had the opportunity to take three of Sarah's courses during my Ph.D. program: Sociology of Population, Demographic Method, and Sociology of Fertility. When I first arrived at McGill, my English writing skills were below par. However, Sarah kindly read my memo and provided me with invaluable suggestions. I cannot imagine completing this dissertation without her help. In addition, she has played an important role as one of the most influential mentors in my life. Throughout the pandemic, she has guided me in conducting demographic research and encouraged me to focus on low-income settings such as Nepal. While Thomas taught me the ways of a migration scholar, Sarah mentored me to become a true demographer. Since my early days at McGill, I have had the privilege of being mentored by Céline Le Bourdais, widely recognized as the foremost family scholar in Canada. Céline has generously shared her wealth of experience with me, imparting valuable knowledge on various aspects of being a family scholar, including methodologies and theories. Along with Sarah and Thomas, Céline provided me with many useful suggestions for my dissertation proposal. Significantly, despite her retirement last summer, Céline remained enthusiastic about writing letters of recommendation on my behalf and inspiring me to follow in her footsteps as a family scholar. It has been a pleasure to have her support throughout my academic journey at McGill.

I owe much of my success in completing this dissertation to the people and institutions at McGill. However, my academic journey did not begin in Montréal. Many years ago, I was an undergraduate student at National Taiwan University. I often took a back seat and rarely engaged with my professors. It was during this time that I met the first advisor who had a profound impact on my life: Jay Chih-Jou Chen. He became not only my mentor, but also a dear friend. Jay played a pivotal role in shaping my path by strongly encouraging me to pursue my doctoral studies in North America. Under his guidance, I not only gained knowledge in my academic field, but also learned how to be a compassionate and responsible individual. The debt I owe him, both intellectually and personally, is immeasurable. Although I cannot fully repay him, I am committed to following in his footsteps and striving to inspire future generations to the best of my ability. Thung-Hong Lin, Ming-Chi Chen, Kuo-Hsien Su, and Janet Chen-Lan Kuo were instrumental in my education, teaching me invaluable lessons in social statistics and guiding me through the field of social research. To this day, we maintain our relationship and continue to collaborate on our research efforts. They are the main reasons why I had the opportunity to study at McGill, and I am deeply grateful for their support. I would also like to thank Kate Choi at Western University and

Renee Luthra at the University of Essex. Their invaluable and insightful suggestions were instrumental in helping me overcome numerous obstacles during the writing of my dissertation.

During my time in Taipei and Montréal, I received tremendous support from many people. Kin Man Wan, Louis Chao, BW Hu, Sakeef Karim, Ian Van Haren, Zachary Marshall, Winnie Yang, Yvonne Chang, Alicia Poole, Maike Issac, Lysandre Champagne, Ana Canedo, Julia Descamps, Ken Hsieh, and members of the NTU Sociology Research Group all played an important role in my journey. Kin Man, Sakeef and Ian, your wisdom, encouragement, and advice were indispensable, and I truly believe that I would not have been able to complete this dissertation without your guidance. I am especially grateful to Lysandre and Julia, as their help was crucial in preparing my French abstract. I am sure there are others whose names have been inadvertently omitted from this list. Their friendship has provided unwavering support through the ups and downs of the past five years. I extend my heartfelt gratitude to every one of you.

Finally, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my family. It is difficult to find the right words to begin to express my gratitude. My parents, Un Chan and Wai, have been unwavering in their support throughout this long educational journey that has taken me to a place halfway around the world. Their support and understanding mean the world to me and I am deeply grateful for their presence in my life. To Amber, my love and partner through these years, I would also like to express my sincere gratitude. Without her, none of this would have been possible or would have made sense. She is the driving force behind my perseverance for our family, especially during the most difficult times. Amber, you are the reason I keep going. To my daughter Eva, you are simply the best. I know that the path we have chosen, filled with different places, cultures and schools, has not been easy for you. Despite the challenges, you have excelled both academically and as a person. Your strength and resilience inspire me, and I am so proud to be your parent. And to my

little one, Bruno, who entered the world as I began writing this dissertation. Your presence has been a source of focus and motivation. I cannot imagine navigating this research journey without you. To my entire family, your unwavering support, understanding, and love have been the pillars that have sustained me. I am forever grateful to each one of you.

# **Table of Contents**

ABSTRACT	II
RESUME	IV
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	VI
CHAPTER 1	1
1.1 CONTEXT OF EMIGRATION IN FAMILY STUDIES	3
1.2 MECHANISMS SHAPING ASSIMILATION TRAJECTORIES IN FAMILY DYNAMICS	5
1.2.1 Religion: Muslims vs. non-Muslims	5
1.2.2 Language: The Uses of Origin-country Language at Home	7
1.3 METHODOLOGY: VARIABLE-BASED APPROACH RATHER THAN NOMINAL APPROACH	
1.4 The Four Empirical Chapters	9
1.4.1 Chapter 2	9
1.4.2 Chapter 3	9
1.4.3 Chapter 4	. 10
1.4.4 Chapter 5	. 10
1.5 CONTRIBUTIONS TO ORIGINAL KNOWLEDGE	11
1.6 CONTRIBUTIONS TO AUTHORS	12
1.7 References	13
CHAPTER 2	36
2.1 RELIGION AND GENDER ROLE ATTITUDES IN THE CONTEXT OF MIGRATION	40
2.1.1 Islamic doctrine and practices	40
2.1.2 Gender norms in the country of origin	42
2.1.3 Symbolic boundary and blocked acculturation	44
2.2 DATA AND METHODS	45
2.2.1 Sample and Dataset	45
2.2.2 Dependent Variable	46
2.2.3 Independent Variables	49
2.2.4 Control Variables	. 52
2.2.5 Method	. 53
2.3 Results	57
2.4 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	63
2.5 References	69
2.6 Appendix	76
INTERLUDE I	80

CHAPTER 3	
3.1 BLOCKED ACCULTURATION: SOCIAL C	ONTACTS WITH NATIVES AND GENDER ROLE
3.2 PUBLIC-SPHERE SOCIAL CONTACTS WIT 85	TH NATIVES: NEIGHBOURHOOD AND WORKPLACE
	ITH NATIVES: FAMILY MEMBERS AND FRIENDS 87
	TITUDES TOWARD WOMEN'S EMPLOYMENT AND
3.5 DATA AND METHODS	
3.5.1 Dependent variables	
3.5.2 Independent variables	
3.5.3 Control variables	
3.5.4 Analytic strategy	
3.6 Results	
3.7 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	
3.8 References	
3.8 APPENDIX	
INTERLUDE II	
CHAPTER 4	
	ES: EXPLAINING FERTILITY IDEALS AND BEHAVIORS
*	
-	
INTERLUDE III	
CHAPTER 5	
5.1 FERTILITY SOCIALIZATION IN THE CON	TEXT OF MIGRATION
5.1.1 Fertility Dissimilation in Fertility Ia	leals
	nce of Religion during Childhood
· · ·	d there: Origin-country language
c c	

5.3 DATA, VARIABLES, AND METHOD	
5.3.1 Dependent variable	
5.3.2 Independent variables	
5.3.3 Control variables	
5.4 Results	189
5.4.1 Language use in migrant families: French and non-French official lang	uage origin
countries	
5.4.2 Generational differences: dissimilation from the origin country?	
5.4.3 Family socialization: Religion and language	195
5.5 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	199
5.6 References	
5.7 Appendix	
CHAPTER 6	222
6.1 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	
6.1.1 Selection Bias and Measures of Origin-country Cultural Norms	224
6.1.2 Intergenerational Transmission	227
6.1.3 Gendered Acculturation	229
6.2 SUMMARY	
6.3 References	
GENERAL BIBLIOGRAPHY	

# List of Figures

2.1	GENDER ATTITUDES TOWARD WOMEN'S EMPLOYMENT IN ORIGIN COUNTRIES
2.2 Musl	EFFECTS OF ORIGIN- AND SETTLEMENT-COUNTRY NORMS ON MUSLIMS AND NON- IMS
3.1	PREDICTED PROBABILITIES OF SOCIAL CONTACTS: WOMEN'S EMPLOYMENT 103
3.2	PREDICTED PROBABILITIES OF SOCIAL CONTACTS: MEN'S DOMESTIC WORK 105
4.1	ORIGIN-COUNTRY FERTILITY NORMS
4.A.1	THE DATA SOURCES OF ORIGIN-COUNTRY FERTILITY IDEAL
5.1	PATH DIAGRAM 174
5.2	PARENTAL ORIGIN-COUNTRY FERTILITY IDEAL
5.3 THE CI	The influence of origin-country fertility ideal on the ideal family size among hildren of immigrants by language use at home during childhood $196$
5.4	THE INFLUENCE OF ORIGIN-COUNTRY FERTILITY IDEAL, NON FRENCH
5.5	THE INFLUENCE OF ORIGIN-COUNTRY FERTILITY IDEAL, FRENCH

# List of Tables

2.1	DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS OF VARIABLES
2.2	CROSS-CLASSIFIED MIXED MODEL OF ATTITUDES TOWARD GENDER ROLES
2.A1	MISSING PERCENTAGES FOR ALL VARIABLES OF INTEREST
2.A2	MULTILEVEL ORDERED LOGISTIC REGRESSION MODELS
3.1	DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS OF THE SAMPLE
3.2 WITH	AVERAGED MARGINAL EFFECTS OF LOGISTIC REGRESSION MODEL ON SOCIAL CONTACTS NATIVES PREDICTING ATTITUDE TOWARD WOMEN'S EMPLOYMENT
3.3 WITH	AVERAGED MARGINAL EFFECTS OF LOGISTIC REGRESSION MODEL ON SOCIAL CONTACTS NATIVES PREDICTING ATTITUDE TOWARD MEN DOING DOMESTIC CHORES
3.A1	STANDARDIZED CONFIRMATORY FACTOR ANALYSES OF RELIGIOSITY 117
4.1	DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS OF IMMIGRANT SAMPLE IN THE TEO 129
4.2	POISSON REGRESSION ON THE PERSONAL IDEAL NUMBER OF CHILDREN
4.3	Cox hazard models on childbirths among immigrants' daughters 140
4.4	COX HAZARD MODELS ON CHILDBIRTHS AMONG IMMIGRANTS' SONS 141
4.A1	Cox hazard models on the first birth among immigrants daughters 157
4.A2	Cox hazard models on the second birth among immigrants daughters 159
4.A3	Cox hazard models on the third birth among immigrants daughters
4.A4	Cox hazard models on the first birth among immigrants sons 164
4.A5	Cox hazard models on the second birth among immigrants sons 167
4.A6	Cox hazard models on the third birth among immigrants sons

5.1	DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS OF IMMIGRANT SAMPLE IN THE TEO
5.2	SUMMARY STATISTICS FOR LANGUAGE USE DURING CHILDHOOD
5.3	POISSON REGRESSION ON FERTILITY IDEALS, GENERATIONAL DIFFERENCES
5.4	POISSON REGRESSION ON FERTILITY IDEALS AMONG CHILDREN OF IMMIGRANTS
5.A1	POISSON REGRESSION ON FERTILITY IDEALS, GENERATIONAL DIFFERENCES
5.A2	POISSON REGRESSION ON FERTILITY IDEALS AMONG CHILDREN OF IMMIGRANTS
5.A3	POISSON REGRESSION ON FERTILITY IDEALS AMONG SECOND GENERATION
5.A4	POISSON REGRESSION ON FERTILITY IDEALS IN GENERATIONAL DIFFERENCES, TFR 218
5.A5	POISSON REGRESSION ON FERTILITY IDEALS AMONG CHILDREN OF IMMIGRANTS, TFR. $220$

## **Chapter 1**

## Introduction

How does the existing literature study examine the integration of migrants? Proponents of assimilation theory – whether neo-assimilation or segmented assimilation – have consistently taken migrants' arrival in the destination country as the analytic starting point, focusing on the role of the context of *immigration* in the assimilation processes. This line of literature has made valuable contributions to understanding the role of ethnic difference and the context of immigration in immigrants' assimilation outcomes (e.g., Alba and Nee 2003; Gordon 1964; Portes and Rumbaut 2001). However, this literature overlooks the cross-border nature of migration, in which all *immigrants* are also *emigrants*. All migrants come from specific places with specific cultural and social conditions and have been socialized by the context of emigration before leaving their country of birth and arriving in their new country. As a result, while assimilation theories have paid much attention to the conditions of immigrants and their children in the destination

country, they have neglected the long shadow of the context of origin (for an exception, see Luthra, Waldinger, and Soehl 2018).

But how can we better conceptualize and understand the context of emigration? Recent literature on migration offers two complementary conceptual and empirical approaches that contribute to the study of migration. The first approach focuses on the influence of origin countries and examines how this influence shapes the outcomes of migrants and their children, such as education and labor force performance (see Luthra, Soehl, and Waldinger 2018; Luthra, Waldinger, et al. 2018). Whereas the traditional approach treats origin country membership as a categorical characteristic (e.g., represented by a dummy variable indicating Mexican or Turkish), this new approach directly measures the origin country context (e.g., using a continuous measure of political environment or cultural norms) as a single indicator. This direct measurement of the "culture" of origin allows us to examine how this cultural context shapes *assimilation* trajectories.

The second approach is known as the *dissimilation* perspective. This perspective offers an alternative way of looking at the outcomes of immigrants and their children. Its main argument is that as immigrants and their children become more similar to other members of the destination country, they also become dissimilar to the non-immigrants they left behind (as discussed by FitzGerald 2012). However, this process of becoming different has long been overlooked by migration scholars. The dissimilation perspective can provide a better understanding of how immigrants and their children become different from non-migrants in their countries of origin and shed light on the mechanisms that may influence the dissimilation process. This perspective captures an important aspect of migrants' reality that is often overlooked when adopting the exclusive perspective of the destination country (FitzGerald 2014).

#### **1.1** Context of Emigration in Family Studies

Why is it important to consider the context of emigration and the dissimilation perspective within the literature on migration and families? The existing literature on migration and families focuses primarily on understanding the influence of destination and origin cultures and social norms on migrants' family attitudes and behaviors, including union formation, transition to adulthood, fertility behavior, and attitudes toward women's employment (as reviewed by Kleinepier and de Valk 2016; Pailhé 2015; Kulu and González-Ferrer 2014; Milewski 2009; Pailhé 2017; Pessin and Arpino 2018; Röder and Muhlau 2014). This extensive body of research has offered three main cultural explanations for the convergence and divergence of family attitudes and behaviors.

Acculturation theory posits that over time and across generations, immigrants' cultural attitudes and values become more similar to the dominant culture and norms of the destination country through exposure to media and social interactions outside of their origin group. The *socialization* hypothesis, on the other hand, emphasizes the impact of early childhood exposure to specific norms, values, and preferences, whether from the destination or origin culture, in shaping long-term family attitudes and behaviors over the course of an individual's life. Finally, the *cultural maintenance* hypothesis suggests that assimilation may not apply to certain immigrant groups because their norms and values remain deeply rooted in their ethnic-origin culture. In general, these theories consider *culture* to be a central explanation for the variation observed in family attitudes and behaviors across research contexts. However, our understanding of how to conceptualize and measure culture remains limited.

Moreover, focusing solely on assimilation, comparing differences between migrant groups and the native population in the destination country, is insufficient to understand whether the distinctive patterns of family attitudes and behaviors among immigrants and their children are the result of "imported norms and behaviors" shaped by the context of origin or are related to the context of destination and the specific migration situation (as discussed by Baykara-Krumme and Milewski 2017; Glick 2010; Impicciatore, Gabrielli, and Paterno 2020). For example, when examining the high fertility rates of Turkish descendants, is this due to their "strong culture of family origin" (Milewski 2009), or is it influenced by the hindered assimilation in their disadvantaged destination context (Coleman and Dubuc 2010)? Similarly, are the traditional gender attitudes of Muslim immigrants and their children attributed to their traditional gender norms from the country of origin (Norris and Inglehart 2012), or are they a response to social closure and inequality in the destination context? These questions cannot be adequately answered by simply comparing differences between migrant groups and the native population in the destination country. The dissimilation approach, comparing differences between migrant groups in the destination country and non-migrants in the country of origin, allows for a direct examination of the cultural links between ethnic-origin norms and the family attitudes and behaviors among immigrants and their children because this approach helps to isolate and examine the unique dynamics of change in the context of international migration (FitzGerald 2012).

Additionally, the existing literature primarily examines the influence of origin-country cultural norms on family behaviors, such as the timing of union formation and completed fertility, while paying less attention to family attitudes, with few exceptions (e.g., Mussino and Ortensi 2018). In this dissertation, I address this gap by considering both attitudes and behaviors, and by comparing the influence of the origin-country cultural norms on family attitudes and behaviors. This approach offers two important advantages from a migration studies perspective. First, by focusing on family attitudes, this analysis provides a deeper understanding of the cultural transmission between destination migrant groups and their country of origin in terms of family

norms. Attitudes are considered a more reliable indicator of individual values and norms than behaviors (Milewski and Mussino 2019; Testa and Grilli 2006), making them particularly valuable for studying cultural dynamics within migrant families. Second, by comparing the impact of parental origin-country fertility norms on both fertility attitudes and behaviors, this analysis offers a more systematic understanding of whether cultural assimilation or structural constraints better explain the recent convergence of family behaviors among the children of immigrants. This comparison allows for an examination of the factors driving changes in family dynamics within migrant populations.

#### **1.2** Mechanisms Shaping Assimilation Trajectories in Family Dynamics

What are the underlying mechanisms that influence the outcomes of immigrants and their children with respect to emigration and their assimilation/dissimilation trajectories? In the context of migrant cooperation studies, I examine two commonly discussed individual- and family-level mechanisms that potentially shape dissimilation and assimilation trajectories in family attitudes and behaviors: religion and language.

#### **1.2.1** Religion: Muslims vs. non-Muslims

Numerous empirical studies have highlighted the fundamental differences between Muslims and non-Muslims with respect to gender and fertility norms, suggesting that Muslims tend to have more traditional attitudes toward family values than non-Muslims, as Islamic doctrines and practices are perceived to encourage early, simultaneous parental departure and marriage, followed by rapid childbearing (Michael and Tuma 1985; Régnier-Loilier and Prioux 2008). For example, a cross-national study by Morgan et al. (2002) found that Muslim women tend to have more children and want more children than their non-Muslim counterparts. Muslim women also tend to enter marriage and parenthood at an earlier age and have larger ideal family sizes than non-Muslim women (Michael and Tuma 1985). Similarly, many studies have argued that Muslims tend to hold more traditional attitudes toward women's roles than non-Muslims because Islamic doctrine and practice are perceived as promoting inherently non-egalitarian gender relations, such as in the case of the division of household labor. For example, a cross-national study by Inglehart and Norris (2003, 47) argues that Muslims hold more traditional gender attitudes than non-Muslims. Some studies have also shown that immigrants with Islamic backgrounds have more traditional gender ideologies than those from non-Islamic countries (Diehl, Koenig, and Ruckdeschel 2009; Kalmijn and Kraaykamp 2018).

Religion may also be a salient social boundary feature that produces effects independent of religious doctrine or practice. In the European context, the clear "bright boundary" between natives and Muslim immigrants exacerbates and reinforces public perceptions that Muslim immigrants pose challenges and may even resist assimilation into Western society (Alba 2005; Brubaker 2013; Zolberg and Long 1999). From a rational choice perspective, Muslim immigrants may perceive fewer benefits than non-Muslims, leading to reduced incentives to engage in assimilative behaviors, limited opportunities to interact with native populations, and slower progress along the acculturation trajectory. As a result, Muslims may adopt an ethnic boundary strategy that actively resists integration into the host society while maintaining the values of their country of origin. Alternatively, they may develop an oppositional culture in response to experiences of social exclusion and inequality in the host context (Wimmer 2008; Wimmer and Soehl 2014). Given the different levels of prejudice and discrimination experienced by Muslims and non-Muslims in Europe, as well as the different degrees of ethnic communities and societal ties to their countries of origin, it is likely that Muslim immigrants will show limited convergence with family attitudes in their destination society, while retaining relatively stronger ties to attitudes prevalent in their society of origin.

#### **1.2.2** Language: The Uses of Origin-country Language at Home

Similar to religion, language practice plays an important role in shaping immigrant dissimilation. The use of one's native language is crucial for intra- and intergenerational communication, connecting immigrants to those who remain in their countries of origin (Gutierrez 2020; Soehl and Waldinger 2012). While most second-generation immigrants and their highly educated parents are fluent in the language of the host country in public settings such as schools and workplaces, some continue to use their mother tongue for communication in private settings (Soehl 2016, p. 1521). The language spoken at home is important for cultural transmission between migrants and their homeland, as well as across generations. For the children of immigrants, the ability to speak their native language is essential for maintaining a strong bond with their parents (Lutz and Crist 2009; Portes and Hao 2002; Portes and Rumbaut 2001), as well as for fostering connections with their ethnic community, relatives, and friends in their home country. Consequently, the loss of native language proficiency may weaken both the motivation and the ability to maintain a transnational cultural identity and connection. Conversely, immigrant children who continue to use their mother tongue are more likely to maintain a strong connection to the cultural norms of their country of origin, including family values such as gender role attitudes and fertility ideals.

# **1.3** Methodology: Variable-Based Approach rather than Nominal Approach

As noted above, my approach in this study is to conceptualize and model the process of dissimilation and assimilation in attitudes as a transition from the emigration context to the immigration context. Methodologically, I build on a growing body of research that directly measures the emigration context, such as the cultural background of emigration (Luthra, Waldinger & Soehl 2018), attitudes toward homosexuality in the country of origin (Soehl 2017), and gender role attitudes in the country of origin (Pessin & Arpino 2018). Instead of using a dummy variable for nationality/ethnic group as a proxy for cultural heritage (e.g., Turkey), I directly measure the cultural norms of both the emigration and immigration contexts (e.g., fertility norms in the origin and destination countries) in my multivariate analyses.

Furthermore, this approach allows me to distinguish the influence of socialization in the countries of origin and destination from the influence of individual- and family-level characteristics, such as religion, langauge, and class background. For example, in the second chapter, I distinguish the effects of religion (e.g., Islam), gender norms of the country of origin (e.g., gender norms in Islamic countries), and gender norms of the country of destination (e.g., gender norms in European countries) on immigrants' gender attitudes. In addition, this framework allows for the examination of individual- and family-level characteristics that may moderate the process and explain variation in cultural dissimilation and assimilation. Specifically, I examine whether the gender norms of the country of origin and the country of destination have different effects on Muslim and non-Muslim immigrant populations. To accomplish this, I use interaction terms between Islam and gender norms of origin and destination countries to examine whether

Muslim immigrants exhibit stronger or weaker adherence to the gender norms of their origin and destination countries compared to non-Muslim immigrants.

#### **1.4** The Four Empirical Chapters

#### 1.4.1 Chapter 2

I use data from the European Social Survey (ESS) to examine the impact of gender norms in both the country of origin and the country of destination on the gender role attitudes of immigrants and their children, focusing on differences between Muslim and non-Muslim immigrants. Consistent with previous research, my findings indicate that Muslim immigrants tend to hold more traditional gender role attitudes than non-Muslim immigrants, even after controlling for the influences of the country of origin. However, there is no evidence that Muslims are more influenced by the gender norms of their country of origin than non-Muslims. In fact, the gender role attitudes of Muslim immigrants are more in line with those of the host society than those of non-Muslim immigrants. Moreover, the gender attitudes of second-generation Muslims show a similar level of liberalism as those of non-Muslims.

#### **1.4.2** Chapter 3

In this chapter, I use a unique survey EURISLAM, which focuses on Muslim immigrants and their children in six Western European countries. The aim is to examine whether social contacts with natives in both the public and private spheres are associated with attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles. The results show that immigrants and their children who have stronger social ties in the private sphere, especially with native friends and family members,

are more likely to hold egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles. However, social contacts in the public sphere, such as work and neighborhood interactions, do not significantly influence these gender role attitudes. These findings support theories that emphasize the significant role of private social interactions with natives in the process of acculturating gender role ideologies within Muslim families.

#### 1.4.3 Chapter 4

In the forth chapter, I analyze data from the Trajectoires et Origines (TeO) survey to examine the influence of origin-country fertility norms on family attitudes (ideal number of children) and fertility behavior (timing of births) among the children of immigrants in France. In line with previous studies, the results indicate that the fertility behavior of the second generation is converging towards the patterns observed in the majority population. However, their fertility ideals are still strongly influenced by the fertility norms and patterns of their parental countries of origin. Children of immigrants whose parents come from countries with high fertility rates express a desire for larger families compared to those whose parents come from countries with low fertility rates, even though there are no significant differences in the timing of births. These findings suggest that structural constraints, rather than acculturation alone, play a crucial role in shaping the convergence of fertility patterns to those observed in the destination society.

#### 1.4.4 Chapter 5

Finally, this chapter again draws on the TeO survey to examine how two cultural practices within migrant families, namely religion and language, influence the socialization of fertility attitudes

among the second generation in different ways. Religion directly shapes the ideal family size desired by immigrant children, as those from Muslim and highly religious families express a desire for more children. Conversely, the use of the language of the country of origin does not directly influence the ideal family size, but rather moderates the influence of the country of origin. Those who spoke the mother language during childhood show a stronger alignment with the fertility ideals of their country of origin than those who grew up speaking French.

#### **1.5** Contributions to Original Knowledge

This dissertation makes significant contributions to the fields of migration and family studies in several key respects. First, by examining and comparing two types of attitudes, it uncovers intriguing findings. Specifically, it shows that attitudes toward gender roles, which are highly salient in the public discourse surrounding the assimilation of migrants in Europe, are strongly influenced by acculturation pressures. As migrants and their children interact with the host society, their beliefs and attitudes about gender roles change significantly, becoming more aligned with the prevailing norms of the host society over time and across generations. Conversely, attitudes toward ideal family size, which are more personal and private in nature, are less susceptible to such acculturation pressures. Even after a single generation, the fertility norms inherited from the parents' country of origin continue to strongly influence the ideal family size of the second generation.

The second major contribution of this dissertation is to distinguish between attitudes and behaviors. It shows that while fertility norms from the parents' country of origin shape ideal family size among the second generation, their influence on actual fertility behavior is limited. In other words, individuals may have preferences or ideals regarding family size that reflect their cultural heritage, but these preferences do not necessarily translate into corresponding fertility behaviors.

Third, this dissertation examines the influence of two crucial cultural practices within migrant families: religion and language, and their differential effects on second-generation fertility attitudes. Religion, which often plays a regulatory role in family life and sexuality, directly shapes the desired family size of immigrant children. Among immigrant children, those raised in Muslim or highly religious families express a stronger desire for larger families. On the other hand, the use of the language of the parents' country of origin does not directly affect ideal family size, but rather acts as a moderator of the influence of the country of origin. Those who spoke the language of their country of origin (either completely or partially) at home during childhood show a stronger alignment with the fertility ideals of their country of origin than those who grew up speaking the language of the destination country.

#### **1.6** Contributions to Authors

Ka U Ng is the sole author of all four manuscripts comprising this dissertation.

#### **1.7 References**

- Adamczyk, Amy. 2009. "Socialization and Selection in the Link between Friends' Religiosity and the Transition to Sexual Intercourse." *Sociology of Religion* 70(1):5–27. doi: 10.1093/socrel/srp010.
- Adamczyk, Amy, and Jacob Felson. 2006. "Friends' Religiosity and First Sex." *Social Science Research* 35(4):924–47. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2005.04.003.

Adsera, Alicia, and Ana Ferrer. 2014. "Factors Influencing the Fertility Choices of Child Immigrants in Canada." *Population Studies* 68(1):65–79. doi: 10.1080/00324728.2013.802007.

- Afulani, Patience A., and Joseph Asunka. 2015. "Socialization, Adaptation, Transnationalism, and the Reproductive Behavior of Sub-Saharan African Migrants in France." *Population Research and Policy Review* 34(4):561–92. doi: 10.1007/s11113-015-9360-2.
- Alba, R. D., J. R. Logan, and K. Crowder. 1997. "White Ethnic Neighborhoods and Assimilation: The Greater New York Region, 1980-1990." *Social Forces* 75(3):883–912. doi: 10.1093/sf/75.3.883.
- Alba, Richard. 2005. "Bright vs. Blurred Boundaries: Second-Generation Assimilation and Exclusion in France, Germany, and the United States." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 28(1):20–49. doi: 10.1080/0141987042000280003.
- Alba, Richard D., and Victor Nee. 2003. *Remaking the American Mainstream: Assimilation and Contemporary Immigration*. Harvard University Press.

- Andersson, Gunnar, Lotta Persson, and Ognjen Obućina. 2017. "Depressed Fertility among Descendants of Immigrants in Sweden." *Demographic Research* 36:1149–84.
- Axinn, William G., Marin E. Clarkberg, and Arland Thornton. 1994. "Family Influences on Family Size Preferences." *Demography* 31(1):65–79. doi: 10.2307/2061908.
- Axinn, William G., and Arland Thornton. 1993. "Mothers, Children, and Cohabitation: The Intergenerational Effects of Attitudes and Behavior." *American Sociological Review* 58(2):233. doi: 10.2307/2095968.
- Bachrach, Christine A., and S. Philip Morgan. 2013. "A Cognitive-Social Model of Fertility Intentions." *Population and Development Review* 39(3):459–85. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2013.00612.x.
- Bankston, Carl L., and Min Zhou. 1995. "Religious Participation, Ethnic Identification, and Adaptation of Vietnamese Adolescents in an Immigrant Community." *The Sociological Quarterly* 36(3):523–34. doi: 10.1111/j.1533-8525.1995.tb00451.x.
- Barber, Jennifer S. 2001. "Ideational Influences on the Transition to Parenthood: Attitudes toward Childbearing and Competing Alternatives." *Social Psychology Quarterly* 64(2):101.
- Barber, Jennifer S. 2001. "The Intergenerational Transmission of Age at First Birth among Married and Unmarried Men and Women." *Social Science Research* 30(2):219–47. doi: 10.1006/ssre.2000.0697.

- Baxter, Janeen. 1997. "Gender Equality and Participation in Housework: A Cross National Perspective." *Journal of Comparative Family Studies* 28(3):220–47.
- Baykara-Krumme, Helen, and Nadja Milewski. 2017. "Fertility Patterns Among Turkish Women in Turkey and Abroad: The Effects of International Mobility, Migrant Generation, and Family Background." *European Journal of Population* 33(3):409–36. doi: 10.1007/s10680-017-9413-9.
- Beaujouan, Eva, and Caroline Berghammer. 2019. "The Gap Between Lifetime Fertility
  Intentions and Completed Fertility in Europe and the United States: A Cohort Approach." *Population Research and Policy Review* 38(4):507–35. doi: 10.1007/s11113-019-095163.
- Behrman, Julia A., Michelle A. Eilers, Isabel H. Mcloughlin Brooks, and Abigail Weitzman.
  2022. "International Migration and Modern Contraceptive Use: A Research Note on African Migrants to France." *Demography* 59(1):27–36. doi: 10.1215/00703370-9611478.
- Behrman, Julia A., and Abigail Weitzman. 2022. "Point of Reference: A Multisited Exploration of African Migration and Fertility in France." *International Migration Review* 56(3):911–40. doi: 10.1177/01979183211046571.
- Behrman, Julia, and Jeylan Erman. 2019. "An Exploration of Differences in Ideal Family Size between Muslim and Non-Muslim Women in France." *Demographic Research* 41:617–48. doi: 10.4054/demres.2019.41.22.

- Biddle, Bruce J., Barbara. J. Bank, and Marjorie. M. Marlin. 1980. "Parental and Peer Influence on Adolescents." *Social Forces* 58(4):1057–79. doi: 10.1093/sf/58.4.1057.
- Bolzendahl, C. I., and D. J. Myers. 2004. "Feminist Attitudes and Support for Gender Equality:
  Opinion Change in Women and Men, 1974-1998." *Social Forces* 83(2):759–89. doi: 10.1353/sof.2005.0005.
- Brown, B. Bradford, Donna R. Clasen, and Sue A. Eicher. 1986. "Perceptions of Peer Pressure,
   Peer Conformity Dispositions, and Self-Reported Behavior among Adolescents."
   Developmental Psychology 22(4):521.
- Brubaker, Rogers. 2013. "Language, Religion and the Politics of Difference." *Nations and Nationalism* 19(1):1–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8129.2012.00562.x.
- Brubaker, Rogers, Margit Feischmidt, and Jon Fox. 2006. *Nationalist Politics and Everyday Ethnicity in a Transylvanian Town*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Caldwell, John C. 1980. "Mass Education as a Determinant of the Timing of Fertility Decline." *Population and Development Review* 6(2):225. doi: 10.2307/1972729.
- Cherlin, Andrew J. 2004. "The Deinstitutionalization of American Marriage." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 66(4):848–61. doi: 10.1111/j.0022-2445.2004.00058.x.
- Coleman, D. A., and S. Dubuc. 2010. "The Fertility of Ethnic Minorities in the UK, 1960s–2006." *Population Studies* 64(1):19–41. doi: 10.1080/00324720903391201.

Davis, Shannon N. 2007. "Gender Ideology Construction from Adolescence to Young Adulthood." Social Science Research 36(3):1021–41. doi: 10.1016/j.ssresearch.2006.08.001.

- Davis, Shannon N., and Theodore N. Greenstein. 2009. "Gender Ideology: Components, Predictors, and Consequences." *Annual Review of Sociology* 35(1):87–105. doi: 10.1146/annurev-soc-070308-115920.
- De Valk, Helga A.G., and Aart C. Liefbroer. 2007. "Parental Influence On Union Formation
   Preferences Among Turkish, Moroccan, and Dutch Adolescents in the Netherlands."
   Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology 38(4):487–505. doi: 10.1177/0022022107302316.
- De Valk, Helga A. G., and Aart C. Liefbroer. 2007. "Timing Preferences for Womens Family-Life Transitions: Intergenerational Transmission Among Migrants and Dutch." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 69(1):190–206. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-3737.2006.00353.x.
- Delaporte, Isaure, and Hill Kulu. 2022. "Interaction between Childbearing and Partnership Trajectories among Immigrants and Their Descendants in France: An Application of Multichannel Sequence Analysis." *Population Studies* 1–16. doi: 10.1080/00324728.2022.2049856.
- Diehl, Claudia, Matthias Koenig, and Kerstin Ruckdeschel. 2009. "Religiosity and Gender Equality: Comparing Natives and Muslim Migrants in Germany." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32(2):278–301. doi: 10.1080/01419870802298454.
- Dilmaghani, Maryam. 2019. "Religiosity, Secularity and Fertility in Canada." *European Journal of Population* 35(2):403–28. doi: 10.1007/s10680-018-9487-z.

- Drouhot, Lucas G. 2021. "Cracks in the Melting Pot? Religiosity and Assimilation among the
  Diverse Muslim Population in France." *American Journal of Sociology* 126(4):795–851.
  doi: 10.1086/712804.
- Drouhot, Lucas G., and Victor Nee. 2019. "Assimilation and the Second Generation in Europe and America: Blending and Segregating Social Dynamics Between Immigrants and Natives." *Annual Review of Sociology* 45(1):177–99. doi: 10.1146/annurev-soc-073117-041335.
- Eisnecker, Philipp Simon. 2019. "Non-Migrants' Interethnic Relationships with Migrants: The Role of the Residential Area, the Workplace, and Attitudes toward Migrants from a Longitudinal Perspective." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 45(5):804–24. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2017.1394180.
- Ezdi, Sehar, and Ahmet Melik Baş. 2020. "Gender Preferences and Fertility: Investigating the Case of Turkish Immigrants in Germany." *Demographic Research* 43:59–96.
- Feliciano, Cynthia. 2020. "Immigrant Selectivity Effects on Health, Labor Market, and Educational Outcomes." *Annual Review of Sociology* 46(1):315–34. doi: 10.1146/annurev-soc-121919-054639.
- FitzGerald, David. 2012. "A Comparativist Manifesto for International Migration Studies." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 35(10):1725–40. doi: 10.1080/01419870.2012.659269.
- FitzGerald, David. 2014. "The Sociology of International Migration." Pp. 115–47 in *Migration Theory: Talking across Disciplines*. New York: Routledge.

- Foner, Nancy, and Richard Alba. 2008. "Immigrant Religion in the U.S. and Western Europe: Bridge or Barrier to Inclusion?" *International Migration Review* 42(2):360–92. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-7379.2008.00128.x.
- Gerson, Kathleen. 2009. *The Unfinished Revolution: Coming of Age in a New Era of Gender, Work, and Family*. Oxford University Press.
- Giles, Howard, and Nikolas Coupland. 1991. *Language: Contexts and Consequences*. Belmont, CA, US: Thomson Brooks/Cole Publishing Co.
- Glas, Saskia. 2022. "What Gender Values Do Muslims Resist? How Religiosity and Acculturation Over Time Shape Muslims' Public-Sphere Equality, Family Role Divisions, and Sexual Liberalization Values Differently." *Social Forces*. doi: 10.1093/sf/soac004.
- Glick, Jennifer E. 2010. "Connecting Complex Processes: A Decade of Research on Immigrant Families." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 72(3):498–515. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-3737.2010.00715.x.
- Goldscheider, Frances, Eva Bernhardt, and Trude Lappegård. 2015. "The Gender Revolution: A Framework for Understanding Changing Family and Demographic Behavior." *Population and Development Review* 41(2):207–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2015.00045.x.
- Goodman, Catherine Chase. 2007. "Family Dynamics in Three-Generation Grandfamilies." Journal of Family Issues 28(3):355–79. doi: 10.1177/0192513x06296672.

- Gordon, Milton Myron. 1964. Assimilation in American Life: The Role of Race, Religion, and National Origins. Oxford University Press on Demand.
- Gutierrez, Armand. 2020. "The Dynamics of Brokering in Second Generation Transnationalism." *Social Problems*. doi: 10.1093/socpro/spaa028.

Hagewen, Kellie J., and S. Philip Morgan. 2005. "Intended and Ideal Family Size in the United States, 1970-2002." *Population and Development Review* 31(3):507–27. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2005.00081.x.

- Hartmann, Jörg, and Jan-Philip Steinmann. 2021. "Do Gender-Role Values Matter? Explaining New Refugee Women's Social Contact in Germany." *International Migration Review* 55(3):688–717. doi: 10.1177/0197918320968481.
- Hayford, S. R., and S. P. Morgan. 2008. "Religiosity and Fertility in the United States: The Role of Fertility Intentions." *Social Forces* 86(3):1163–88. doi: 10.1353/sof.0.0000.
- Hayford, Sarah R. 2009. "The Evolution of Fertility Expectations over the Life Course." *Demography* 46(4):765–83. doi: 10.1353/dem.0.0073.
- Hoksbergen, Harm, and Jean Tillie. 2015. "EURISLAM Codebook Survey-Data (WP-III)." Amsterdam: AUP.
- Holland, Jennifer A., and Helga A. G. De Valk. 2013. "Ideal Ages for Family Formation among Immigrants in Europe." *Advances in Life Course Research* 18(4):257–69. doi: 10.1016/j.alcr.2013.08.002.
- Ichou, M. 2014. "Who They Were There: Immigrants' Educational Selectivity and Their Children's Educational Attainment." *European Sociological Review* 30(6):750–65. doi: 10.1093/esr/jcu071.
- Impicciatore, Roberto, Giuseppe Gabrielli, and Anna Paterno. 2020. "Migrants' Fertility in Italy: A Comparison between Origin and Destination." *European Journal of Population* 1–27.
- Jacob, Konstanze, and Frank Kalter. 2013. "Intergenerational Change in Religious Salience Among Immigrant Families in Four European Countries." *International Migration* 51(3):38–56. doi: 10.1111/imig.12108.
- Kleinepier, Tom, and Helga AG de Valk. 2016. "Ethnic Differences in Family Trajectories of Young Adult Women in the Netherlands: Timing and Sequencing of Events." *Demographic Research* 35:671–710.
- Klok, Jolien, Theo Van Tilburg, Tineke Fokkema, and Bianca Suanet. 2020. "Comparing Generations of Migrants' Transnational Behaviour: The Role of the Transnational Convoy and Integration." *Comparative Migration Studies* 8(1). doi: 10.1186/s40878-020-00206-0.
- Kraus, Elisabeth K., and Amparo González-Ferrer. 2021. "Fertility Differences Between Migrants and Stayers in a Polygamous Context: Evidence from Senegal." *Journal of International Migration and Integration*. doi: 10.1007/s12134-020-00802-0.
- Kravdal, Øystein. 2002. "Education and Fertility in Sub-Saharan Africa: Individual and Community Effects." *Demography* 39(2):233–50. doi: 10.1353/dem.2002.0017.

- Kretschmer, David. 2018. "Explaining Differences in Gender Role Attitudes among Migrant and Native Adolescents in Germany: Intergenerational Transmission, Religiosity, and Integration." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 44(13):2197–2218. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2017.1388159.
- Kulu, Hill, and Amparo González-Ferrer. 2014. "Family Dynamics Among Immigrants and Their Descendants in Europe: Current Research and Opportunities." *European Journal of Population* 30(4):411–35. doi: 10.1007/s10680-014-9322-0.
- Kulu, Hill, and Tina Hannemann. 2016. "Why Does Fertility Remain High among Certain UK-Born Ethnic Minority Women?" *Demographic Research* 35:1441–88.
- Kulu, Hill, Tina Hannemann, Ariane Pailhé, Karel Neels, Sandra Krapf, Amparo GonzálezFerrer, and Gunnar Andersson. 2017. "Fertility by Birth Order among the Descendants of
  Immigrants in Selected European Countries." *Population and Development Review* 31–
  60.
- Kulu, Hill, Nadja Milewski, Tina Hannemann, and Júlia Mikolai. 2019. "A Decade of Life-Course Research on Fertility of Immigrants and Their Descendants in Europe." *Demographic Research* 40:1345–74.
- Kuo, Janet Chen-Lan, and R. Kelly Raley. 2016. "Diverging Patterns of Union Transition
   Among Cohabitors by Race/Ethnicity and Education: Trends and Marital Intentions in
   the United States." *Demography* 53(4):921–35. doi: 10.1007/s13524-016-0483-9.

- Lappegård, Trude, Gerda Neyer, and Daniele Vignoli. 2021. "Three Dimensions of the Relationship between Gender Role Attitudes and Fertility Intentions." *Genus* 77(1). doi: 10.1186/s41118-021-00126-6.
- Levitt, Peggy. 1998. "Social Remittances: Migration Driven Local-Level Forms of Cultural Diffusion." *International Migration Review* 32(4):926–48.
- Levitt, Peggy, and Nina Glick Schiller. 2006. "Conceptualizing Simultaneity: A Transnational Social Field Perspective on Society." *International Migration Review* 38(3):1002–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-7379.2004.tb00227.x.
- Liefbroer, Aart C., and Cees H. Elzinga. 2012. "Intergenerational Transmission of Behavioural Patterns: How Similar Are Parents' and Children's Demographic Trajectories?" *Advances in Life Course Research* 17(1):1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.alcr.2012.01.002.
- Little, Craig B., and Andrea Rankin. 2001. "Why Do They Start It? Explaining ReportedEarly-Teen Sexual Activity." *Sociological Forum* 16(4):703–29. doi: 10.1023/a:1012890013666.
- Loury, Linda Datcher. 2006. "All in the Extended Family: Effects of Grandparents, Aunts, and Uncles on Educational Attainment." *American Economic Review* 96(2):275–78. doi: 10.1257/000282806777212099.
- Luo, Meng Sha, and Ernest Wing Tak Chui. 2019. "Moving from Rural to Urban China: How Urbanization Affects Women's Housework." Sex Roles 81(3–4):127–39. doi: 10.1007/s11199-018-0987-4.

- Luthra, Renee, Alita Nandi, and Michaela Benzeval. 2020. "Unravelling the 'Immigrant Health Paradox': Ethnic Maintenance, Discrimination, and Health Behaviours of the Foreign Born and Their Children in England." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 46(5):980–1001. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2018.1539287.
- Luthra, Renee, Thomas Soehl, and Roger Waldinger. 2018. "Reconceptualizing Context: A Multilevel Model of the Context of Reception and Second-Generation Educational Attainment." *International Migration Review* 52(3):898–928. doi: 10.1111/imre.12315.
- Luthra, Renee, Roger Waldinger, and Thomas Soehl. 2018. Origins and Destinations: The Making of the Second Generation. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Lutz, Amy, and Stephanie Crist. 2009. "Why Do Bilingual Boys Get Better Grades in English-Only America? The Impacts of Gender, Language and Family Interaction on Academic Achievement of Latino/a Children of Immigrants." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32(2):346–68. doi: 10.1080/01419870801943647.
- Lutz, Wolfgang, Vegard Skirbekk, and Maria Rita Testa. 2006. "The Low-Fertility Trap Hypothesis: Forces That May Lead to Further Postponement and Fewer Births in Europe." *Vienna Yearbook of Population Research* 4:167–92.
- Lynn. 2006. "Doing' Gender in Context: Household Bargaining and Risk of Divorce in Germany and the United States." *American Journal of Sociology* 112(2):442–72. doi: 10.1086/506417.

- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Richard Alba. 2016. "Cultural Integration in the Muslim Second Generation in the Netherlands: The Case of Gender Ideology." *International Migration Review* 50(1):70–94. doi: 10.1111/imre.12118.
- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Marcel Lubbers. 2013. "Parental Religious Transmission after Migration: The Case of Dutch Muslims." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 39(3):425–42. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2013.733862.
- Martinović, Borja. 2013. "The Inter-Ethnic Contacts of Immigrants and Natives in the Netherlands: A Two-Sided Perspective." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 39(1):69–85. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2013.723249.
- Maxwell, Kimberly A. 2002. "Friends: The Role of Peer Influence Across Adolescent Risk Behaviors." *Journal of Youth and Adolescence* 31(4):267–77. doi: 10.1023/a:1015493316865.
- Mcdonald, Peter. 2000. "Gender Equity, Social Institutions and the Future of Fertility." *Journal of the Australian Population Association* 17(1):1–16. doi: 10.1007/bf03029445.
- Mcdonald, Peter. 2006. "Low Fertility and the State: The Efficacy of Policy." *Population and Development Review* 32(3):485–510. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2006.00134.x.
- Meurs, Dominique, Ariane Pailhé, and Patrick Simon. 2006. "The Persistence of Intergenerational Inequalities Linked to Immigration: Labour Market Outcomes for Immigrants and Their Descendants in France." *Population* 61(5):645–82.

- Michael, Robert T., and Nancy Brandon Tuma. 1985. "Entry into Marriage and Parenthood by Young Men and Women: The Influence of Family Background." *Demography* 22(4):515–44. doi: 10.2307/2061586.
- Milewski, Nadja. 2007. "First Child of Immigrant Workers and Their Descendants in West Germany." *Demographic Research* 17:859–96.
- Milewski, Nadja. 2009. Fertility of Immigrants: A Two-Generational Approach in Germany. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Milewski, Nadja, and Helen Baykara-Krumme. 2021. "Fertility Behavior of Turkish Migrant Men in Europe Compared to Stayers at Origin." *Journal of International Migration and Integration*. doi: 10.1007/s12134-021-00879-1.
- Milewski, Nadja, and Eleonora Mussino. 2019. "Editorial on the Special Issue 'New Aspects on Migrant Populations in Europe: Norms, Attitudes and Intentions in Fertility and Family Planning." *Comparative Population Studies* 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2019-10.
- Miller, Warren B. 2011. "Differences between Fertility Desires and Intentions: Implications for Theory, Research and Policy." *Vienna Yearbook of Population Research* 9:75–98.
- Moen, Phyllis, Mary Ann Erickson, and Donna Dempster-Mcclain. 1997. "Their Mother's Daughters? The Intergenerational Transmission of Gender Attitudes in a World of Changing Roles." *Journal of Marriage and the Family* 59(2):281. doi: 10.2307/353470.

- Moore, L. M., and R. Vanneman. 2003. "Context Matters: Effects of the Proportion of Fundamentalists on Gender Attitudes." *Social Forces* 82(1):115–39. doi: 10.1353/sof.2003.0099.
- Morgan, S. Philip, and Heather Rackin. 2010. "The Correspondence Between Fertility Intentions and Behavior in the United States." *Population and Development Review* 36(1):91–118. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2010.00319.x.
- Morgan, S. Philip, Sharon Stash, Herbert L. Smith, and Karen Oppenheim Mason. 2002.
  "Muslim and Non-Muslim Differences in Female Autonomy and Fertility: Evidence from Four Asian Countries." *Population and Development Review* 28(3):515–37. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2002.00515.x.

Mulder, Clara H. 2013. "Family Dynamics and Housing." Demographic Research 29:355-78.

- Mulder, Clara H., and Francesco C. Billari. 2010. "Homeownership Regimes and Low Fertility." *Housing Studies* 25(4):527–41. doi: 10.1080/02673031003711469.
- Murphy, M., and L. B. Knudsen. 2002. "The Intergenerational Transmission of Fertility in Contemporary Denmark: The Effects of Number of Siblings (Full and Half), Birth Order, and Whether Male or Female." *Population Studies* 56(3):235–48. doi: 10.1080/00324720215937.
- Mussino, Eleonora, and Livia Elisa Ortensi. 2018. "The Same Fertility Ideals as in the Country of Origin? A Study of the Personal Ideal Family Size among Immigrant Women in Italy." *Comparative Population Studies-Zeitschrift Für Bevölkerungswissenschaft* 43:243–74.

- Nee, Victor, and Richard Alba. 2013. "Assimilation as Rational Action in Contexts Defined by Institutions and Boundaries." *The Handbook of Rational Choice Social Research* 355.
- Nitsche, Natalie, and Sarah R. Hayford. 2020. "Preferences, Partners, and Parenthood: Linking Early Fertility Desires, Marriage Timing, and Achieved Fertility." *Demography* 57(6):1975–2001. doi: 10.1007/s13524-020-00927-y.
- Norris, Pippa, and Ronald F. Inglehart. 2012. "Muslim Integration into Western Cultures: Between Origins and Destinations." *Political Studies* 60(2):228–51. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9248.2012.00951.x.
- Pailhé, Ariane. 2015. "Partnership Dynamics across Generations of Immigration in France: Structural vs. Cultural Factors." *Demographic Research* 33:451–98.
- Pailhé, Ariane. 2017. "The Convergence of Second-Generation Immigrants' Fertility Patterns in France." *Demographic Research* 36:1361–98.
- Pailhé, Ariane, and Anne Solaz. 2012. "The Influence of Employment Uncertainty on Childbearing in France." *Demographic Research* 26:1–40.
- Pessin, Léa, and Bruno Arpino. 2018. "Navigating between Two Cultures: Immigrants' Gender Attitudes toward Working Women." *Demographic Research* 38:967–1016. doi: 10.4054/demres.2018.38.35.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Lingxin Hao. 1998. "E Pluribus Unum: Bilingualism and Loss of Language in the Second Generation." Sociology of Education 71(4):269. doi: 10.2307/2673171.

- Portes, Alejandro, and Lingxin Hao. 2002. "The Price of Uniformity: Language, Family and Personality Adjustment in the Immigrant Second Generation." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 25(6):889–912. doi: 10.1080/0141987022000009368.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Rubén G. Rumbaut. 2001. *Legacies: The Story of the Immigrant Second Generation*. Univ of California Press.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Min Zhou. 1993. "The New Second Generation: Segmented Assimilation and Its Variants." *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 530(1):74–96.
- Puur, Allan, Leen Rahnu, Liili Abuladze, Luule Sakkeus, and Sergei Zakharov. 2017.
  "Childbearing among First-and Second-Generation Russians in Estonia against the Background of the Sending and Host Countries." *Demographic Research* 36:1209–54.
- Puur, Allan, Hanna Vseviov, and Liili Abuladze. 2019. "Fertility Intentions and Views on Gender Roles: Russian Women in Estonia from an Origin-Destination Perspective." *Comparative Population Studies* 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2019-04.
- Rahnu, Leen, Allan Puur, Tom Kleinepier, and Tiit Tammaru. 2020. "The Role of Neighbourhood and Workplace Ethnic Contexts in the Formation of Inter-Ethnic Partnerships: A Native Majority Perspective." *European Journal of Population* 36(2):247–76. doi: 10.1007/s10680-019-09528-x.
- Régnier-Loilier, Arnaud, and France Prioux. 2008. "Does Religious Practice Influence Family Behaviours?" *Population & Societies* 447(7):1–4. doi: 10.3917/popsoc.447.0001.

- Régnier-Loilier, Arnaud, and Daniele Vignoli. 2011. "Fertility Intentions and Obstacles to Their Realization in France and Italy." *Population* 66(2):361–89. doi: 10.3917/popu.1102.0401.
- Revillard, Anne. 2006. "Work/Family Policy in France: From State Familialism to State Feminism?" *International Journal of Law, Policy and the Family* 20(2):133–50. doi: 10.1093/lawfam/ebl009.
- Rindfuss, Ronald R. 1946-, and Minja Kim 1941- Choe. 2015. Low and Lower Fertility : Variations across Developed Countries. Cham; Springer.
- Rindfuss, Ronald R., Minja Kim Choe, and Sarah R. Brauner-Otto. 2016. "The Emergence of Two Distinct Fertility Regimes in Economically Advanced Countries." *Population Research and Policy Review* 35(3):287–304. doi: 10.1007/s11113-016-9387-z.
- Röder, A., and P. Muhlau. 2014. "Are They Acculturating? Europe's Immigrants and Gender Egalitarianism." *Social Forces* 92(3):899–928. doi: 10.1093/sf/sot126.
- Ronald R. Rindfuss, and Sarah R. Brauner-Otto. 2008. "Institutions and the Transition to Adulthood: Implications for Fertility Tempo in Low-Fertility Settings." *Vienna Yearbook* of Population Research 2008:57–87. doi: 10.1553/populationyearbook2008s57.
- Ruckdeschel, Kerstin, Anne Salles, Sabine Diabaté, Laurent Toulemon, and Arnaud Régnier-Loilier. 2018. "Unequal Neighbours? A French-German Comparison of Family Size Intentions." *Comparative Population Studies* 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2018-12.
- Salentin, Kurt. 1999. "Die Stichprobenziehung Bei Zuwandererbefragungen." Zuma Nachrichten 23(45):115–35.

- Schnell, Rainer, Tobias Gramlich, Tobias Bachteler, Jörg Reiher, Mark Trappmann, Menno Smid, and Inna Becher. 2012. "A New Name-Based Sampling Method for Migrants." NO. WP-GRLC-2012-02.
- Shibutani, Tamotsu 1920-, Kian M. Kwan, and Robert H. Billigmeier. 1965. *Ethnic Stratification; a Comparative Approach*. New York: Macmillan.
- Sniderman, Paul M., and A. 1945- Hagendoorn. 2009. When Ways of Life Collide : Multiculturalism and Its Discontents in the Netherlands. Princeton, N.J.; Princeton University Press.
- Sobotka, Tomáš, and Éva Beaujouan. 2014. "Two Is Best? The Persistence of a Two-Child Family Ideal in Europe." *Population and Development Review* 40(3):391–419. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2014.00691.x.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2016. "But Do They Speak It? The Intergenerational Transmission of Home-Country Language in Migrant Families in France." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 42(9):1513–35. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2015.1126171.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017a. "From Origins to Destinations: Acculturation Trajectories in Migrants" Attitudes towards Homosexuality." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 43(11):1831–53. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2016.1246178.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017b. "Social Reproduction of Religiosity in the Immigrant Context: The Role of Family Transmission and Family Formation — Evidence from France." *International Migration Review* 51(4):999–1030. doi: 10.1111/imre.12289.

- Soehl, Thomas. 2019. "Mode of Difference and Resource for Resilience: How Religion Shapes Experiences of Discrimination of the Second Generation in France." *International Migration Review* 019791831988262. doi: 10.1177/0197918319882628.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2010. "Making the Connection: Latino Immigrants and Their Cross-Border Ties." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 33(9):1489–1510. doi: 10.1080/01419871003624050.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2012. "Inheriting the Homeland? Intergenerational Transmission of Cross-Border Ties in Migrant Families." *American Journal of Sociology* 118(3):778–813. doi: 10.1086/667720.
- Steenhof, Liesbeth, and Aart C. Liefbroer. 2008. "Intergenerational Transmission of Age at First Birth in the Netherlands for Birth Cohorts Born between 1935 and 1984: Evidence from Municipal Registers." *Population Studies* 62(1):69–84. doi: 10.1080/00324720701788616.
- Stichnoth, Holger, and Mustafa Yeter. 2013. "Cultural Influences on the Fertility Behaviour of First- and Second-Generation Immigrants in Germany." SSRN Electronic Journal. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.2256550.
- Sullivan, Sherry E. 1999. "The Changing Nature of Careers: A Review and Research Agenda." Journal of Management 25(3):457–84. doi: 10.1177/014920639902500308.
- Sun, Yongmin, and Yuanzhang Li. 2014. "Alternative Households, Structural Changes, and Cognitive Development of Infants and Toddlers." *Journal of Family Issues* 35(11):1440– 72. doi: 10.1177/0192513x13495399.

- Testa, Maria Rita. 2012. "Family Sizes in Europe: Evidence from the 2011 Eurobarometer Survey." Vienna Inst. of Demography Vienna.
- Testa, Maria Rita, and Leonardo Grilli. 2006. "The Influence of Childbearing Regional Contexts on Ideal Family Size in Europe." *Population* 61(1–2):99–127.
- Thomson, Elizabeth. 2015. "Family Size Preferences." Pp. 805–8 in *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences*. Elsevier.
- Tillie, Jean, Maarten Koomen, Anja van Heelsum, and Alyt Damstra. 2013. "EURISLAM: Finding a Place for Islam in Europe: Cultural Interactions between Muslim Immigrants and Receiving Societies."
- Toulemon, Laurent, Ariane Pailhé, and Clémentine Rossier. 2008. "France: High and Stable Fertility." *Demographic Research* 19:503–56.
- Trimarchi, Alessandra, and Jan Van Bavel. 2018. "Gender Differences and Similarities in the Educational Gradient in Fertility." *Demographic Research* 39:381–414.
- van Tubergen, Frank. 2006. "Religious Affiliation and Attendance Among Immigrants in Eight Western Countries: Individual and Contextual Effects." *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion* 45(1):1–22. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-5906.2006.00002.x.
- Van De Pol, Jasper, and Frank Van Tubergen. 2014. "Inheritance of Religiosity Among Muslim Immigrants in a Secular Society." *Review of Religious Research* 56(1):87–106. doi: 10.1007/s13644-013-0128-z.

- Van Hook, Jennifer, and Jennifer E. Glick. 2020. "Spanning Borders, Cultures, and Generations: A Decade of Research on Immigrant Families." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 82(1):224–43. doi: 10.1111/jomf.12621.
- Van Kerckem, Klaartje, Bart Van De Putte, and Peter Stevens. 2013. "On Becoming 'Too Belgian': A Comparative Study of Ethnic Conformity Pressure through the City–as– Context Approach." *City & Community* 12(4):335–60. doi: 10.1111/cico.12041.
- Wiik, Kenneth Aarskaug, Eva Bernhardt, and Turid Noack. 2009. "A Study of Commitment and Relationship Quality in Sweden and Norway." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 71(3):465–77. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-3737.2009.00613.x.
- Wilson, Ben. 2019. "The Intergenerational Assimilation of Completed Fertility: Comparing the Convergence of Different Origin Groups." *International Migration Review* 53(2):429–57. doi: 10.1177/0197918318769047.
- Wilson, Ben, and Jouni Kuha. 2018. "Residential Segregation and the Fertility of Immigrants and Their Descendants." *Population, Space and Place* 24(3):e2098. doi: 10.1002/psp.2098.
- Wimmer, Andreas. 2008. "The Making and Unmaking of Ethnic Boundaries: A Multilevel Process Theory." *American Journal of Sociology* 113(4):970–1022. doi: 10.1086/522803.
- Wimmer, Andreas, and Thomas Soehl. 2014. "Blocked Acculturation: Cultural Heterodoxy among Europe's Immigrants." *American Journal of Sociology* 120(1):146–86. doi: 10.1086/677207.

- Woldemicael, Gebremariam, and Roderic Beaujot. 2012. "Fertility Behavior of Immigrants in Canada: Converging Trends." *Journal of International Migration and Integration* 13(3):325–41.
- Zelizer, Viviana A. Rotman. 1985. Pricing the Priceless Child : The Changing Social Value of Children. New York: Basic Books.
- Zolberg, Aristide R., and Litt Woon Long. 1999. "Why Islam Is like Spanish: Cultural Incorporation in Europe and the United States." *Politics & Society* 27(1):5–38.

## Chapter 2

# Are Muslim Immigrants Assimilating? Cultural Assimilation Trajectories in Immigrants' Attitudes toward Gender Roles in Europe

Published in the Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies; 06 Feb 2022; Volume 48 – Issue 15

#### Abstract

As public attitudes toward gender roles in Western societies become increasingly liberal, Muslim immigrants and their children in Europe are regarded as conservative and unassimilated. This study treats acculturation as a process by which immigrants and their children shift from the attitude distribution in their origin country to that of their settlement country, and distinguishes the influence of Islam and origin-country gender norms on Muslim immigrants' and their children's gender role attitudes. Using data on gender role attitudes from 32 European settlement countries and 98 origin countries, the study models the relative influence of origin and settlement contexts on 25,220 first- and second-generation immigrants in Europe. Similar to previous studies, this study finds that Muslim immigrants have more traditional gender role attitudes than non-Muslim immigrants when controlling for the effect of origin-country gender norms. However, there is no evidence that Muslims are more attached to their origin country's gender norms than non-Muslims. Instead, Muslim immigrants' attitudes about gender norms are more similar to those in the settlement society than those of non-Muslim immigrants: Unlike their foreign-born parents, second-generation Muslims are as liberal as non-Muslim populations. Taken together, these results suggest that second-generation Muslims are adopting mainstream European gender norms.

## Introduction

Immigrant acculturation of gender attitudes has become an increasingly important topic in academic research and public policy in European societies. While gender norms in Northern and Western Europe have become increasingly liberal in recent decades, Muslim immigrants and immigrants from Muslim-majority countries are considered to hold more traditional attitudes than natives regarding gender issues. The gender norm differences between Muslims and non-Muslims in Western European countries have received much attention as the rich and wide-ranging literature has provided comprehensive accounts linking the gender traditionalism of Muslims to levels of religiousness (Diehl, Koenig, and Ruckdeschel 2009; Khoudja and Fleischmann 2015), intergenerational transmission (Kretschmer 2018; Maliepaard and Alba 2016; Spierings 2015), and religious doctrine and practices (Norris and Inglehart 2011). However, the existing literature has paid little attention to distinguishing the effects of Islamic religious and origin-country gender norms on immigrants' and their children's gender role attitudes (for a partial exception, see Röder 2014). By using multiple-origin data drawn from pooled waves of the European Social Survey (ESS) in 32 countries of settlement and the World Value Survey (WVS) dataset containing information on the distribution of gender role attitudes in 98 countries of origin, this study goes beyond the existing research by clearly distinguishing the influence of religion and country of origin on immigrants' and their children's gender role attitudes in Europe.

Building on previous literature that has explained the gender traditionalism of Muslim immigrants and their children in Western Europe, this study summarizes three mechanisms that help us understand the conservative gender ideology of these individuals. Although these mechanisms have previously been proposed separately in the literature, no empirical study has organized them together and systematically examined their predicted outcomes. The first mechanism outlines that religious doctrines and practices have a prolonged influence on immigrants' attitudes regarding gender roles; specifically, Islamic doctrine has been regarded as inherently entailing non-egalitarian gender relations (Islamic doctrine and practices). The second mechanism posits that as most Muslim immigrants came from countries with lower levels of gender equality, gender traditionalism among Muslim immigrants and their children is the outcome of origin-country socialization rather than solely religious doctrine and practices (origin-country socialization); thus, this conservative gender role ideology that is linked to the culture of the origin country may fade over time and across generations. The final mechanism posits that religion is a salient characteristic of social boundaries that produces effects independent of religious doctrines and practices. The social closure and inequality Muslims face in their European settlement countries encourages them to maintain the cultural values of their (parental) origin countries and distances them from the settlement-society's gender norms (*blocked acculturation*). To evaluate these hypotheses, this study aims to address three empirical questions. First, do both first-and second-generation Muslim immigrants hold more traditional gender ideologies than non-Muslim immigrants and their children (Islamic doctrine and practices)? Second, are the traditional gender attitudes among Muslim immigrants explained by the level of origin country gender role ideology (origin country socialization)? Third, are Muslim immigrants more anchored to their origin country's gender norms and less influenced by their settlement country's gender ideology than non-Muslim immigrants (blocked acculturation)?

Conceptually and methodologically, this study builds on an emerging research program in migration and family studies that treats acculturation as an assimilation and dissimilation trajectory. This process is modeled as a shift in attitudes from one distribution (the origin country) to another (the settlement society) (Pessin and Arpino 2018; Soehl 2017). This study separately examines the

three hypotheses that explain Muslim immigrants' traditional gender ideologies. To do this empirically, first, the influence of origin- and settlement-country socialization on immigrants' gender attitudes is distinguished from the influence of individual-level characteristics, such as time in the settlement country and religious domination. Specifically, the effect between religion (e.g., Islam), origin country (e.g., the Islamic country's gender norms), and settlement country (e.g., the European country's gender norms) on immigrants' gender attitudes can be distinguished. Second, besides estimating the main effect of religion and origin-country and settlement-country gender norms, this approach can demonstrate whether origin-country and settlement-country gender norms have different effects on Muslim and non-Muslim immigrant populations. To do so, the interaction terms between Islam and the gender norms of origin and settlement countries are used to investigate whether Muslim immigrants are more or less attached to their origin- and settlementcountry gender norms than non-Muslim immigrants.

Employing this approach to Muslim immigrants' acculturation, this study is the first to systematically analyze the dissimilation and assimilation of gender role attitudes among Muslim immigrants and their children. While previous research on this topic has stated that Muslim immigrants and their children hold more traditional attitudes toward women's employment than non-Muslims immigrants (Norris and Inglehart 2012; Röder 2014), this study finds a different conclusion. Although first-generation Muslim immigrants tend to hold more conservative views on women's employment than non-Muslim immigrants, and this religious effect is independent of the origin-country effect, there is no evidence that Muslim immigrants are more attached to their origin-country gender norms than non-Muslim immigrants. Surprisingly, they are not less but *more* acculturated to the gender attitudes of the settlement country than non-Muslim immigrants. In addition, the effects of religion and origin country fade after one generation as second-generation

Muslims are no more traditional than their non-Muslim counterparts. Additionally, the second generation is no longer influenced by their parental origin-country culture. Altogether, Islamic doctrine is not always a barrier that prevents Muslims from acculturation to mainstream social and cultural values, nor necessarily a bridge linking origin-society norms and their values. Furthermore, second-generation Muslims are also adopting mainstream European gender norms.

## 2.1 Religion and Gender Role Attitudes in the Context of Migration

Global societies, and particularly Western societies, have become more liberal in gender ideology than in previous decades (Esping-Andersen and Billari 2015; Goldscheider, Bernhardt, and Lappegård 2015). However, while mainstream societies today hold more liberal gender equity attitudes, Muslim immigrants are often considered a threat to liberal gender norms. Based on the previous literature, three perspectives explain why Muslims tend to be more conservative in their gender attitudes than non-Muslim populations.

### 2.1.1 Islamic doctrine and practices

Many empirical studies have posited the argument that Muslims tend to hold more traditional attitudes regarding women's roles than non-Muslims because Islamic doctrine and practices are perceived to encourage inherently non-egalitarian gender relations, such as in the case of the division of household labor. For example, a cross-national study by Inglehart and Norris (2003 p. 47) argued that Muslims have more traditional gender attitudes than non-Muslims. Some studies have also demonstrated that immigrants with Islamic-origin backgrounds hold more traditional gender ideologies than those from non-Islamic countries (Diehl, Koenig, and

Ruckdeschel 2009; Kalmijn and Kraaykamp 2018). For instance, in Germany, immigrants from Turkey were found to be substantially more religious and more likely to have traditional attitudes toward working women than native Germans (Diehl, Koenig, and Ruckdeschel 2009). Similarly, a study found that immigrants in the Netherlands with Muslim-origin-country backgrounds have considerably more conservative values about marriage and sexuality than Dutch natives (Kalmijn and Kraaykamp 2018).

As second-generation Muslims have grown up and been exposed to more secular environments, they are expected to be more liberal regarding gender ideology than their foreignborn Muslim parents (Maliepaard and Alba 2016). However, some of these second-generation Muslims may still be more traditional than the settlement-country natives and non-Muslim children of immigrants because their Muslim parents transmitted their traditional gender ideologies to their children (Kalmijn and Kraaykamp 2018; Kretschmer 2018; Röder 2014). While secondgeneration Muslims have higher levels of exposure to mainstream ideologies than their foreignborn parents, these parents retain a significant influence on the religious socialization of their children. Inside this religious socialization within the family, parents may also transmit traditional gender ideology to their children. For instance, Kretschmer (2018) found that second-generation individuals with Turkish and former Yugoslavian backgrounds have more traditional gender role attitudes than their native German counterparts. One might argue that the negative association between the Muslim population and the gender-egalitarian view is mainly due to the high level of religiosity within Islam (Kretschmer 2018). However, another study observed that Islamic affiliation is particularly closely linked to gender traditionalism, even when the level of religiosity is controlled for (Alexander and Welzel 2011). The present study, therefore, posits the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 1: Islamic doctrine and practices: Muslim immigrants and their Muslim children hold more traditional gender role attitudes than non-Muslim immigrants and their children, and this association is independent of the influence of the country of origin and individual religiosity.

#### 2.1.2 Gender norms in the country of origin

The second perspective is linked to the socialization and assimilation theories that focus on the role of origin-country cultural norms in the gender attitudes of immigrants and their children. It is widely believed that the origin countries of many Muslim immigrants in Europe have lower levels of gender equity than many European countries (Norris and Inglehart 2012). This perspective views that gender traditionalism among Muslims is not solely due to Islamic doctrines and practices but also to the gender norms of their countries of origin. Socialization theory considers that exposure to certain preferences, values, and norms during childhood has long-lasting effects and continues to shape immigrants' attitudes after migration. This, therefore, may explain why immigrants from Islamic countries of origin hold more traditional gender role attitudes than immigrants from other regions, although previous studies have not distinguished the effects of Islam and origin-country gender norms.

From the perspective of migration theory, scholars working within transnationalism have found that origin-country cultural norms have a long-lasting influence on immigrants' attitudes and behavior (Levitt 1998). Likewise, ethnic communities may be able to re-enforce immigrants to maintain their cultural attitudes and practices in the country of settlement (Dasgupta 1998; Stuart et al. 2010). Previous literature has examined the lasting influence of origin-country socialization in domains related to gender and family issues, including attitudes toward homosexuality (Soehl 2017a), female labor force participation (Frank and Hou 2015), ideal ages for family formation (Holland and De Valk 2013), and gender role attitudes (Pessin and Arpino 2018). Families are the main agents of socialization, particularly in the sphere of family and gender attitudes (Axinn and Thornton 1993; Moen, Erickson, and Dempster-Mcclain 1997), and foreign-born parents may transmit their origin-country gender norms and practices to their children (Helga A.G. De Valk and Liefbroer 2007; Liefbroer and Elzinga 2012).

However, according to assimilation theory, the differences between immigrants and natives disappear over time and across generations (Alba and Nee 2003). For example, the gender and family attitudes of immigrants will be gradually influenced by the norms and values of the settlement society through the media, the labor market, and social contact with the mainstream society in daily life (Kulu and González-Ferrer 2014). The influence of settlement countries on gender attitudes may be more significant for the second generation because these children of immigrants are exposed to the settlement country's gender norms during childhood through schooling and peer groups. This exposure has long-lasting effects in shaping gender role attitudes among the second generation. As the influence of the settlement society becomes increasingly important in immigrants' gender role attitudes, conversely, the influence of the origin country may continue to decrease over time and across generations. Therefore, this study posits the following hypotheses:

Hypothesis 2a: Origin country socialization: The differences in gender role attitudes between Muslim and non-Muslim immigrants can be explained by the gender norms of their countries of origin. *Hypothesis 2b: However, the influence of country of origin on an individual's gender role attitude will decrease over time and across generations.* 

#### 2.1.3 Symbolic boundary and blocked acculturation

However, this dissimilation and assimilation process may not apply to all immigrants' ideologies of equality as Muslim immigrants may adopt settlement-country cultural norms less than non-Muslim immigrants. As such, the process may apply to immigrants unequally depending on the conditions of their settlement country, such as possible discrimination and hostile institutional environments (Portes and Rumbaut 2001; Portes and Zhou 1993).

In the European context, the "bright boundary" between natives and Muslim immigrants exacerbates the public opinion that Muslim immigrants are problematic and even unassimilated in Western society (Alba 2005; Brubaker 2013; Zolberg and Long 1999). As Muslim immigrants perceive that they will receive fewer returns than non-Muslims, they may have fewer incentives to invest in assimilative behaviors, limiting their opportunities to have contact with natives and proceeding more slowly along the path of acculturation. Consequently, Muslims may develop an ethnic boundary strategy that actively opposes the settlement societies and maintains their origin-country values or develop an oppositional culture to respond to social closure and inequality in the context of reception (Wimmer 2008; Wimmer and Soehl 2014). Muslim immigrants and their children hold social and cultural values distinct from the mainstream, not because they are culturally unassimilated but because the mainstream of the settlement country has blocked their acculturation.

In addition, religion has played an important role in maintaining continuity in values and attitudes across borders and generations (Soehl 2017b; Wuthnow and Offutt 2008). For Muslim

immigrants, religion can be an important way for parents to maintain social and cultural capital that protects their children from discrimination and the undesirable aspects of the settlement society (Bankston and Zhou 1995; Soehl 2020). The maintenance of high religiosity levels among second-generation Muslims can be explained by blocked acculturation due to stratification and social closure in the context of settlement countries (Drouhot 2021). Similarly, Muslim immigrants and their children may also reinforce their conservative gender attitudes in response to social closure in European societies. While non-Muslim immigrants may partly internalize their lifestyles (e.g., women participating in the public sphere, such as in education and labor markets) and adopt the gender norms of the settlement society (e.g., consuming local media), Muslim immigrants may maintain their origin-country gender norms to respond to the stratification and inequality in the context of reception. Given the different levels of experience of prejudice and discrimination between Muslims and non-Muslims in Europe, as well as the different degrees of ethnic communities and origin societies in which they are embedded, we can expect that Muslim immigrants may experience limited convergence toward the gender role attitudes in their settlement society and a relatively higher persistence of origin-society attitudes. Therefore, the final hypothesis follows:

Hypothesis 3: Blocked acculturation: As an excluded population in Europe, when compared to non-Muslims, Muslim immigrants' and their children's gender norms are more anchored in those of their origin countries and less influenced by the settlement societies' attitude contexts.

## 2.2 Data and Methods

#### 2.2.1 Sample and Dataset

A multilevel dataset that included information on attitudes toward gender roles in 98 countries of origin across the world and 32 immigrant-receiving countries in Europe was assembled for this study. For the individual-level analyses, data from the ESS, which includes all European Union (EU) member countries that are part of the ESS as well as Iceland, Norway, and Switzerland, on a total of 32 countries were used. Pooling four waves (Rounds 2, 4, 5, and 8 between 2002 and 2016) resulted in a dataset of 13,636 respondents born outside of their country of residence and 11,584 respondents who were children of immigrants with origins in 98 countries worldwide. The WVS was used to capture the origin-country-level gender norms in this dataset. The distribution of origin-country gender norms is shown in Figure 1. The percentages of missing values for all variables used in the models are summarized in Table A1.1.

#### 2.2.2 Dependent Variable

The current study focuses on whether individuals believe that men and women should have equal access to the labor market. The survey question regarding the dependent variable, *gender role attitudes*, was posed through the following statement: "When jobs are scarce, men should have more rights to a job than women." This is one of the few available statements that is widely used to measure gender role attitudes (Arpino et al., 2015; Pessin and Arpino 2018; Röder and Muhlau 2014). Additionally, it is the only statement used in both the ESS and WVS surveys. The respondents were asked how much they agreed or disagreed with this statement, and their answers were recorded on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "Strongly Disagree" to "Strongly Agree." To make the interpretation of coefficients and their directions more straightforward, the categories were reversed-coded so that higher values indicated more liberal attitudes. Table 2.1 presents the descriptive statistics of the variables.



Figure 2.1: Gender attitudes toward women's employment in origin countries.

	Overall	1st Gen.	2nd Gen.
Dependent Variable			
Gender role attitudes			
Men should be prioritized over women profess	sionally when jobs are scar	ce	
Strongly agree	0.07	0.08	0.07
Agree	0.16	0.18	0.14
Neither agree nor disagree	0.15	0.15	0.15
Disagree	0.33	0.32	0.33
Strongly disagree	0.29	0.27	0.31
Independent variables (discrete)			
Married	0.46	0.49	0.42
Citizen	0.77	0.62	0.95
Female	0.54	0.55	0.54
Religion			
None	0.33	0.3	0.37
Catholic	0.2	0.21	0.19
Protestant	0.07	0.07	0.07
Orthodox	0.13	0.15	0.11
Muslim	0.07	0.09	0.04
Other	0.2	0.18	0.22
Linguistic assimilation/using settlement-count	ry language		
Exclusively	0.51	0.36	0.67
First	0.17	0.2	0.19
Second	0.22	0.44	0.14
Parents' country of birth			
Both foreign-born	0.65	0.91	0.37
Foreign-born mother	0.16	0.04	0.29
Foreign-born father	0.19	0.05	0.34
Years lived in the country of settlement			
Less than a year		0.02	
1–5 years		0.1	
6–10 years		0.11	
11–20 years		0.22	
20+ years		0.55	
Independent variables (continuous)			
Age			
Mean	47	49	46
Std. dev.	17	18	17
Min	18	18	18
Max	80	80	79

Table 2.1: Descriptive statistics of variables

European Social Survey, waves 2, 4, 5 and 8, World Value Survey (Waves 1–7).

	Overall	1st Gen.	2nd Gen.
The level of religiosity			
Mean	4.83	5.08	4.57
Std. dev.	3.15	3.14	3.14
Min	0	0	0
Max	10	10	10
Education (1–5)			
Mean	3.3	3.3	3.4
Std. dev.	1.31	1.37	1.24
Min	1	1	1
Max	5	5	5
Gender norms in origin country			
Mean	2.78	2.77	2.78
Std. dev.	0.96	0.95	0.99
Min	0.22	0.22	0.22
Max	4.82	4.82	4.82
Gender norms in settlement country			
Mean	3.6	3.6	3.6
Std. dev.	0.39	0.39	0.39
Min	2.17	2.17	2.17
Max	4.74	4.74	4.74
Gender norm distance between origin	and settlement country		
Mean	0.99	1.03	0.98
Std. dev.	0.84	0.83	0.84
Min	0.01	0.01	0.01
Max	4.1	4.1	4.1

Table 2.1: Descriptive statistics of variables (continued)

European Social Survey, waves 2, 4, 5 and 8, World Value Survey (Waves 1–7).

## 2.2.3 Independent Variables

Gender values in countries of settlement and origin

The variable of *settlement-country gender norms* was based on the ESS and matched to each respondent based on their country of residence and the survey year. This variable was measured as the mean of the 5-point Likert scale (from 0 to 5) answers that ranged from "Strongly

Agree" to "Strongly Disagree" regarding the statement "When jobs are scarce, men should have more rights to a job than women" among native respondents<sup>1</sup> in the settlement country.

The variable of *origin-country gender norms* relied on the WVS, which covers 104 countries with a sample size of approximately 700 to 2,000 individuals in each country. Following previous research (Arpino, Esping-Andersen, and Pessin 2015), this variable was matched to each respondent based on their country of origin and the survey year, and was measured as the portion of respondents in the origin country who disagreed with the item measuring the dependent variable. While the statement was used in both the ESS and WVS, the scale was different between these two datasets: In the WVS, the respondents were able to choose the following answers: "Agree," "Disagree," and "Neither." Therefore, the share of native respondents in the country of origin who disagreed with this statement was used to measure origin-country gender norms in the present study. This percentage was standardized to a scale ranging from 0 to 5 in order to harmonize the settlement-country gender norms.

Higher scores indicated more liberal gender norms. Settlement countries were, on average, more liberal (mean = 3.6) than origin countries (mean = 2.8). In addition, the variation among origin countries (standard deviation = 0.96) was larger than that among settlement countries (standard deviation = 0.39). Figure 2.1 shows the distribution of the average gender norms of each country in the sample.

#### Immigrant settlements and generational status

The ESS provides a five-category variable to distinguish a new arrival (less than one year) from those who have lived for 1–5 years, 6–10 years, 11–20 years, and more than 20 years in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Natives were respondents who were born in the country of residence and whose parents were also born there.

settlement country. Second-generation immigrants are those who were born and raised in the settlement country.

#### Religion

The ESS provides information on whether or not the respondents belonged to different religions. In the present study, this variable was recoded to distinguish between those with no religious domination, Protestants, Catholics, Eastern Orthodox, Muslims, and all others. The "others" category included Jewish respondents and those from Eastern religions and other Christian denominations. These six categories were included in the main effect model (Model 1, reference group: the non-religious), while the dummy variable indicating Muslim respondents was included in the interaction models (Models 2, 3A, and 3B, reference group: non-Muslims) for two reasons. First, the distinction between Muslims and non-Muslims (including the non-religious and other religious individuals) is the most theoretically important (Brubaker 2013; Zolberg and Long 1999). Second, adding random effects for all religions would have introduced too many variance components for a reliable estimation.

#### Parents' Migration Background

A second-generation respondent whose parents are both foreign-born may have more traditional family attitudes than a second-generation individual with only one foreign-born parent (Goldscheider et al. 2011). In addition, the intergenerational transmission of gender role attitudes may differ between father and mother (Idema and Phalet 2007). Foreign-born fathers and foreign-born mothers may have different influences on their children's gender role attitudes. Therefore, this variable was coded into a three-categorical variable: both parents are foreign-born, foreign-born mother, and foreign-born father.

#### 2.2.4 Control Variables

The following control variables were also included in this study:

The everyday use of language: Language may influence the dissimilation and assimilation process among immigrants and their children (Gutierrez 2020; Soehl and Waldinger 2012). The ESS asked respondents which languages they spoke in their settlement country, and recorded up to two. This information was recoded into three groups: those who mentioned using the settlement country language only, those who mentioned the settlement-country language as a first language and the language of their origin country or parents' origin country as a second language, and those who mentioned the settlement-country language as second to their origin-country language. Age: Because older respondents might tend to hold more traditional gender attitudes, age was included in the model. *Level of Education*: As more highly educated people are likely to have more exposure to liberal and modern ideas and, therefore, have more liberal gender norms (Bolzendahl and Myers 2004), the five levels of education (lower than secondary education, lower secondary education, upper secondary education, post-secondary education, and tertiary education) were included as a continuous variable in the model. Marital Status: As those who are or have been married might express more conservative attitudes toward gender issues (Fan and Marini 2000), a dummy variable that distinguished those who were/had ever been married and those who have never been married was constructed. *Citizenship*: Respondents who hold citizenship in the settlement country may have a deeper sense of receiving society membership than those who are not citizens in the settlement country (Soehl and Waldinger 2012); therefore, they may express more liberal gender role attitudes than non-citizens. The Level of Religiosity: The level of religiosity may influence people's gender role attitudes (Diehl, Koenig, and Ruckdeschel 2009). In addition to religious

affiliation, the ESS also provides a self-assessed measure of the level of religiosity, scaled from 0 (least religious) to 10 (most religious). In the present study, this was regarded as a linear predictor. *Gender*: Previous studies have shown that acculturation patterns differ between male and female immigrants and their children (Dasgupta 1998). One might argue that female immigrants, especially second-generation female immigrants, hold less conservative gender role attitudes than male immigrants. A dummy variable for gender was included in the model in this study. *Distance between gender norms in the origin and settlement countries*: the ideological distance between the gender norms in the settlement and origin countries may influence immigrants' assimilation process. To tackle this issue, the absolute value of the gender norm difference between the settlement and origin countries was included in the models.

#### 2.2.5 Method

To test the hypotheses, I used a cross-classified multilevel regression model whereby immigrants have simultaneously nested in origin- and settlement-country attitude distributions. A cross-classified multilevel regression model captures the influence of the origin and settlement contexts on respondents' attitudes and the factors that shape the relative weight of origin and settlement distributions (Pessin and Arpino 2018; Soehl 2017). This model simultaneously captured four different effects that this study was interested in, including the effect of the settlement country, the effect of the origin society, the effect of individual characteristics, and the interactive effect between individual country-level variables (for example, interaction terms between Muslim immigrants and their origin country's gender norms). The interpretation of the coefficients was similar to that of the simple multilevel regression model: A coefficient shows how different the

average respondents of the two groups are, while in the cross-nested approach, coefficients measure how well a set of respondents fit into two distributions (Soehl 2017a).

The following equation summarizes the cross-classified multilevel regression model used in this study. In this equation,  $y_i$  denotes the gender attitude of immigrants, and 0 represents the model intercept. The magnitude of a set of individual-level variable *X* is indicated by a vector of coefficient  $\beta$ . Origin and settlement gender norm variables are identified with *o* and *d*, respectively; both of which interact with a subset of individual-level variables  $X_i^*$ . The mean in the origin country *ao* and settlement country *ad* are included in the model on the second level, which predicts the magnitude of these cross-level interactions, *o* and *d*, respectively.

$$y_{i} = \beta_{o} + \beta X_{i} + \gamma_{o(i)} X_{i}^{*} + \delta_{d(i)} X_{i}^{*} + e_{i}$$
$$\gamma_{o} \sim N(\theta_{o} \alpha_{o}, \omega_{\theta}),$$
$$\delta_{o} \sim N(\theta_{d} \alpha_{d}, \omega_{\theta}).$$

The indicators for settlement country, generation, language spoken, religious affiliation, and parents' migration background were used in the regression models as both main effects and interaction terms with the country of origin and country of settlement value measures. To address potential concerns about the robustness of the findings, I replicate the analysis using multilevel ordered logistic regression models in Table A2.2.

	Model 1	Model 2	Model 2 Model 3A	
	Baseline	Interaction		
	Overall	Overall	1st Gen.	2nd Gen.
(Intercept)	0.12	-0.05	-0.43	0.97*
	(0.24)	(0.90)	(0.96)	(0.44)
Religion: (No religion)				
Catholic	-0.01	-0.01	0.04	-0.05
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Protestant	-0.03	-0.02	-0.01	-0.05
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Orthodox	0.11***	0.10***	0.10*	0.09
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.05)
Muslim	-0.33***	-1.08**	-1.41***	-0.02
	(0.04)	(0.33)	(0.39)	(0.63)
Others	-0.01	0.01	-0.01	0.07
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.07)
The level of religiosity	-0.04***	-0.02*	-0.02*	-0.06
	(0.00)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Language use: (settlement language only)				
Settlement language first	-0.13***	-0.52*	-0.30	-0.87*
	(0.02)	(0.21)	(0.29)	(0.34)
Settlement language second	-0.23***	-0.61**	-0.68*	-0.41
	(0.02)	(0.21)	(0.27)	(0.33)
Settlement/generation (Arrived less than a year)				
Arrived 1–5 years ago	-0.04	0.71	0.78	
	(0.08)	(0.90)	(0.91)	
6–10 years ago	0.04	0.06	0.09	
	(0.08)	(0.88)	(0.89)	
11–20 years ago	0.15	0.72	0.80	
	(0.08)	(0.86)	(0.87)	
20+ years ago	0.21**	1.48	1.54	
	(0.08)	(0.85)	(0.86)	
Second generation	0.21	1.04	. /	
<u> </u>	(0.14)	(0.85)		
Foreign-born parents	. ,			
Foreign-born mother	0.01	-0.24	-0.78	-0.25
~	(0.02)	(0.21)	(0.43)	(0.26)
Foreign-born father	0.01	-0.28	-0.62	-0.22
C	(0.02)	(0.21)	(0.40)	(0.25)

Table 2.2: Cross-classified mixed model of attitudes toward gender roles

	Model 1	Model 2			
	Baseline	Interaction			
	Overall	Overall	1st Gen.	2nd Gen.	
Gender norms in country of origin	0.07**	0.43***	0.47***	0.03	
	(0.02)	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.05)	
x Arrived 1–5 years ago		-0.17*	-0.17		
		(0.09)	(0.09)		
x 6–10 years ago		-0.21*	-0.19*		
		(0.09)	(0.09)		
x 11–20 years ago		-0.24**	-0.23**		
		(0.08)	(0.08)		
x 20+ years ago		-0.32***	-0.29***		
		(0.08)	(0.08)		
x Second generation		-0.37***			
		(0.08)			
x Muslim (non-Muslim)		-0.04	0.02	-0.18	
		(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.10)	
x Settlement language first		0.01	-0.01	0.01	
		(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.03)	
x Settlement language second		0.05*	0.06*	0.03	
		(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)	
x Foreign-born mother		-0.03	-0.06	-0.03	
		(0.03)	(0.06)	(0.03)	
x Foreign-born father		-0.03	0.02	-0.04	
		(0.02)	(0.06)	(0.03)	
Gender norms in country of settlement	0.77***	0.51*	0.60*	0.59***	
	(0.06)	(0.24)	(0.25)	(0.13)	
x Arrived 1-5 years ago		-0.06	-0.08		
		(0.24)	(0.24)		
x 6–10 years ago		0.17	0.15		
		(0.23)	(0.24)		
x 11–20 years ago		0.04	0.02		
		(0.23)	(0.23)		
x 20+ years ago		-0.09	-0.12		
		(0.22)	(0.23)		
x Second generation		0.08			
-		(0.23)			
x Muslim (non-Muslim)		0.24**	0.29**	0.04	
		(0.08)	(0.10)	(0.14)	

Table 2.2: A cross-classified mixed model of respondents' attitudes toward gender roles (continued)
#### 2.3 Results

Table 2.2 presents the detailed results of the four cross-classified linear regression models. Model 1 was the baseline model, including both first- and second-generation respondents. Model 2 used the same sample but introduced a series of cross-level interactions between the origin and the settlement country's gender norms, on the one hand, and immigrants' time in the settlement country and generation, whether they were Muslim, the language they spoke daily, and their parent's migration background, on the other. Models 3A and 3B split the sample by generational status: Model 3A showed the results for the first generation, while Model 3B showed those for the second generation.

Model 1 showed that being Orthodox Christian was significantly positively related to the liberal gender role attitudes (coef. = 0.11, p<0.001), while being Muslim was significantly negatively associated with liberal gender role attitudes (coef. = -0.33, p<0.001). Orthodox Christians were also found to be more liberal than people with no religious background, while, conversely, Muslims were more traditional than atheists and other religious groups.<sup>2</sup> In additional analysis not shown herein, I estimated a similar model using a Muslim/non-Muslim dummy variable instead of the six-categorical variable and found results substantively similar to Model 1: Muslims were significantly more traditional in terms of their gender role attitudes than non-Muslims. As expected, those who had higher levels of religiosity had more traditional attitudes toward gender roles than those with lower levels of religiosity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The author also ran several regression models without including the variable of the level of religiosity and with different religious reference groups. The results in this model demonstrated that Orthodox Christians were no more liberal than people with no religious background when religiosity was not controlled for, and Muslims were consistently significantly more traditional than other religious groups and atheists across the models.

For other individual-level measures, individuals who spoke the origin-country language, including those who regarded their origin-country language as a first or second language, tended to have more conservative gender role attitudes than those who exclusively spoke the settlement-country language. Furthermore, those who had lived over 20 years in their settlement country held a more liberal attitude than recent arrivals. No significant association was observed between parents' migration background and gender role attitudes. For the country-level variables, both gender norms in the origin country and those in the settlement country were positively associated with liberal gender role attitudes.

The interaction model (Model 2) shows the influence of origin- and settlement-country gender norms on gender role attitudes by individual characteristics. The results of the main effects were similar to those in Model 1. The first part of interaction terms showed the influence of origin-country gender norms on individual gender role attitudes. In terms of time spent in the settlement country and generation, immigrants who had lived longer in their settlement country were less influenced by their origin-country gender norms than recent arrivals, supporting Hypothesis 2. Similarly, the second generation was less influenced by their origin country's gender norms than those who had arrived less than a year earlier. There was no evidence to suggest that Muslims were more attached to their origin-country gender norms than non-Muslims (coef. = -0.04, not significant, not supporting Hypothesis 3). Meanwhile, the language respondents used daily varied the influence of origin-country language less than that of the origin-country were more influenced by their origin country's gender norms.

Turning to the second part of the interaction terms detailing the association between the settlement-country norms and gender role attitudes, settlement-country gender norms were

positively associated with liberal gender role attitudes. However, no evidence demonstrated that the second generation and those who had lived longer in their settlement country were more influenced by their settlement-country gender norms than those who had recently arrived. Muslims were surprisingly more influenced by their settlement-country gender norms than non-Muslims (coef. = 0.24, p<0.01), which contradicted the prediction of Hypothesis 3. There was no difference between the everyday languages used in terms of the influence of settlement-country gender norms on individual gender role attitudes. Similarly, parental migration background did not vary the influence of settlement-country gender norms on individual gender role attitudes.

To examine the generational differences in gender norm acculturation, Model 3 was separated into Model 3A and 3B for the first and second generations, respectively. The main effect in Model 3A showed that the first-generation Muslim immigrants were more traditional (coef. = -1.41, p<0.001) than atheists and other religious groups. Moreover, people with higher self-assessed levels of religiosity were more traditional than those with lower levels of religiosity.

The first part of the interaction terms in Model 3A showed the influence of origin-country and settlement-country gender norms on gender role attitudes according to individual characteristics. Origin-country gender norms were positively associated with liberal gender role attitudes (coef. = 0.47, p<0.001); however, this influence was much stronger for those who had recently arrived than for those who had lived in their settlement country for more than 20 years (coef. = -0.29, p<0.001). The next row of the model, which was one of the main foci of this study, did not suggest that Muslim immigrants were more attached to their origin-country gender norms than non-Muslim immigrants, including those with other religious backgrounds and atheists (coef. = 0.02, not significant). In the next two rows, the results showed that the first-generation immigrants who mostly spoke their origin-country language were more influenced by their origincountry gender norms. In terms of parents' migration background, there were no significant differences between respondents who had one foreign-born parent and those who had two foreign-born parents in terms of the influence of their origin-country gender norms on their individual gender role attitudes.

Turning to the second part of the interactions in Model 3A, which show the influence of the settlement country, we can see that immigrants were influenced by their settlement country's gender norms (coef. = 0.6, p<0.05) and that those who migrated to their settlement country more than 20 years previously were equally as influenced by their settlement country's gender norms as the recent arrivals (coef. -0.12, not significant). The results also showed that Muslim immigrants were more influenced by their settlement-country gender norms than non-Muslim immigrants (coef. = 0.29, p<0.01). Similar to the results in Model 2, no evidence showed that the acculturation process varied according to the everyday language used or parental migration background.

Model 3B showed the differences in gender attitude acculturation among the second generation. In the main effects section, the results revealed there were no religious differences in gender role attitudes. Unlike the first-generation Muslims, the second-generation Muslims were no more traditional than their counterparts with no specific religious affiliation (coef. = -0.02, not significant, Hypothesis 1 was not supported by the evidence). We may, thus, say that being Muslim is not inherently associated with gender traditionalism. In addition, the level of religiosity was not associated with gender role attitudes among the second generation.

In the section of the interaction terms, the results demonstrated that there was no significant association between origin-country gender norms and gender role attitudes among the second generation. Moreover, no evidence suggested that the influence of origin-country gender norms varied according to respondents' religion, everyday language, or parental migration background. In contrast to origin-country gender norms, the second generation was, as expected, strongly influenced by their country of birth. The influence of the settlement country's gender norms on individual gender role attitudes was even stronger for those who spoke both the origin- and settlement-country languages than those who exclusively spoke the settlement-country language. This may imply that speaking the origin-country language does not necessarily prevent the second generation from socializing in their country of birth. For the control variables, the results broadly showed that women, younger individuals, and the highly educated were more liberal in gender role attitudes across the models, while citizenship status and the distance between the gender norms in the origin and settlement countries were not significantly related to individual gender role attitudes.

To demonstrate whether Muslim immigrants are more influenced by their origin society than non-Muslim immigrants, Figure 2.2 demonstrates the interaction between the origin country, settlement country, and being Muslim on gender role attitudes. These plots are based on the coefficients of the regression models (Model 3A for the first panel and Model 3B for the second panel) to examine the generational differences in Muslim gender cultural dissimilation and assimilation. In Panel A, the orange bar shows the coefficient of the interaction term between the origin-country gender norms and non-Muslim immigrants, while the blue bar indicates the coefficient of the interaction between origin-country gender norms and Muslim immigrants. As the results show, there was no significant difference in the influence of origin-country norms between Muslim and non-Muslim immigrants. In other words, the evidence failed to support Hypothesis 3, which predicted that Muslim immigrants are more strongly anchored in their origin country distributions. Surprisingly, the right-hand side of the panel shows that Muslim immigrants were significantly (p < 0.01) more influenced by their settlement society than non-Muslim



#### Panel A. First generation





Figure 2.2: Effects of origin- and settlement-country norms on Muslims and non-Muslims.

63

immigrants. However, Panel B shows a different pattern and demonstrates that second-generation Muslims and non-Muslims were equally influenced by their origin and settlement societies.

Overall, the acculturation process occurs not only in the second generation but also in the first generation Muslim. Although first-generation Muslim immigrants held more traditional gender attitudes than the non-religious, they were more influenced by their settlement country than non-Muslim immigrants. In contrast, second-generation Muslims shared a similar socialization process to their second-generation counterparts with other religious or non-religious backgrounds; however, it should be noted that no evidence showed that the second-generation Muslims held more traditional gender role attitudes than their non-religious counterparts. In contrast to previous studies, these results do not support the notion that Muslim immigrants are more influenced by their country of origin and less influenced by their settlement country than non-Muslim immigrants. In addition, the results do not support that second-generation Muslims still hold more conservative gender role attitudes than their non-religious counterparts.

### 2.4 Discussion and Conclusion

Before discussing the implications of this study's findings, it is important to note some alternative interpretations and limitations. First, one might think that Muslim immigrants who hold more liberal gender attitudes may have had higher incentives to leave their origin country and move to a society with a more liberal gender ideology. This may explain why Muslim immigrants are found to be more influenced by European values than other immigrants in this study. If this selection process produced a significant bias in this study, we might not be able to see the subsequent result for three reasons. First, if this selection matters, we may see that Muslim immigrants who arrived more recently in the settlement country may hold similar attitudes or even more liberal attitudes

than non-Muslim immigrants. However, the main effect of religion shows that, by contrast, firstgeneration immigrants are still significantly more conservative than other immigrants. Second, additional descriptive statistics suggest that the Muslim immigrant subsample was not particularly selective. It is widely known that highly educated people are more likely to hold liberal gender attitudes; therefore, if Muslim immigrants were strongly selective in this study, we might have expected that first-generation Muslim immigrants would be mostly highly educated. However, the descriptive statistics failed to support this argument: Among the first-generation immigrants, more than 47% of Muslim immigrants had an educational attainment below secondary education, while only 25% of non-Muslim immigrants had levels of education lower than secondary school. Overall, the level of education among Muslim immigrants was lower than that among non-Muslim immigrants in this sample. Third, one may argue that Muslim immigrants with liberal gender role attitudes (more highly educated) may be more likely to move to a more liberal country, such as Sweden, than a more conservative country like Spain. This may be the case. However, if we closely examine education among Muslim immigrants across countries, there is no significant difference in educational attainment among Muslim immigrants across Europe.

Additionally, the ESS data were cross-sectional rather than longitudinal. Cross-sectional data only provide a snapshot of respondents who have spent varying periods of time in their settlement society, whereas the theories supporting this study imply that individuals change over time. However, although longitudinal data can capture individuals' attitude changes over time, it fails to provide sufficient numbers from the settlement countries to test the present study's theories and distinguish the effects between religion and origin-country gender norms. The ESS data are the only available data that let us consider how a country of origin and country of settlement shape immigrants' attitudes simultaneously because the data provide variations in both the sending and

receiving contexts. Not surprisingly, many well-established migration studies have also relied on cohort data, especially the ESS data, to examine changes in immigrants' assimilation processes and settlements (Pessin and Arpino 2018; Röder and Muhlau 2014; Soehl 2017a).

Another potential limitation of this study is that it overlooks how cross-border ties and transnational activities influence immigrants' assimilation and dissimilation. Recent studies have noted that immigrants' cross-border activities might have an important effect on their adaptation, for example, their educational attainment and political attitudes (Luthra and Soehl 2018; Waldinger and Soehl 2013). However, the ESS data does not provide this kind of measure to allow us to study cross-border activities' associations with acculturation. To alleviate this potential problem, this study relief on language use and time spent in the settlement country since previous studies have supported a positive association between cross-border activity and language use and time spent in the settlement country (Gutierrez 2020; Soehl and Waldinger 2010).

The final limitation is that the ESS survey was conducted in the official and dominant language of each country, which might have excluded immigrants who were not proficient in their settlement-country language. These immigrants are likely to be those who are less educated and are recent arrivals. Without these immigrants in the study's sample, the present analysis may have underestimated the association between gender role attitudes and education, as well as the length of settlement. This potential limitation may explain the slight effect of length of residence on gender-norm acculturation in the first generation in Model 3A in Table 2.2. It is possible that most of the recent arrivals can fluently speak the settlement-country language and are the most acculturated. In other words, the less acculturated may not be included in the ESS sample.

Despite these limitations, this is the first study that directly disentangles a variety of assimilation and dissimilation processes between the sending and receiving societies on the gender

role ideologies of Muslim immigrants. Previous research on this topic has pointed out that Muslim immigrants and immigrants from Muslim-majority countries hold more traditional gender attitudes (Kalmijn and Kraaykamp 2018; Röder 2014). However, as these studies did not distinguish the effects of religion, the context of emigration, and the context of immigration on immigrants' attitudes toward gender roles, it is still unclear whether gender traditionalism among Muslim immigrants and their children is due to Islamic doctrine and practices, the socialization of origin country gender norms, and/or blocked acculturation in the settlement society.

Overall, the findings of this study do not fully support the proposed hypotheses. First, the Islamic doctrine and practices hypothesis suggested that Muslim immigrants and their Muslim children hold more traditional gender role attitudes than non-Muslim immigrants and their children, and this association is independent of the influence of the origin country and the individual level of religiosity (H1). Although the results show that first-generation Muslim immigrants hold more traditional gender roles than non-Muslim immigrants when controlling for the level of religiosity, no evidence suggests that second-generation Muslims are more conservative than their non-Muslim counterparts. These results imply that Islamic doctrine and practices are not inherently linked to non-egalitarian gender relations. Second, the origin country socialization hypothesis (H2a) suggested that the differences in gender role attitudes between Muslim and non-Muslim immigrants are explained by the level of gender equity in the country of origin. The findings demonstrate that gender norms in the country of origin only partly explain these gender role differences: Muslim immigrants have still been found to hold more conservative gender attitudes than non-Muslim immigrants when controlling for the effects of origin-country gender norms. Finally, and most remarkably, the analysis did not find evidence to support the blocked acculturation hypothesis that Islam supposedly constitutes in Europe, which impedes assimilation.

If we follow the logic of the blocked acculturation hypothesis (H3), we should see that both Muslim immigrants and their children are more attached to their origin-country gender ideology and less influenced by their settlement-society gender norms. However, the empirical evidence not only fails to support this hypothesis but also points to the opposite direction: Muslim immigrants are more influenced by their settlement-society gender norms than non-Muslim immigrants.

While the current political climate continues to stigmatize Muslim immigrants, how can they and their children adapt to mainstream gender norms even more than other immigrant groups? As British sociologist Ryan (2011) noted: While Muslims are labeled and stigmatized as "abnormal" in the European mainstream, Muslim immigrants, especially women, have more substantial incentives to become "normal." For most Muslim immigrants in Europe, being normal means being a good Muslim, and being a good Muslim means adapting to particular types of attitudes, beliefs, and lifestyles. They expect that this adaptation can differentiate them from immigrants who are "not assimilated" and "abnormal." Adopting a more liberal gender role attitude may be a strong signal that Muslims are not necessarily unassimilated. This study supports this perspective and shows that the bright boundary between Muslim immigrants and mainstream gender issues is not that solid. One might think that Muslim immigrants might strongly retain their culture and beliefs when they face significant social closure. However, it is also possible that Muslim immigrants may be more eager to adapt to mainstream cultural values to prove that they are members of the European mainstream society. Future research should continue to focus on how Muslim immigrants react when experiencing extensive social discrimination.

More broadly, this study contributes to the comparative analysis of the role of religions in the dynamics of inclusion and exclusion and the process of assimilation and dissimilation in Europe and the United States. While sociologists tend to interpret religion's role in immigrant families as a bridge that helps immigrants cross the boundary between minority groups and mainstream society in the United States, European public opinion and literature certainly suggest that religion, especially Islam, is a barrier to their adaptation and integration (Brubaker 2013; Foner and Alba 2008; Zolberg and Long 1999). The empirical evidence in this study suggests that despite the discrimination and prejudice Muslims face in their daily lives, Muslim immigrants and their children are not only not rejecting but also adopting settlement-society gender ideologies. It is true that the bright boundary between Muslims and the European mainstream is a wall blocking Muslim immigrants and their children from assimilating into mainstream society; however, it does not necessarily mean that Muslims have no choice but to maintain their origin-society identity and distance themselves from the settlement society's mainstream values.

In conclusion, this study highlights that the acculturation process of Muslim immigrants in Europe remains poorly understood. When Muslim immigrants move from their origin society with more traditional cultural values to a settlement country with liberal values natives, how do these social contexts shape their gender norms? Which assimilation pathway will they follow when they face significant social closure and discrimination in the settlement country? This study answers these questions but covers only a small part of acculturation. I suggest that future research should continue to investigate the strategies employed by Muslim immigrants when they face a bright structural boundary between themselves and mainstream society.

#### 2.5 References

- Alba, Richard. 2005. "Bright vs. Blurred Boundaries: Second-Generation Assimilation and Exclusion in France, Germany, and the United States." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 28 (1): 20–49. doi: 10.1080/0141987042000280003.
- Alba, Richard D., and Victor Nee. 2003. *Remaking the American Mainstream: Assimilation and Contemporary Immigration*. Harvard University Press.
- Alexander, Amy C., and Christian Welzel. 2011. "Islam and Patriarchy: How Robust Is Muslim Support for Patriarchal Values?." *International Review of Sociology* 21 (2): 249–276. doi: <u>10.1080/03906701.2011.581801</u>.
- Arpino, Bruno, Gøsta Esping-Andersen, and Léa Pessin. 2015. "How Do Changes in Gender Role Attitudes towards Female Employment Influence Fertility? A Macro-Level Analysis." *European Sociological Review* 31 (3): 370–382. doi: <u>10.1093/esr/jcv002</u>.
- Axinn, William G., and Arland Thornton. 1993. "Mothers, Children, and Cohabitation: The Intergenerational Effects of Attitudes and Behavior." *American Sociological Review* 58 (2): 233–246. doi: 10.2307/2095968.
- Bankston, Carl L., and Min Zhou. 1995. "Religious Participation, Ethnic Identification, and Adaptation of Vietnamese Adolescents in an Immigrant Community." *The Sociological Quarterly* 36 (3): 523–534. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1533-8525.1995.tb00451.x</u>.
- Bolzendahl, Catherine I., and Daniel J. Myers. 2004. "Feminist Attitudes and Support for Gender
  Equality: Opinion Change in Women and Men, 1974–1998." Social Forces 83 (2): 759–
  789. doi: <u>10.1353/sof.2005.0005</u>

- Brubaker, Rogers. 2013. "Language, Religion and the Politics of Difference." *Nations and Nationalism* 19 (1): 1–20. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1469-8129.2012.00562.x</u>.
- Dasgupta, Shamita Das. 1998. "Gender Roles and Cultural Continuity in the Asian Indian Immigrant Community in The US." Sex Roles 38 (11/12): 953–974. doi: 10.1023/A:1018822525427.
- De Valk, Helga A. G., and Aart C. Liefbroer. 2007. "Parental Influence On Union Formation Preferences Among Turkish, Moroccan, and Dutch Adolescents in the Netherlands." *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology* 38 (4): 487–505. doi:

10.1177/0022022107302316.

- Diehl, Claudia, Matthias Koenig, and Kerstin Ruckdeschel. 2009. "Religiosity and Gender Equality: Comparing Natives and Muslim Migrants in Germany." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32 (2): 278–301. doi: <u>10.1080/01419870802298454</u>.
- Drouhot, Lucas G. 2021. "Cracks in the Melting Pot? Religiosity and Assimilation among the
  Diverse Muslim Population in France." *American Journal of Sociology* 126 (4): 795–851.
  doi: <u>10.1086/712804</u>.
- Esping-Andersen, Gøsta, and Francesco C. Billari. 2015. "Re-Theorizing Family Demographics." *Population and Development Review* 41 (1): 1–31. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1728-</u> <u>4457.2015.00024.x</u>.
- Fan, Pi-Ling, and Margaret M. Marini. 2000. "Influences on Gender-Role Attitudes during the Transition to Adulthood." *Social Science Research* 29 (2): 258–283. doi: 10.1006/ssre.1999.0669

- Foner, Nancy, and Richard Alba. 2008. "Immigrant Religion in the U.S. and Western Europe: Bridge or Barrier to Inclusion?." *International Migration Review* 42 (2): 360–392. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1747-7379.2008.00128.x</u>.
- Frank, Kristyn, and Feng Hou. 2015. "Source-Country Gender Roles and the Division of Labor within Immigrant Families." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 77 (2): 557–574. doi: 10.1111/jomf.12171.
- Goldscheider, Frances, Eva Bernhardt, and Trude Lappegård. 2015. "The Gender Revolution: A Framework for Understanding Changing Family and Demographic Behavior." *Population and Development Review* 41 (2): 207–239. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1728-</u> 4457.2015.00045.x.
- Goldscheider, Fran, Calvin Goldscheider, and Eva M. Bernhardt. 2011. "Creating Egalitarian Families among the Adult Children of Turkish- and Polish-Origin Immigrants in Sweden." *International Migration Review* 45 (1): 68–88. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1747-</u>7379.2010.00839.x
- Gutierrez, Armand. 2020. "The Dynamics of Brokering in Second Generation Transnationalism." *Social Problems*. doi: <u>10.1093/socpro/spaa028</u>.
- Holland, Jennifer A., and Helga A. G. De Valk. 2013. "Ideal Ages for Family Formation among Immigrants in Europe." *Advances in Life Course Research* 18 (4): 257–269. doi: <u>10.1016/j.alcr.2013.08.002</u>
- Idema, Hanna, and Karen Phalet. 2007. "Transmission of Gender-Role Values in Turkish-German Migrant Families: The Role of Gender, Intergenerational and Intercultural Relations." *Zeitschrift für Familienforschung* 19 (1): 71–105. doi: <u>0168-ssoar-58062</u>

- Inglehart, Ronald, Pippa Norris, and Inglehart Ronald. 2003. *Rising Tide: Gender Equality and Cultural Change around the World*. Cambridge University Press.
- Kalmijn, Matthijs, and Gerbert Kraaykamp. 2018. "Determinants of Cultural Assimilation in the Second Generation. A Longitudinal Analysis of Values about Marriage and Sexuality among Moroccan and Turkish Migrants." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 44 (5): 697–717. doi: <u>10.1080/1369183X.2017.1363644</u>.
- Khoudja, Yassine, and Fenella Fleischmann. 2015. "Ethnic Differences in Female Labour Force Participation in the Netherlands: Adding Gender Role Attitudes and Religiosity to the Explanation." *European Sociological Review* 31 (1): 91–102. doi: <u>10.1093/esr/jcu084</u>.
- Kretschmer, David. 2018. "Explaining Differences in Gender Role Attitudes among Migrant and Native Adolescents in Germany: Intergenerational Transmission, Religiosity, and Integration." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 44 (13): 2197–2218. doi: 10.1080/1369183X.2017.1388159.
- Kulu, Hill, and Amparo González-Ferrer. 2014. "Family Dynamics Among Immigrants and Their Descendants in Europe: Current Research and Opportunities." *European Journal of Population* 30 (4): 411–435. doi: 10.1007/s10680-014-9322-0.
- Levitt, Peggy. 1998. "Social Remittances: Migration Driven Local-Level Forms of Cultural Diffusion." *International Migration Review* 32 (4): 926–948. doi:

<u>10.1177/019791839803200404</u>.

Liefbroer, Aart C., and Cees H. Elzinga. 2012. "Intergenerational Transmission of Behavioural Patterns: How Similar Are Parents' and Children's Demographic Trajectories?" *Advances in Life Course Research* 17 (1): 1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.alcr.2012.01.002.

- Luthra, Renee, Roger Waldinger, and Thomas Soehl. 2018. Origins and Destinations: The Making of the Second Generation. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Richard Alba. 2016. "Cultural Integration in the Muslim Second Generation in the Netherlands: The Case of Gender Ideology." *International Migration Review* 50 (1): 70–94. doi: <u>10.1111/imre.12118</u>.
- Norris, Pippa, and Ronald F. Inglehart. 2012. "Muslim Integration into Western Cultures: Between Origins and Destinations." *Political Studies* 60 (2): 228–251. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9248.2012.00951.x.

## Pessin, Léa, and Bruno Arpino. 2018. "Navigating between Two Cultures: Immigrants' Gender Attitudes Toward Working Women." *Demographic Research* 38: 967–1016. doi: 10.4054/DemRes.2018.38.35.

- Portes, Alejandro, and Rubén G. Rumbaut. 2001. *Legacies: The Story of the Immigrant Second Generation*. Univ. of California Press.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Min Zhou. 1993. "The New Second Generation: Segmented Assimilation and Its Variants." *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 530 (1): 74–96. doi: <u>10.1177/0002716293530001006</u>.
- Röder, Antje, and Peter Muhlau. 2014. "Are They Acculturating? Europe's Immigrants and Gender Egalitarianism." *Social Forces* 92 (3): 899–928. doi: <u>10.1093/sf/sot126</u>.
- Röder, Antje. 2014. "Explaining Religious Differences in Immigrants' Gender Role Attitudes: The Changing Impact of Origin Country and Individual Religiosity." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 37 (14): 2615–2635. doi: <u>10.1080/01419870.2013.854919</u>.
- Moen, Phyllis, Mary Ann Erickson, and Donna Dempster-Mcclain. 1997. "Their Mother's Daughters? The Intergenerational Transmission of Gender Attitudes in a World of

Changing Roles." *Journal of Marriage and the Family* 59 (2): 281–293. doi: 10.2307/353470.

- Norris, Pippa, and Ronald Inglehart. 2011. *Sacred and Secular: Religion and Politics Worldwide*, 2nd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017a. "From Origins to Destinations: Acculturation Trajectories in Migrants" Attitudes towards Homosexuality." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 43 (11): 1831–1853. doi: <u>10.1080/1369183X.2016.1246178</u>.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017b. "Social Reproduction of Religiosity in the Immigrant Context: The Role of Family Transmission and Family Formation – Evidence from France." *International Migration Review* 51 (4): 999–1030. doi: <u>10.1111/imre.12289</u>.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2019. "Mode of Difference and Resource for Resilience: How Religion Shapes Experiences of Discrimination of the Second Generation in France." *International Migration Review* 54 (3): 796–819. doi: <u>10.1177/0197918319882628</u>.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2010. "Making the Connection: Latino Immigrants and Their Cross-Border Ties." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 33 (9): 1489–1510. doi: <u>10.1080/01419871003624050</u>
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2012. "Inheriting the Homeland? Intergenerational Transmission of Cross-Border Ties in Migrant Families." *American Journal of Sociology* 118 (3): 778–813. doi: 10.1086/667720.
- Spierings, Niels. 2015. "Gender Equality Attitudes among Turks in Western Europe and Turkey: The Interrelated Impact of Migration and Parents' Attitudes.". *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 41 (5): 749–771. doi: <u>10.1080/1369183X.2014.948394</u>.

Stuart, Jaimee, Colleen Ward, Paul E. Jose, and Pancha Narayanan. 2010. "Working with and for Communities: A Collaborative Study of Harmony and Conflict in Well-Functioning, Acculturating Families." *International Journal of Intercultural Relations* 34 (2): 114– 126. doi: 10.1016/j.ijintrel.2009.11.004.

- Waldinger, Roger, and Thomas Soehl. 2013. "The Bounded Polity: The Limits to Mexican Emigrant Political Participation." Social Forces 91 (4): 1239–1266. doi: <u>10.1093/sf/sot048</u>.
- Wimmer, Andreas. 2008. "The Making and Unmaking of Ethnic Boundaries: A Multilevel Process Theory." *American Journal of Sociology* 113 (4): 970–1022. doi: 10.1086/522803.
- Wimmer, Andreas, and Thomas Soehl. 2014. "Blocked Acculturation: Cultural Heterodoxy among Europe's Immigrants." *American Journal of Sociology* 120 (1): 146–186. doi: <u>10.1086/677207</u>
- Wuthnow, Robert, and Stephen Offutt. 2008. "Transnational Religious Connections." *Sociology of Religion* 69 (2): 209–232. doi: <u>10.1093/socrel/69.2.209</u>.
- Zolberg, Aristide R., and Long Litt Woon. 1999. "Why Islam Is Like Spanish: Cultural Incorporation in Europe and the United States." *Politics and Society* 27 (1): 5–38. doi: <u>10.1177/0032329299027001002</u>.

## 2.6 Appendix

Variable	Missing	Total	Percent Missing
Dependent variable			
Gender role attitudes	567	33,751	1.68%
Country-level variables			
Gender norms in country of origin	6,048	33,751	17.92%
Gender norms in country of settlement	0	33,751	0.00%
Individual-level variables			
Religion	1024	33,751	3.03%
Settlement and generation	504	33,751	1.49%
Language	6	33,751	0.02%
Parents' country of birth	1718	33,751	5.09%
Control variables			
Female	26	33,751	0.08%
Married	106	33,751	0.31%
Education	245	33,751	0.73%
Age	1229	33,751	3.64%
The level of religiosity	373	33,751	1.11%
Gender norm distance between	6,048	33,751	17.92%
origin and settlement country			

Table 2.A1: Missing percentages for all variables of interest

Table 2.A2. Multilevel ofdered logis	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3A	Model 3B
	Baseline		Interaction	
	Overall	Overall	1st Gen.	2nd Gen.
Religion: (No religion)				
Catholic	-0.03	-0.02	0.05	-0.09
	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.08)
Protestant	-0.09	-0.07	-0.06	-0.09
	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.07)	(0.08)
Orthodox	0.10	0.14*	0.16**	0.14
	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.10)
Muslim	-0.51***	-1.33*	-2.08**	0.37
	(0.08)	(0.61)	(0.69)	(1.23)
Others	-0.05	-0.04	-0.08	0.14
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.07)
The level of religiosity	-0.07***	-0.05***	-0.05***	-0.06*
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)
Language use: (settlement language only)				
Settlement language first	-0.17***	-0.69	-0.21	-1.41*
	(0.04)	(0.37)	(0.43)	(0.66)
Settlement language second	-0.27***	-0.88*	-0.61	-1.08
	(0.05)	(0.43)	(0.48)	(0.93)
Settlement/generation				
Arrived 1–5 years ago	-0.06	1.03	1.11	
	(0.15)	(1.68)	(1.66)	
6–10 years ago	0.08	0.09	0.12	
	(0.16)	(1.61)	(1.58)	
11–20 years ago	0.24	1.00	1.10	
	(0.15)	(1.59)	(1.55)	
20+ years ago	0.29	1.69	1.91	
	(0.16)	(1.59)	(1.55)	
Second generation	0.38*	1.39		
	(0.17)	(1.68)		
Foreign-born parents				
Foreign-born mother	0.03	-1.04*	-1.79	-0.65
	(0.05)	(0.49)	(1.21)	(0.50)
Foreign-born father	0.02	-1.28**	-1.37	-1.05**
	(0.04)	(0.41)	(0.86)	(0.37)

Table 2.A2: Multilevel ordered logistic regression models of attitudes toward gender roles

roles (continued)				
	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3A	Model 3I
	Baseline		Interaction	tion
	Overall	Overall	1st Gen.	2nd Gen
Gender norms in country of origin	0.20**	0.82***	0.88***	0.08
	(0.06)	(0.15)	(0.16)	(0.07)
x Arrived 1–5 years ago		-0.35*	-0.34*	
		(0.15)	(0.15)	
x 6–10 years ago		-0.39*	-0.38*	
		(0.16)	(0.16)	
x 11–20 years ago		-0.44**	-0.43**	
		(0.14)	(0.14)	
x 20+ years ago		-0.56***	-0.53***	
		(0.15)	(0.15)	
x Second generation		-0.68***		
		(0.14)		
x Muslim (Ref: non-Muslim)		-0.08	-0.01	-0.28
		(0.08)	(0.10)	(0.19)
x Settlement language first		-0.01	-0.02	0.01
		(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.06)
x Settlement language second		0.11**	0.12*	0.07
		(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.06)
x Foreign-born mother		-0.09*	-0.16	-0.07
		(0.04)	(0.10)	(0.05)
x Foreign-born father		-0.06	0.02	-0.08
-		(0.04)	(0.09)	(0.06)
Gender norms in country of settlement	1.18***	0.81	0.79	1.17***
-	(0.08)	(0.42)	(0.42)	(0.17)
x Arrived 1–5 years ago		-0.00	-0.03	
		(0.44)	(0.43)	
x 6–10 years ago		0.32	0.31	
		(0.43)	(0.42)	
x 11–20 years ago		0.15	0.13	
		(0.42)	(0.41)	
x 20+ years ago		0.05	0.00	
		(0.42)	(0.42)	
x Second generation		0.26	. ,	
<u> </u>		(0.44)		
x Muslim (Ref: non-Muslim)		0.37*	0.44*	-0.06
		(0.15)	(0.18)	(0.27)
x Settlement language first		0.15	0.02	0.33
		(0.11)	(0.12)	(0.20)
x Settlement language second		0.08	-0.01	0.18
<b>O a a b b b b b b b b b b</b>		(0.12)	(0.13)	(0.26)

Table 2.A2: Multilevel ordered logistic regression models of respondents' attitudes toward gender roles (continued)

	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3A	Model 3B
	Baseline		Interaction	
	Overall	Overall	1st Gen.	2nd Gen.
x Foreign-born mother		0.37	0.60	0.20
		(0.21)	(0.33)	(0.13)
x Foreign-born father		0.42	0.35	0.37
		(0.25)	(0.25)	(0.24)
Female	0.56***	0.55***	0.59***	0.50***
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.05)
Gender norm distance between	0.02	0.04	0.07	0.01
origin and settlement country	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)
Age	-0.01***	-0.01***	-0.01***	-0.01***
	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)
Married	-0.03	-0.03	-0.08**	0.02
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.03)
Education	0.17***	0.18***	0.19***	0.15***
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Citizen	-0.03	-0.03	-0.03	0.07
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.05)
Cutpoint 1	2.7	3.05	3.03	2.19
-	(0.33)	(1.59)	(1.55)	(0.7)
Cutpoint 2	4.24	4.59	4.65	2.62
-	(0.33)	(1.59)	(1.55)	(0.7)
Cutpoint 3	5.1	5.43	5.48	4.48
-	(0.33)	(1.59)	(1.55)	(0.7)
Cutpoint 4	6.76	7.07	7.13	6.12
_	(0.34)	(1.59)	(1.55)	(0.72)
Waves	Fixed	Fixed	Fixed	Fixed
Observations	25220	25220	13636	11584
Number of origin countries	98	98	98	98
Number of settlement countries	32	32	32	32

Table 2.A2: Multilevel ordered logistic regression models of respondents' attitudes toward gender roles (continued)

\*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001

### Interlude I

The second chapter focuses on the impact of gender norms in both the country of origin and the country of destination on the gender role attitudes of immigrants and their children. In particular, the study examines the differences between Muslim and non-Muslim families. Consistent with previous studies, the results show that Muslim immigrants tend to adhere more strongly to traditional gender roles than non-Muslim immigrants, even after controlling for the influences of the country of origin. However, there is no evidence that Muslims are more influenced by the gender norms of their country of origin than non-Muslims. Surprisingly, the gender attitudes of Muslim immigrants tend to be more in line with those of the host society than those of non-Muslim immigrants. Moreover, the gender attitudes of second-generation Muslims show a similar degree of liberalism as those of non-Muslims.

However, the specific mechanism that brings about changes in the gender role attitudes of Muslim immigrants and their children remains unclear. Chapter 3 examines one of the best-known mechanisms, but one that has rarely been studied empirically in the context of gender role attitudes: social contacts. The forthcoming analysis aims to examine the relationship between social contact with native individuals, both in the public and private spheres, and various aspects of gender role ideologies.

### **Chapter 3**

### Which Social Contacts with Natives Matter? Attitudes toward Gender Roles of Muslim Immigrants and Their Children in Western Europe

Published in International Migration; 22 Nov 2022; Online first

#### Abstract

Social contacts with mainstream individuals play a central role in acculturation. Yet, research has paid little attention to examining whether social contact with natives is linked to egalitarian gender role attitudes among Muslim immigrants and their children. Using a unique data set including 4584 Muslim immigrants and the second generation in six western European countries (EURISLAM), the study investigates whether public- and private-sphere social contacts with natives are associated with attitudes towards women's employment and men's domestic roles. The findings show that immigrants and their children who report stronger private-sphere social ties, that is native friends and family members, hold more egalitarian attitudes towards women's employment and men's domestic roles. However, public-sphere social contacts (at the workplace and in the neighbourhood) are not associated with these attitudes. These results support theories stating that private-sphere social contact with natives is important in gender role ideology acculturation among Muslim families.

#### Introduction

In Western Europe, the public policy and academic research debate on the cultural integration of immigrants and their children have firmly established religion as the most influential factor in assimilation (Foner and Alba 2008; Zolberg and Long 1999). While values and norms in Western Europe have become considerably more liberal over the past decades, many non-Western migrants with Muslim backgrounds and their children are considered to hold more traditional attitudes than natives and Western migrants, especially on gender and family issues. A growing body of sociological literature points to the possible role of religion in explaining the maintenance of traditional gender role attitudes among Muslim immigrants and their children, including the influence of the origin- and host-country gender norms (Ng 2022), the religious doctrine and practices of Islam (Norris and Inglehart 2012), and the high levels of Muslims' religiousness (Diehl, Koenig, and Ruckdeschel 2009).

Besides the influence of origin-country gender norms and Islamic doctrine, the acculturation process may also be shaped by the socio-cultural context of the destination countries, such as hostile institutional environments and discrimination (Portes and Rumbaut 2001; Portes and Zhou 1993). Particularly in the Western European context, the 'bright boundary' between natives and Muslim immigrants and their children exacerbates public opinion that Muslims are unassimilated in Western society (Alba 2005; Zolberg and Long 1999). This social closure may, in turn, encourage Muslims to develop an ethnic boundary strategy that actively opposes the destination societies, and limits social contact with natives (Wimmer 2008; Wimmer and Soehl 2014). From this perspective, gender traditionalism among Muslim immigrants and their children does not exist primarily because they are not culturally assimilated, but rather because the social closure and lack of social contact with natives has blocked the acculturation process. While the

role of social contact with the mainstream in Muslim assimilation has been discussed as a possible mechanism in explaining acculturation in gender-related attitudes in previous empirical studies (see Ng 2022; Soehl 2017), these have paid little attention to directly examine the link between social contact with the mainstream and traditional gender role ideologies (for a partial exception, see Maliepaard and Alba 2016).

In the present article, I address this research gap by investigating the association between different dimensions of social contact with natives and gender attitudes. While existing research examines the influence of social contact with the natives in a single dimension (Maliepaard and Alba 2016), such as the group-level neighbourhood composition, I measure social contact with the natives in multiple dimensions, including in the workplace, neighbourhood, friends, and families. In fact, existing studies on generational populations suggest that different levels and types of social exposure, such as schools and workplaces, shape individual gender attitudes differently (Bolzendahl and Myers 2004; Davis and Greenstein 2009). The first contribution of this paper, therefore, is to extend our understanding of what dimensions of social contact with natives shape Muslim families' gender attitudes in the migration context.

Second, while previous studies primarily focus on one dimension of gender attitudes (e.g., Maliepaard and Alba 2016; Ng 2022), current research analyses attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic work. Recent studies on the general population suggested that these two dimensions of gender attitudes may change at different paces and under different mechanisms (Goldscheider, Bernhardt, and Lappegård 2015; Lappegård, Neyer, and Vignoli 2021). These studies broadly suggest that the change in attitudes toward women's employment is closely linked to broader socio-economic changes, such as economic incentives for women's labour force participation, while the change in attitudes toward men's domestic roles is more linked

to the diffusion of values and norms in the private sphere, such as within family and between friends. Engaging this debate, this paper provides the first quantitative empirical evaluation on whether different dimensions of social contact with natives are associated with different attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles among Muslim immigrants and their children.

I draw on a dataset that contains a large sample size of Muslim immigrants and their children in six western European countries (EURISLAM). The EURISLAM provides measures of social contacts with natives and gender attitudes in various private and public settings. Models used logistic regression to investigate the association between gender role attitudes (attitudes toward women's employment and men doing domestic chores), and four dimensions of social contact with natives (workplace, neighbours, friends, and family members) in Muslim migrant families. The results show that social contacts with native friends and family members are positively associated with egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles. However, social contacts with natives in the workplace and neighbourhood are not associated with gender role attitudes.

# **3.1 Blocked Acculturation: Social Contacts with Natives and Gender Role Attitudes**

While Islamic doctrine may shape the gender role ideologies of Muslim immigrants and their children (Norris and Inglehart 2012), religion can also be a salient social boundary characteristic that produces effects apart from religious doctrine or practice. Islamic marks have been seen as an unambiguous 'bright boundary' between the Muslim minority and the mainstream (see Foner and Alba 2008; Zolberg and Long 1999). As members of the excluded population in Western Europe,

Muslim immigrants and their children may be less inclined or find it challenging to access mainstream institutions and social circles, including the labour market and native neighbourhoods, perceiving that they will receive fewer benefits than by staying in their ethnic economy and communities (see the discussion of 'blocked acculturation' in Alba and Nee 2003). As a result, the lack of social contact and long-lasting social relationships between Muslims and natives make it challenging to coordinate around shared norms and behavioural expectations. This social segregation may, therefore, lead Muslim minorities to maintain origin-country attitudes as a part of the excluded minority's own boundary-making strategy (see Wimmer 2008). Consequently, a lack of social contact with natives is likely to increase differences in cultural norms, such as gender role ideologies. From this perspective, the gender traditionalism of Muslim immigrants and their children may be associated with a lack of native social contact at an individual level. Existing research, however, has paid surprisingly little attention to directly examining the link between social contact with natives and traditional gender role ideologies among Muslim immigrants and their children at the individual level (for a partial exception, see Maliepaard and Alba 2016). The following sections discuss how different dimensions of social contact may be associated with gender ideology acculturation in Muslim immigrants and their children, building on previous literature on the general population.

# **3.2** Public-sphere Social Contacts with Natives: Neighbourhood and Workplace

Empirical research on the general population supports this perspective and finds that people with higher exposure levels to egalitarian gender values hold more liberal gender attitudes in different contexts (Bolzendahl and Myers 2004; Davis and Greenstein 2009). For example, a study finds

that living in a state with a lower proportion of fundamentalists is positively associated with egalitarian gender attitudes (Moore and Vanneman 2003). A recent study also finds that women who moved to urban areas spend less time on housework than those who remain in rural areas (Luo and Chui 2019). In the context of international migration, some have linked the neighbourhood effect to the gender attitudes of immigrants and their children, but the findings are mixed. For instance, a qualitative case study focusing on the children and grandchildren of Turkish immigrants in Belgian urban areas found that those who grew up and lived in neighbourhoods with more co-ethnicities and limited contact with natives continue to be influenced by their (grand-)parents, and hold traditional gender roles attitudes (Van Kerckem, Van De Putte, and Stevens 2013). By contrast, a recent quantitative study focusing on Muslim immigrants and their children in the Netherlands found that the ethnic composition of neighbours is not significantly associated with gender roles ideology (Maliepaard and Alba 2016).

Labour force participation also exposes egalitarian ideas, especially for those who had limited exposure to egalitarian gender beliefs before entering the labour market. A few decades ago, women were still expected to manage the housework rather than work outside the home. A wide range of literature has shown that participating in the labour force is associated with holding more gender-egalitarian beliefs among women (Bolzendahl and Myers 2004; Moore and Vanneman 2003). In a similar vein, given the significant difference in gender ideology between Muslim minorities and native Western Europeans, Muslim immigrants and their children participating in the mainstream labour market may adopt more egalitarian gender attitudes and more likely make the shift to the mainstream. From the perspective of assimilation theory, the entry of ethnic minorities into a relationship with the mainstream labour market represents an important form of assimilation (Gordon 1964). Besides this, social contact with natives in the workplace also shortens the social distance between ethnic minorities and the mainstream, such as interethnic relationships, friendship, and union formation (Eisnecker 2019; Rahnu et al. 2020). Similarly, when Muslim immigrants and their children have sustained contact with native colleagues and customers at work, they are exposed to the values and norms prevalent in the settlement society. Therefore, they may be more likely to shift toward the mainstream gender ideology. By contrast, those who consistently work in businesses run by similar ethnic groups may maintain more traditional gender attitudes.

# **3.3** Private-sphere Social Contacts with Natives: Family Members and Friends

Family influences are the main force of socialization on individuals' attitudes and values ( Davis 2007). Certainly, parents play the most important role in shaping children's family attitudes and behaviours (Axinn and Thornton 1993). Besides parents, recent studies suggest that other family members also shape an individual's outcome (Goodman 2007; Sun and Li 2014). For example, a study finds that parents as well as grandparents, aunts, and uncles can influence an individual's educational attainment (Loury 2006). Similarly, other family members may shape an individual's gender attitudes, especially since Muslims usually have a close relationship with joint or extended family. In this case, in transmission processes similar to those discussed above for parents, having one or more native family members may influence an individual's gender attitudes. Since egalitarian gender ideologies prevail in western countries, the interaction with native family members is likely to shorten the cultural distance in gender attitudes between Muslim immigrants (and their children) and mainstream society.

Besides family, friends play an important role in shaping individuals' values and ideologies (Biddle, Bank, and Marlin 1980), particularly in helping teens and young adults develop identities and gain autonomy from their parents. Also, friends provide a new social network different from the individual parental family, and this network may provide exposure to new cultural norms (Brown, Clasen, and Eicher 1986). Previous research found that friends' characteristics shape individuals' attitudes and behaviours (Little and Rankin 2001; Maxwell 2002). Specifically, a growing body of work found that friends' religiosity shapes people's sexual attitudes and behaviours (Adamczyk and Felson 2006). For example, teens with more religious friends tend to have their first sexual encounter later than those with less religious friends (Adamczyk 2009). Similarly, friends may also shape an individual's gender values and attitudes.

# **3.4** Social Contacts with Natives, Attitudes toward Women's Employment and Men Doing Domestic Works

The previous section discusses how public- and private-sphere social contacts are associated with the gender role attitudes (mainly measured by attitudes toward women's employment) of the general population and immigrants. However, recent demographic research has shown that gender ideologies should be understood as multiple dimensions. For example, the gender revolution framework (Goldscheider, Bernhardt, and Lappegård 2015) provides a two-part gender revolution perspective on understanding the recent change in gender role ideologies: the changes in women's roles in the public sphere (women's employment), and men's roles in the private sphere (men's domestic work). This subset of the literature suggests that compared to the change in attitudes toward women's employment, it will taike a very long time to change people's attitude toward men domestic role. The core difference between the change in attitudes toward women's employment and men doing domestic work is that people have had much more preparation for women participating in the labour market. For instance, the increase in women's education in the past century combined with the post-World War II labour shortage provided an excellent opportunity for women to participate in the labour market. Due to these structural changes, people are exposed to working women throughout society, and hence increasingly perceive that women should not be excluded from the labour market(Bolzendahl and Myers 2004).

By contrast, men have had very little preparation for domestic roles. Although working women have become socially accepted, women are still regarded as family caretakers, and men are still seen as primary breadwinners (Baxter 1997). In recent years, women began to expect their male partners to have involvement in the family, including childcare and housecleaning (Gerson 2009; Lynn 2006), but the social climate still expects men to be more responsible for employment than housework. The social pressure pushing the change in attitudes toward men's domestic roles is much weaker than attitudes toward women's employment. Individual-level socialization agents, such as family and peers, have a much stronger influence on attitudes toward men's domestic roles than social pressure (Goldscheider et al. 2015; Lappegård et al. 2021).

Based on this discussion, we can expect that the public- and private-sphere social contacts with natives may be differently associated with attitudes toward women's employment and men doing domestic work. *Public-sphere social contacts*, such as at the workplace and in the neighbourhood, give Muslim immigrants and their children a higher exposure to egalitarian values and ideologies regarding women's employment. However, this public-sphere exposure may not translate to adopting egalitarian attitudes toward men's domestic roles, since the social environment does not have a strong expectation of men being responsible for domestic work

compared to women's employment. In contrast, not only can the *private-sphere social contact* with natives, such as native friends and family members, provide a more profound and long-lasting social connection between Muslim minorities and the mainstream than the public-sphere social contact, but it is alsoassociated with both the public-sphere aspect of gender role attitudes, i.e., women's employment, and also the private-sphere aspect of attitudes, i.e., men's domestic work. Therefore, I propose the following hypotheses:

Hypothesis 1: Public-sphere social contacts with natives, such as at the workplace and the neighbourhood, are positively associated with egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment, but not men's domestic roles.

Hypothesis 2: Private-sphere social contacts with natives, such as native friends and family members, are positively associated with both egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles.

#### **3.5 Data and Methods**

This paper draws on data from the EURISLAM dataset conducted between 2009 and 2012 (Hoksbergen and Tillie 2015; Tillie et al. 2013) because it provides multiple measures on the public- and private- social contacts with the natives and attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic work, allowing us to investigate the mechanism of the liberalization of Muslim gender ideology in recent years. EURISLAM provides a systematic analysis of cross-national differences in Muslim immigrants' cultural integration, and has recently been used in investigating gender roles and sexual attitudes (e.g., Glas 2022). The dataset sampled the four largest Muslim groups, including immigrants and children of immigrants (not in the same household) of Moroccan,

Turkish, Pakistani, and Ex-Yugoslavian origins<sup>3</sup>, in Belgium, France, Germany, The Netherlands, Switzerland, and the United Kingdom<sup>4</sup>. To collect a representative sample of Muslim immigrants and their children, the EURISLAM uses surname-based sampling that draws on telephone directories as its source. Surname-based sampling from phone directories has proven to be an efficient and representative method for studying the immigrant population (Schnell et al. 2012). The survey questionnaire was available in both the language of the destination society, and those of the countries of origin. The interviewers were bilingual, speaking both the destination society's language, and the interviewee's origin-country language. The initial sample consisted of 5,397 Muslims across six host countries. After dropping the missing values of the dependent and independent variables, 4,532 respondents remained (see Table 3.1).

#### 3.5.1 Dependent variables

An egalitarian attitude toward women's employment was measured using the following question: Who should earn money in a household? Respondents can select the following three answers, "mostly the mother," "mostly the father," and "both equally." Then, I recoded this threecategorical outcome into a binary variable ("mostly the father" coded as 0; "both equally" and "mostly the mother" coded as 1). I pooled the "both equally" and "mostly the mother" into one category for two reasons. First, theoretically, according to the gender revolution framework, the first part of the gender revolution is about women participating in the labour market; pooling "both

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> One of the limitation of this dataset is that EURISLAM focuses on these four largest Muslim groups in Europe, and may not be representative for all Muslim migrants in Europe. However, given that EURISLAM contains multidimensional measures of social contact with natives and gender role attitudes, it is still one of the most appropriate datasets for the current study to investigate the association between multi-dimension of social contacts and gender role attitudes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> EURISLAM focuses on these four ethnic-origin groups because they are the largest Muslim groups in Western Europe. Similarly, the dataset emphasizes these six destination countries because until the 1980s, these countries had the largest populations of people originating from predominantly Muslim countries. More detailed information is available in the EURISLAM codebook (Hoksbergen and Tillie 2015).

equally" and "mostly the mother" together allows a better fit of the theory. Second, fewer than 0.01% of respondents chose the answer "mostly the mother."

*An egalitarian attitude toward men's domestic roles* was constructed based on respondents' view on "who should do the routine household chores in a household?" Same as the last question, respondents can select the following three answers, "mostly the mother," "mostly the father," and "both equally." Since the second part of the gender revolution refers to the increased involvement of men in home and family, I combined "both equally" and "mostly father (< 0.01 of respondents chose this answer)" as 1, and "mostly the mother" as 0. The summary of all the variables is listed in Table 3.1.
	Mean/percent	Std. dev.	Min	Max	Miss. per.
Dependent variable					
Attitude toward women's employment					0.77
Traditional (Mostly father)	36				
Egalitarian (Both equally or mostly mother)	64				
Attitude toward men's doing domestic chores					0.54
Traditional (Mostly mother)	30				
Egalitarian (Both equally or mostly father)	70				
Independent variables: continuous					
Contacts with natives at workplace	4.09	1.22	1	5	0
Contacts with natives at neighborhood	3.67	1.11	1	5	2.12
Contacts with native friends	3.00	1.27	1	5	3.47
Contacts with native family members	1.66	0.82	1	3	0.96
Frequency of worship	2.02	0.84	1	4	1.56
Frequency of prayer	3.15	1.61	1	5	1.91
Muslim identity	3.78	1.04	1	5	2.6
Religiosity (factor score)	0.01	0.45	-0.87	0.83	2.78
Independent variables: discrete					
Gender					0
Male	48				
Female	52				
Level of education					5.51
Primary or lower	19				
Secondary	55				
Tertiary	26				
Generation					0
1st generation	63				
1.5th generation*	13				
2nd generation	24				
Destination country					0
Belgium	14				
Switzerland	16				
Germany	21				
France	15				
United Kingdom	21				
The Netherlands	13				
Ethnic group					0.08
Yugoslavian	22				
Turkish	33				
Moroccan	24				
Pakistani	21				
N	4567				

Table 3.1: Descriptive statistics of the sample

Source: EURISLAM; \*1.5th generation refers to those who moved to their destination country before age 9

#### **3.5.2** Independent variables

The first variable of public-sphere social contact with natives is *social contact with natives in the workplace*. Two questions related to social contacts with the natives in the workplace construct this variable. Respondents were asked, "How many employees and colleagues were natives of the host country? Then, respondents can choose the following answers: "I don't have any," "Almost none," "A minority," "Approximately half," "The majority," and "Nearly all." Then I combined "I don't have any" and "Almost none" and recoded it as a 5-point scale. Higher scores mean having more social contact with the mainstream in the workplace. The second variable measuring public-sphere social contact is *social contact with natives in the neighbourhood*. Respondents were asked, "How many people were natives of the host country in your neighbourhood?" Respondents can choose the same answers as the previous question. Then, based on the answers, I constructed a 5-point scale measuring social contacts with natives in the neighbourhood.

The first variable measuring private-sphere social contact is *social contact with natives with native friends*. Respondents were asked, "How many of your good friends that you can trust are natives?" Respondents can choose the same answers as the previous questions. Then, based on the answers, I construct a 5-point scale that measures social contact with native friends. The second variable that measures private-sphere social contact is *social contact with native family members*. Respondents were asked, "Are there any people in your family who are married to or cohabitating with natives, if yes, how many?" Respondents can choose the following answers: *"No, none," "Yes, one," "Yes, several."* Based on the answers, I created a 3-point scale to measure the levels of interethnic contact with native family members. I also estimated additional models that see these social contact variables as categorical variables. The results are consistent with the origin models (that see these variables as continuous variables).

#### 3.5.3 Control variables

The models also control for the following variables. Religiosity is controlled because it may be associated with both social contacts and gender role attitudes. I follow the previous literature (Glas 2022) and use the confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) technique to create a continuous measure latent variable that measures individuals' religiosity by considering the following three questions (see Appendix Table A3.1). Respondents were asked: "How often do you go to a place of worship (4-point scale)?"; "How often do you pray (5-point scale)?" and "To what extent do you see yourself as Muslim? (5-point scale)." Gender is controlled because research on this topic suggests that female Muslims may hold more egalitarian gender attitudes than male Muslims (Maliepaard and Alba 2016), and the opportunities for social contact may vary by gender. Migration generation is also included as a control (in Model 1 and 2) and moderated variable (in Model 3) because the association between social contact with natives and gender role ideologies may vary by migration generation. This three-categorical variable differentiates between first-generation migrants (who moved to their destination country after the age of 9), the 1.5 generation (those who moved to their destination country before the age of 9), and the second generation (who were born in the destination country). The three-categorical educational attainment variable, primary or lower, secondary, and tertiary degree, has been controlled in the model because education may be associated with social contact and gender role attitudes simultaneously. The ethnic groups of respondents, including Yugoslavian, Turkish, Moroccan, and Pakistani, have also been controlled. Finally, the survey wave is controlled in the models because the United Kingdom includes a second wave.

## 3.5.4 Analytic strategy

As the dependent variables are binary outcomes, I estimated logistic regression models that control for both settlement countries and ethnic-origin groups. Tables 3.2 and 3.3 summarize the averaged marginal effects of the logistic regression model results that take attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles as the dependent variable, respectively. Model 1 is the baseline model that includes socio-demographic variables and the potential confounding variables that may be associated with social contact with the natives and gender role attitudes simultaneously, such as migrant generation and religiosity. Model 2 adds indicators of the current analysis' primary focus, i.e., the public- and private-sphere social contacts with the natives<sup>5</sup>. Finally, Model 3 replicates Model 2 but includes the interaction between the migrant generation and four types of social contact with natives to see whether the migrant generation moderates the association between social contact and gender role attitudes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Statistically, these four indicators of social contact with natives may be highly related to each other. Conceptually, social contact with native friends and family members may be the mediated variables between social contact workplace and neighbourhood and gender role attitudes. Therefore, I ran a series of models to include these four indicators separately (available upon request). The results are consistent with the main-text results. Also, I have checked the VIF of all the independent variables in these models. The VIF of all variables are lower than 1.1, and the mean VIF is 1.06. Both items show that there is no severe collinear problem.

	(1)		(3)	
	Baseline	Contact	Interaction	
Generation (1st)				
1.5th generation	-0.020	-0.027	-0.007	
	(0.021)	(0.022)	(0.111)	
2nd generation	-0.007	-0.012	0.022	
	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.078)	
Religiosity	-0.167***	-0.151***	-0.150***	
	(0.016)	(0.017)	(0.017)	
Female	0.065***	0.065***	0.064***	
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	
Education (primary or lower)				
Secondary	0.016	0.015	0.015	
	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.019)	
Tertiary	0.068**	0.066**	0.067**	
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)	
Social contacts with natives X Generation				
Workplace contact		0.001	0.004	
-		(0.006)	(0.007)	
Workplace contact X 1.5 gen.			-0.019	
· ·			(0.018)	
Workplace contact X 2nd gen.			-0.009	
			(0.013)	
Neighbor contact		0.003	0.001	
		(0.006)	(0.008)	
Neighbor contact X 1.5 gen.		~ /	-0.001	
			(0.019)	
Neighbor contact X 2nd gen.			0.012	
6			(0.014)	
Friend contact		0.017**	0.020**	
		(0.006)	(0.007)	
Friend contact X 1.5 gen.		· · /	0.013	
C C			(0.018)	
Friend contact X 2nd gen.			-0.018	
č			(0.013)	
Family member contact		0.037***	0.033**	
2		(0.009)	(0.011)	
Family contact X 1.5 gen.			0.014	
,			(0.025)	
Family contact X 2nd gen.			0.007	
······································			(0.020)	

 Table 3.2: Averaged marginal effects of logistic regression model on social contacts with natives predicting attitude toward women's employment

prealeting attitude toward	(1)	(2)	(3)
	Baseline	Contact	Interaction
Country of settlement (ref: Belgium)			
Switzerland	0.064**	0.070**	0.069**
	(0.024)	(0.024)	(0.024)
Germany	-0.042	-0.041	-0.042
	(0.024)	(0.024)	(0.024)
France	0.079**	0.083***	0.084***
	(0.024)	(0.025)	(0.025)
United Kingdom	-0.160***	-0.144***	-0.143***
	(0.025)	(0.026)	(0.026)
The Netherlands	-0.001	-0.009	-0.008
	(0.026)	(0.027)	(0.027)
Ethnic group (ref: Yugoslavian)			
Turkish	-0.017	-0.012	-0.012
	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.020)
Moroccan	0.014	0.006	0.006
	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.022)
Pakistani	-0.216***	-0.206***	-0.207***
	(0.024)	(0.024)	(0.024)
Interval	-0.014	-0.007	-0.007
	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.025)
Wave	Fixed	Fixed	Fixed
Pseudo R-Square	0.087	0.092	0.093
Observations	4,584	4,584	4,584

Table 3.2: Averaged marginal effects of logistic regression model on social contacts with natives
predicting attitude toward women's employment (continued)

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05; Wave is controlled because the UK has conducted two waves of the cross-sectional survey

## **3.6** Results

In Table 3.2, the coefficient in Model 1 shows no generational differences in attitudes toward women's employment. As expected, religiosity was negatively associated with an egalitarian attitude toward women's employment. Compared to those with a primary degree or lower, those with a tertiary degree were more likely to hold egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment. Model 2 included the variables that measure public- and private-sphere social contacts with natives. The public-sphere social contacts, including contacts in the workplace and neighbourhood, were not significantly associated with attitudes toward women's employment. By contrast, private-sphere social contacts, including friends and family members, were positively associated with attitudes toward women's employment. In Model 3, none of the interactions between social contact and the migrant generation were significant, suggesting that the migrant generation does not moderate the association between social contact and attitudes toward women's employment.

Across models, we can see some destination country and ethnic group differences in attitudes toward women's employment. For example, compared to those living in Belgium (the reference group), respondents in Switzerland and France are more likely to hold a more liberal attitude toward women's employment; by contrast, those in the United Kingdom are more likely to hold a more traditional attitude toward women's employment. Regarding the differences between ethnic groups, respondents with Pakistani backgrounds tend to hold a more traditional attitude toward to those with Yugoslavian backgrounds (the reference group).

	(1)	(2)	(3)
	Baseline	Contact	Interaction
Generation (1st)			
1.5th generation	-0.021	-0.030	0.167*
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.074)
2nd generation	-0.030	-0.037*	0.015
	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.077)
Religiosity	-0.098***	-0.078***	-0.078***
	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.016)
Female	0.010	0.011	0.010
	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.013)
Education (primary or lower)			
Secondary	0.018	0.017	0.018
	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.018)
Tertiary	0.058**	0.054**	0.055**
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)
Social contacts with natives X Generation			
Workplace contact		-0.001	0.006
		(0.006)	(0.007)
Workplace contact X 1.5 gen.			-0.018
			(0.017)
Workplace contact X 2nd gen.			-0.016
			(0.012)
Neighbor contact		0.002	0.006
-		(0.006)	(0.008)
Neighbor contact X 1.5 gen.			-0.034
			(0.019)
Neighbor contact X 2nd gen.			0.001
			(0.013)
Friend contact		0.025***	0.026***
		(0.005)	(0.007)
Friend contact X 1.5 gen.			-0.015
-			(0.017)
Friend contact X 2nd gen.			0.001
-			(0.012)
Family member contact		0.047***	0.044***
		(0.008)	(0.011)
Family contact X 1.5 gen.		. /	0.013
			(0.025)
Family contact X 2nd gen.			0.005
,			(0.019)

Table 3.3: Averaged marginal effects of logistic regression model on social contacts with natives predicting attitude toward men doing domestic chores

	(1)	(2)	(3)	
	Baseline	Contact	Interaction	
Country of settlement (ref: Belgium)				
Switzerland	0.080***	0.087***	0.088***	
	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.023)	
Germany	-0.026	-0.024	-0.025	
	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.023)	
France	0.057*	0.062*	0.064**	
	(0.024)	(0.025)	(0.025)	
United Kingdom	-0.199***	-0.174***	-0.175***	
	(0.026)	(0.026)	(0.026)	
The Netherlands	0.063*	0.053*	0.057*	
	(0.024)	(0.026)	(0.026)	
Ethnic group (ref: Yugoslavian)				
Turkish	0.003	0.010	0.011	
	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.020)	
Moroccan	0.061**	0.051*	0.051*	
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)	
Pakistani	-0.064**	-0.052*	-0.052*	
	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.023)	
Interval	0.536***	-0.237	-0.438	
	(0.160)	(0.241)	(0.278)	
Wave	Fixed	Fixed	Fixed	
Pseudo R-Square	0.070	0.080	0.080	
Observations	4,584	4,584	4,584	

Table 3.3: Averaged marginal effects of logistic regression model on social contacts with natives predicting attitude toward men doing domestic chores (continued)

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05

Table 3.3 summarizes the logistic regression model predicting attitudes toward men's domestic roles. As expected, religiosity was negatively associated with an egalitarian attitude toward men's domestic roles. Similar to the results in Table 3.2, Muslims with a tertiary degree are more likely to hold a more egalitarian attitude toward men's domestic roles than those with a primary degree or lower. Model 2 included the variables that measure public- and private-sphere social contacts with natives. Similar to those in Table 3.2, the public-sphere social contacts with

natives, including contacts in the workplace and neighbourhood, were not significantly associated with attitudes toward women's employment. In contrast, private-sphere social contacts with natives, including friends and family members, were positively associated with attitudes toward women's employment. The coefficient surprisingly shows that the second generations hold more traditional attitudes toward men's domestic roles than the first generation. However, the association between migrant generation and attitudes toward men's domestic roles is not significant in bivariate logistic regression<sup>6</sup>. In Model 3, no interactions between social contact and the migrant generation were significant, implying that the migrant generation does not moderate the association between social contact and attitudes toward men's domestic roles.

Some destination countries and ethnic groups differ in attitudes toward men doing domestic chores. Similar to the results of attitudes toward women's employment (Table 3.2), compared to respondents in Belgium (the reference group), those in Switzerland, France, and the Netherlands are more likely to hold a more liberal attitude toward men's domestic roles, while those in the United Kingdom are more likely to hold a more traditional attitude toward men's domestic roles. In terms of the differences between ethnic groups, respondents with Pakistani backgrounds tend to hold a more traditional attitude toward men's domestic roles compared to those with Yugoslavian backgrounds (the reference group). By contrast, those with Moroccan backgrounds are more likely to hold a liberal attitude toward men's domestic roles than those with Yugoslavian backgrounds.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Since most individuals in the second generations have a higher level of education than the first generation, education may have mediated the positive association between the second generations and egalitarian attitudes toward men's domestic role in this model. In this case, we see a negative association between the 1.5 and second generations, and egalitarian attitudes toward men's domestic role after controlling respondent's education. Based on assimilation theory, there is a strong expectation that the second generations should hold more egalitarian gender role attitudes than the first generation, but a recent study also found that the second-generation report more traditional gender roles attitudes than their foreign-born parents. An alternative explanation is that the foreign-born population tends to under-report their traditional gender role attitudes (see Kretschmer 2018).



Figure 3.1: Predicted probabilities of social contacts with natives on attitudes toward women's employment

Since regression coefficients are difficult to interpret and cannot be meaningfully compared to the coefficient size, Figures 3.1 and 3.2 plot the marginal predicted probabilities for each social contact with the natives at either 1 (the lowest value in social contacts with the natives) and 5 (the highest value in social contacts with the natives in the workplace, neighbour, and with friends) and 3 (the highest value in social contacts with native family members) on attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles, based on Model 2 in Tables 3.2 and 3.3, respectively. In addition, the grey area is the 95% confident interval of the estimation. These probabilities also provide a sense of the magnitude of the associations as the logistic regression coefficients do not have an intuitive interpretation.

Figure 1 shows the predicted probabilities of attitudes toward women's employment based on the four types of social contact with natives. The two panels on the left-hand side illustrate that there is not much variation in social contact with natives at the workplace and neighbours in attitudes toward women's employment. For example, I predict that roughly 64% of the respondents who have a social contact with the natives at the workplace (red line) score of 1 hold an egalitarian attitude toward women's employment, while this attitude will exist for only slightly more than 64% of those who reported 5. Similarly, I predict that 63.2% of the respondents who have a score of 1 in social contact with natives in the neighbourhood (orange line) will hold an egalitarian attitude toward women's employment, while 64.5% of respondent who scored 5 will hold an egalitarian attitude.

Turning to the two panels on the right-hand side of Figure 1, the plots show higher levels of social contact with native friends (green line) and family members (blue line), which are associated with a higher share of respondents reporting egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment. For instance, I predict that 61% of respondents whose social contact with native friends (green line) scores is 1, i.e., they have no or almost no native friends, will hold an egalitarian attitude toward women's employment; 67% of respondents who report that almost all of their friends are natives will hold an egalitarian attitude. Likewise, in the 'family' model, I predict 62% of respondents who have a social contact with a native family member(s) (blue line) score of 1, i.e., no or almost no family member married or cohabited with native, will hold an egalitarian attitude toward women's employment, and the percentage of respondents with several family members married or cohabited with natives would be about 7 percent higher (69%).



Figure 3.2: Predicted probabilities of social contacts with natives on attitudes toward men's domestic work

Similarly, Figure 3.2 demonstrates the predicted probabilities of four types of social contact with natives on attitudes toward women's employment. Similar to the results in Figure 3.1, the two panels on the left-hand side show a very slight variation in social contact with natives at the workplace and neighbours in attitudes toward men's domestic roles. For instance, the red plot shows that for respondents who have a social contact with natives at the workplace score of 1 (almost no natives), roughly 70% of them will hold an egalitarian attitude toward men's domestic roles, whereas only slightly over 70% of those who reported 5 (almost all are natives) hold an egalitarian attitude. Similarly, I predict that for respondents with a score of 1 (orange line) in social contact with natives in the neighbour (orange line) score of 1, 70% hold an egalitarian attitude toward men's domestic roles, whereas slightly over 70% of those who reported 5 hold an egalitarian attitude.

Looking at the two panels on the right-hand side of Figure 3.2, the plots show that predictive margins of holding egalitarian attitudes toward men's domestic roles diminish with increasing scores of social contact with native friends (green line) and family members (blue line). For example, in the 'friend' model, I predict that around 66% of respondents with a social contact with native friends (green line) score of 1, i.e., no or almost no native friends, holds an egalitarian attitude toward men's domestic roles. About 75% of respondents who stated that almost all their friends are natives hold an egalitarian attitude. Likewise, in the 'family' model, I predict that 67.5% of respondents with a social contact with a native family member(s) (blue line) score of 1, i.e., no or almost no family member married or cohabited with native, holds an egalitarian attitude toward men's domestic roles, whereas 77% of respondents (a 10% increase) with several family members married or cohabited with native.

The study findings supported Hypothesis 2 but not Hypothesis 1. The public-sphere social contacts with the natives are not associated with the attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles. In contrast, only private-sphere social contacts with the natives are associated with attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic roles.

## 3.7 Discussion and Conclusion

In recent decades, Muslim immigrants and their children have been regarded as conservative and even unassimilated regarding gender ideologies in Western Europe. However, recent works on gender attitude acculturation in Muslim immigrants and their children show a new conclusion: traditional Muslim gender attitudes appear to change over time and across generations (Maliepaard and Alba 2016; Ng 2022). Furthermore, recent studies have linked acculturation to several possible mechanisms, such as the reducing role of religiosity (Glas 2022) and the educational effect

(Maliepaard and Alba 2016) among second-generation Muslims. However, the micro-level mechanisms of the acculturation of Muslim immigrants and their children are still unclear.

Building on assimilation theory, which focuses on the bright boundary between Muslim immigrants and natives (Foner and Alba 2008; Zolberg and Long 1999), this study adds to the literature by examining whether individual-level social contact with natives is associated with gender role acculturation. Taking advantage of the unique dataset that provides multiple measures on social contact with natives and gender role attitudes, I go beyond previous literature that primarily focused on the role of migrant generation and religiosity on gender ideology acculturation by investigating what dimensions of social contact with natives are associated with women's employment and men's domestic role. Previous classic assimilation theories have suggested that contact between immigrant and native groups may not lead to acculturation in norms and values (Nee and Alba 2013; Shibutani, Kwan, and Billigmeier 1965), especially for minority groups that are discriminated against, such as Muslim immigrants. I indeed found that public-sphere social contacts with natives are not associated with egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic role. However, the current analysis shows that privatesphere social contacts with the natives, friends, and family members, are associated with egalitarian views on women's employment and men's domestic role. The current finding highlights the importance of types of social contacts: while public-sphere social contacts with natives are not associated with cultural integration, gender role attitudes in this case, private-sphere social contacts play a critical role in this acculturation.

The analysis also contributes to the current debate on the gender revolution framework. Previous demographic literature has shown that people's norms and values about women's employment and men's domestic role develop at a different pace with different mechanisms (Goldscheider et al. 2015; Lappegård et al. 2021). While the change in attitudes toward women's employment is closely linked to broader socio-economic changes, such as economic incentives for women's labour force participation, the change of attitudes toward men's domestic roles is more linked to the diffusion of values and norms in the private social network, such as within family and between friends. However, I found that while private-sphere social contacts with the natives are positively associated with both egalitarian attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic role, public-sphere social contacts with the natives are not related to any dimension of gender role attitudes. These findings may broadly suggest that, for the social groups with traditional gender cultural backgrounds, such as Muslim minorities in Europe, private-sphere social network may still be a more important tool than public-sphere exposure in increasing gender-egalitarian ideologies.

With the comparative breadth of the data come several limitations. The most significant limitation is that this research stems from the cross-sectional nature of the EURISLAM dataset. Therefore, the causality between gender attitudes and social contact with the natives cannot be clearly identified. Muslim immigrants and their children with a more traditional gender ideology may have social contact with co-ethnic ties rather than mainstream individuals because they perceive gender ideology as profoundly different from the mainstream population. Although a wide range of the literature shows individual characteristics shape people's choice of friends (Hartmann and Steinmann 2021; Martinović 2013), homophily, borrowing the term from social network research, people's attitudes and behaviours can also change due to social exposure and contacts (Adamczyk and Felson 2006; Davis and Greenstein 2009).

Also, I cannot offer a more dynamic analysis of the household-level process underlying the micro mechanisms of gender ideology socialization. Since cultural values may change over time,

an ideal research design would be a panel study tracking immigrants and their children's value orientations over their life course. However, as this study's primary goal is to evaluate whether different types of social contacts with natives shape different dimensions of gender attitudes differently, the EURISLAM dataset is the only one that provides multiple-dimensional measures on social contacts with natives and gender attitudes. This advantage fits the research goal of this paper, and allows it to go beyond previous literature.

Furthermore, the measurements of social contact with natives in the current study may not capture the actual social contact between Muslim immigrants (and their children) and natives because the questionnaires ask respondents about the share or number of natives in four dimensions of social environment: workplace, neighbour, friend, and family members, but not the actual contact. For example, workplaces may be highly segregated by job types and working groups. Respondents reported that most of their colleagues are natives, but it is still possible that they only have stronger social ties with people from the same ethnicity or religious group. A similar situation can also apply to social contact in the neighbourhood. Muslim immigrants may live in a slightly segregated neighbourhood but may have a stronger relationship with other Muslims than natives. More detailed measures of social contact with natives will be an important and fruitful avenue for future research.

Another avenue for future work might be to develop a more micro-level measure of gender role ideologies. Simply questioning respondents about their attitudes toward women's employment and men's domestic role may overlook howthe type of paid and unpaid work may have different gendered meanings for Muslim immigrants and natives. For example, a majority of Muslim immigrants and natives may both support women having equal opportunities to have a paid job outside the family, but they may still have different opinions on whether some jobs are not allowed (i.e., 'haram' jobs, such as bartending) for women. Like their non-Muslim counterparts, some Muslim immigrants and their children may also think that men should be responsible for routine housework, but Muslim men may be more likely to do more 'male' work such as washing cars, and less 'female' work such as cooking and parenting than non-Muslims. Given the data's limitations and our argument's focus, this study did not systematically explore these possibilities. However, this may be an important avenue for future quantitative and qualitative research.

Despite these limitations, this paper points to the micro-level mechanisms explaining the variation of acculturation in gender attitudes that remain poorly understood. While most previous literature investigates what shapes the social contact with the natives of Muslim immigrants and their children, the outcomes of social contact with the natives are still unclear. The paper covers only a small part of a sizeable multidimensional field of attitudes, values, and ideologies. Examining whether the same dynamics apply in this much broader field will be a task for future research.

## **3.8 References**

- Adamczyk, A. 2009. "Socialization and selection in the link between friends' religiosity and the transition to sexual intercourse." *Sociology of Religion* 70(1): 5–27. https://doi.org/10.1093/socrel/srp010
- Adamczyk, A, & Felson, J. 2006. "Friends' religiosity and first sex." *Social Science Research* 35(4): 924–947. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2005.04.003
- Alba, R., & Nee, V. 2003. *Remaking the American mainstream: Assimilation and contemporary immigration*. Harvard University Press, Cambridge.
- Alba, R. 2005. "Bright vs. blurred boundaries: Second-generation assimilation and exclusion in France, Germany, and the United States." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 28(1): 20–49. https://doi.org/10.1080/0141987042000280003
- Axinn, W. G., & Thornton, A. 1993. "Mothers, children, and cohabitation: The intergenerational effects of attitudes and behavior." *American Sociological Review* 58(2): 233. https://doi.org/10.2307/2095968
- Baxter, J. 1997. "Gender equality and participation in housework: A cross-national perspective." Journal of Comparative Family Studies 28(3): 220–247.
- Bolzendahl, C. I., & Myers, D. J. 2004. "Feminist attitudes and support for gender equality:
  Opinion change in women and men, 1974-1998." *Social Forces* 83(2): 759–789. https://doi.org/10.1353/sof.2005.0005
- Brown, B. B., Clasen, D. R., et al. 1986. "Perceptions of peer pressure, peer conformity dispositions, and self-reported behavior among adolescents." *Developmental Psychology* 22(4): 521. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.22.4.521

- Cooke, L. P. 2006. "'Doing' gender in context: Household bargaining and risk of divorce in Germany and the United States." *American Journal of Sociology* 112(2): 442–472. https://doi.org/10.1086/506417
- Davis, S. N. 2007. "Gender ideology construction from adolescence to young adulthood." *Social Science Research* 36(3): 1021–1041. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2006.08.001

Davis, S. N., & Greenstein, T. N. 2009. "Gender ideology: Components, predictors, and consequences." Annual Review of Sociology 35(1): 87–105. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-070308-115920

- Diehl, C., Koenig, M., et al. 2009. "Religiosity and gender equality: Comparing natives and Muslim migrants in Germany." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32(2): 278–301. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870802298454
- Eisnecker, P. S. 2019. "Non-migrants' interethnic relationships with migrants: The role of the residential area, the workplace, and attitudes toward migrants from a longitudinal perspective." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 45(5): 804–824. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2017.1394180
- Foner, N. & Alba, R. 2008. "Immigrant religion in the US and Western Europe: Bridge or barrier to inclusion?" *International Migration Review* 42(2): 360–392. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-7379.2008.00128.x
- Gerson, K. 2009. *The Unfinished Revolution: Coming of Age in a New Era of Gender, Work, and Family*. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Glas, S. 2022. "What gender values do Muslims resist? How religiosity and acculturation over time shape Muslims' public-sphere equality, family role divisions, and sexual liberalization values differently." *Social Forces*. https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/soac004

- Goldscheider, F., Bernhardt, E., et al. 2015. "The gender revolution: A framework for understanding changing family and demographic behavior." *Population and Development Review* 41(2): 207–239. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4457.2015.00045.x
- Goodman, C. C. 2007. "Family dynamics in three-generation grandfamilies." *Journal of Family Issues* 28(3): 355–379. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X06296672
- Gordon, M. M. 1964. Assimilation in American Life: The Role of Race, Religion, and National Origins. Oxford University Press on Demand, Oxford.
- Hartmann, J. & Steinmann, J.-P. 2021. "Do gender-role values matter? Explaining new refugee women's social contact in Germany." *International Migration Review* 55(3): 688–717. https://doi.org/10.1177/0197918320968481
- Hoksbergen, H., & Tillie, J. 2015. "EURISLAM Codebook Survey-Data (WP-III)." Amsterdam: AUP.
- Kretschmer, D. 2018. "Explaining differences in gender role attitudes among migrant and native adolescents in Germany: Intergenerational transmission, religiosity, and integration." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 44(13): 2197–2218. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2017.1388159
- Lappegård, T., Neyer, G., et al. 2021. "Three dimensions of the relationship between gender role attitudes and fertility intentions." *Genus* 77(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s41118-021-00126-6
- Little, C. B., & Rankin, A. 2001. "Why do they start it? Explaining reported early-teen sexual activity." *Sociological Forum* 16(4): 703–729. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1012890013666

Loury, L. D. 2006. "All in the extended family: Effects of grandparents, aunts, and uncles on educational attainment." *American Economic Review* 96(2): 275–278. https://doi.org/10.1257/000282806777212099

- Luo, M. S., & Chui, E. W. T. 2019. "Moving from rural to urban China: How urbanization affects women's housework." Sex Roles 81(3–4): 127–139. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-018-0987-4
- Maliepaard, M., & Alba, R. 2016. "Cultural integration in the Muslim second generation in the Netherlands: The case of gender ideology." *International Migration Review* 50(1): 70–94. https://doi.org/10.1111/imre.12118
- Martinović, B. 2013. "The inter-ethnic contacts of immigrants and natives in the Netherlands: A two-sided perspective." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 39(1): 69–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2013.723249
- Maxwell, K. A. 2002. "Friends: The role of peer influence across adolescent risk behaviors." Journal of Youth and Adolescence 31(4): 267–277. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1015493316865
- Moore, L. M., & Vanneman, R. 2003. "Context matters: Effects of the proportion of fundamentalists on gender attitudes." *Social Forces* 82(1): 115–139. https://doi.org/10.1353/sof.2003.0099
- Nee, V. & Alba, R. 2013. "Assimilation as rational action in contexts defined by institutions and boundaries." In *The Handbook of Rational Choice Social Research*, (ed) R. Wittek, T. AB Snijders, et al., Stanford University Press, Redwood City, 355–378.

- Ng, K. U. 2022. "Are Muslim immigrants assimilating? Cultural assimilation trajectories in immigrants' attitudes toward gender roles in Europe." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2022.2031927
- Norris, P. & Inglehart, R. F. 2012. "Muslim integration into Western cultures: Between origins and destinations." *Political Studies* 60(2): 228–251. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9248.2012.00951.x
- Portes, A., & Rumbaut, R. G. 2001. *Legacies: The Story of the Immigrant Second Generation*. University of California Press.
- Portes, A. & Zhou, M. 1993. "The new second generation: Segmented assimilation and its variants." *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 530(1): 74–96. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716293530001006
- Rahnu, L., Puur, A., et al. 2020. "The role of neighbourhood and workplace ethnic contexts in the formation of inter-ethnic partnerships: A native majority perspective." *European Journal of Population* 36(2): 247–276. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10680-019-09528-x
- Röder, A. 2014. "Explaining religious differences in immigrants' gender role attitudes: The changing impact of origin country and individual religiosity." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 37(14): 2615–2635. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2013.854919
- Schnell, R., Gramlich, T., et al. 2012. "A new name-based sampling method for migrants." *NO*. *WP-GRLC-2012-02*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3530890
- Shibutani, T., Kwan, K. M., et al. 1965. *Ethnic Stratification; a Comparative Approach*. New York: Macmillan.

- Soehl, T. 2017. "From origins to destinations: Acculturation trajectories in Migrants' Attitudes towards Homosexuality." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 43(11): 1831–1853. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2016.1246178
- Sun, Y., & Li, Y. 2014. "Alternative households, structural changes, and cognitive development of infants and toddlers." *Journal of Family Issues* 35(11): 1440–1472. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X13495399
- Tillie, J., Koomen, M., et al. 2013. "EURISLAM: Finding a place for Islam in Europe: Cultural interactions between Muslim immigrants and receiving societies."
- Van Kerckem, K., Van De Putte, B., et al. 2013. "On becoming 'too Belgian': A comparative study of ethnic conformity pressure through the city–as–context approach." *City & Community* 12(4): 335–360. https://doi.org/10.1111/cico.12041
- Wimmer, A. 2008. "The making and unmaking of ethnic boundaries: A multilevel process theory." American Journal of Sociology 113(4): 970–1022. https://doi.org/10.1086/522803
- Wimmer, A., & Soehl, T. 2014. "Blocked acculturation: Cultural heterodoxy among Europe's immigrants." *American Journal of Sociology* 120(1): 146–186. https://doi.org/10.1086/677207
- Zolberg, A. R., & Long, L. W. 1999. "Why Islam Is like Spanish: Cultural Incorporation in Europe and the United States." *Politics & Society* 27(1):5–38. https://doi.org/10.1177/0032329299027001002

## 3.8 Appendix

	Religiosity
Factor loadings	
Frequency of going to a place of worship (1-4)	0.62
Frequency of prayer (1-5)	0.82
Extent seeing self as Muslim (1-5)	0.58
Fit statistics	
Eigenvalue	1.87
Cronbach's alpha	0.69
RMSEA	0.02

Table 3.A1: Standardized confirmatory factor analyses of religiosity

## Interlude II

Chapters 2 and 3 examine the trajectories of assimilation regarding gender role attitudes and explore the micro-level mechanisms behind them. The findings suggest that immigrants and their children, whether Muslim or non-Muslim, tend to hold more progressive views on gender roles overall after migration. These findings support assimilation theory, which posits that migrants and native populations become increasingly similar over time and across generations. However, it is important to recognize that gender role ideology is only one aspect of family attitudes and is particularly politicized compared to other facets. In the European context, gender roles have been central to discussions about immigration, assimilation, and cultural diversity in both academic discourse and public opinion. In such a scenario, migrants and their children from non-Western backgrounds may experience acculturation pressures to gradually adjust their cultural beliefs about gender roles. But what about family values that are less politicized and considered more personal, such as fertility ideals?

Chapter 4 builds on the emerging literature on migration and family studies to examine the influence of fertility norms in the country of origin on the desired family size and actual fertility behavior of the second generation in France. This research question not only contributes to our understanding of acculturation in family norms, but also sheds light on the ongoing debate about fertility postponement in high-income countries in recent years.

## **Chapter 4**

## Inheriting the Homeland? The Influence of Parental Origin-Country Fertility Norms on Ideal Family Size and the Timing of Birth(s) among the Children of Immigrants in France

R&R in Population Research and Policy Review

## Abstract

While fertility behaviors are converging among the children of immigrants in Western Europe, existing literature has paid little attention to whether their fertility ideals are still diverse and linked to their parental origin-country fertility norms. This paper develops a country-of-origin perspective to investigate whether parental origin-country fertility norms continue to shape childbirth attitudes and behaviors among the children of immigrants. The analysis draws on data on the ideal family size and the timing of birth(s) of the children of immigrants in France (Trajectories and Origins survey, TeO), which I link to data on parental origin-country fertility norms. Findings show that the origin-country fertility norms shape the ideal family size of immigrants' children; however, they do not shape their timing of childbirth(s). Consistent with previous studies, these findings suggest that fertility behavior among immigrants' children is converging. However, their fertility ideals are still diverged and strongly influenced by their parental origin-country fertility norms. Immigrants' children with higher parental origin-country fertility norm backgrounds desire a larger ideal family size but do not have children earlier than those with lower fertility norm backgrounds. This study provides a new perspective on understanding fertility dissimilation/assimilation and

highlights the importance of emphasizing the gap between fertility ideals and behaviors among the children of immigrants.

## Introduction

Migration and population studies have recently highlighted that most second-generation fertility behaviors are converging across groups of origin in Western Europe (Kulu et al. 2017; Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019). Empirical studies in this field have long been using native populations in destination countries as a reference group to compare the extent to which the immigrants' (and their children's) fertility patterns are similar/different from the native population (Adsera and Ferrer 2014; Kulu and Hannemann 2016; Pailhé 2017). This approach contributes to the literature by drawing a clear picture of whether migrants' fertility behaviors become similar to the natives' across generations.

However, recent literature argues that solely comparing the group means of fertility behaviors between migration groups and the destination natives is insufficient to distinguish whether the distinct fertility patterns of migration groups are 'imported attitudes and behaviors' from the origin countries or linked to the destination contexts and specific migration situations (Baykara-Krumme and Milewski 2017; Impicciatore et al. 2020). Therefore, to understand whether the fertility patterns of migration groups are linked to the fertility context of their origin country, recent studies have developed a dissimilation perspective to investigate the fertility behaviors' difference (or similarity) between immigrants and the 'stayers' in their origin country (Baykara-Krumme and Milewski 2017; Behrman and Weitzman 2022; Glick 2010; Impicciatore et al. 2020; Kraus and González-Ferrer 2021; Milewski and Baykara-Krumme 2021; Puur et al. 2017).

Nevertheless, comparing the *fertility behaviors* between migrant groups and non-migrants in the country of origin may also be inadequate to understand whether the distinct fertility patterns of migration groups are linked to their origin-country culture. It is because fertility behavior is not directly influenced by individual cultural norms and ideologies but also embedded in the destination's institutional context and socio-structural conditions (Kulu and González-Ferrer 2014). Precisely because of this reason, recent literature has called for researchers to focus on fertility ideals when studying fertility assimilation; fertility ideals are considered a more appropriate indicator of acculturation than behaviors because they are more representative of underlying values, norms, and ideologies (Milewski and Mussino 2019). As a result, various studies have stressed the need to investigate the fertility ideals of immigrants and their children (Milewski and Mussino 2019). However, it has rarely been applied in empirical research in the migration context (for partial exceptions focusing on the female immigrants, Afulani and Asunka 2015; Mussino and Ortensi 2018), and even less research has investigated whether (parental) origin-country fertility norm shape the fertility attitudes of immigrants and their children (Mussino and Ortensi 2018 on fertility ideals; Puur et al. 2019 on fertility intention).

In this study, I advance this topic by investigating the association between parental origincountry fertility norms, fertility ideals, and fertility behaviors among the immigrants' children using migrant-focused survey data in France. To do this, this study engages explicitly with the perspective emphasizing the influence of the emigration context on the attitudes and behaviors of immigrants children in migration studies (Luthra et al. 2018). Methodologically, it followed a growing body of work in migration studies treating immigrants as emigrants from different origin countries rather than ethnic minority groups (a dummy variable) in the destination country and directly measured the cultural values of the origin country (Holland and De Valk 2013; Luthra, Waldinger, et al. 2018; Ng 2022; Pessin and Arpino 2018; Soehl 2017a). It applied this concept to the fertility norm, constructing an attitudinal and behavior indicator on the origin-country fertility norm by directly measuring the mean of the ideal number of children and total fertility rates (TFR) in the country of origin. This approach allows me to directly investigate the cultural link in fertility norms between immigrants' children and their parents' origin countries: To what extent are the fertility ideals and behaviors of immigrants' children shaped by their parental origin-country fertility norms?

This paper addresses these questions and uses immigrant survey data in France -Trajectories and Origins survey (TeO), containing information on fertility ideals and behavior questions. The TeO allows this study to identify 45 immigrant groups from different countries of origin worldwide and evaluate the influence of origin-country fertility norms on migrants and their children's fertility ideals and behavior. Findings show that the origin-country fertility norms shape the ideal family size of immigrants children; however, they do not shape their timing of childbirth(s). Although the immigrants' children with higher fertility origin-country background desire larger family sizes than those with lower fertility origin-country background, they do not have children earlier than those with lower fertility origin-country background. These findings broadly suggest that fertility assimilation is not simply triggered by acculturation in fertility ideals but is more likely a structural integration process linked to destination structural contexts that limit the fertility behaviors of the immigrants' children.

# 4.1 Classic migrant's fertility theories: explaining fertility ideals and behaviors among immigrants' children

The assimilation theory or adaptation hypothesis predicts that immigrants and natives will eventually become more alike over time and across generations (Alba and Nee 2003). The direct application of the assimilation framework to the realm of fertility would anticipate that over time and generation, fertility ideals will converge with that of the mainstream population, which, in a strong 'two-children norms' environment such as in France and broadly in Europe, would mean that fertility declines between immigrants and their children (Kulu and González-Ferrer 2014). These studies have assumed that the current destination social context shapes immigrants' fertility ideals and behaviors through social contact and media consumption outside the origin group (e.g., Kulu et al. 2019; Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019). Specifically, the immigrants' children spending their formative years in the destination-society context have extensive exposure to its institution, such as schools. Therefore, the immigrants' children will desire a smaller ideal family size than their parents and hold a similar ideal family size to the natives. Moreover, the parental origin country may have much less influence on the immigrants' children than on their foreign-born parents. Although some transnationalism studies have suggested that immigrants may maintain their ties with their origin country and society over time and even over a generation (Levitt and Schiller 2004; Levitt 1998), these ties inevitably decrease gradually (Soehl and Waldinger 2010). Accordingly, only a small number of immigrants' children still have a solid connection to parental origin countries (Soehl and Waldinger 2012). In this case, the origin-country fertility norms may also fade over time and across generations. The second-generation, thus, have children later (Milewski 2007; Pailhé 2017) and fewer than their foreign-born parents (Stichnoth and Yeter 2013; Wilson 2019; Woldemicael and Beaujot 2012). Taken together, one can expect that the *fertility*  ideals and behaviors among immigrants' children are not influenced by their parental origincountry fertility norms.

The *cultural maintenance hypothesis* provides a competing explanation for fertility ideals and behaviors of immigrants' descendants. Although the immigrants' children are socialized in the host country, their parents may also transmit their origin-country norms and values to them simultaneously. The transmission of parental fertility behaviors has been well established in family studies on the non-migrant population. Previous studies have shown an intergenerational transmission of the number of children (Axinn et al. 1994; Murphy and Knudsen 2002) and the timing of first births (Barber 2001; Steenhof and Liefbroer 2008). In the migration context, a few studies have also pointed out the importance of intergenerational transmission of fertility patterns in children's childbirths' timing of birth(s) (Baykara-Krumme and Milewski 2017; De Valk and Liefbroer 2007). Specifically, the Muslim minority is the most salient case in the European context. Muslim immigrants have been found to hold more traditional gender and family values (Norris and Inglehart 2012) and be more successful in transmitting their values (De Valk and Liefbroer 2007) to their native-born children than non-Muslim immigrants. Empirically, studies find that the second generations of Muslim origin backgrounds have more children than non-Muslim immigrants' children and natives (Kulu et al. 2017; Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019). For instance, recent studies suggest that ethnic-cultural values have a massive influence on the fertility patterns of Turkish and South Asian descendants in European destination countries (Pailhé 2017; Wilson and Kuha 2018; Wilson 2019). Turkish immigrants and their children consistently have a higher risk of entering parenthood than other immigrant groups in Germany (Ezdi and Baş 2020) and France (Pailhé 2017). Similarly, women of Pakistani and Bangladeshi origin in the United Kingdom demonstrated consistently high fertility levels (Kulu et al. 2017; Wilson 2019). These studies

broadly assumed that origin-country norms and behaviors continue after migration and are transmitted to the second generation in European migration contexts (Milewski 2007). Altogether, we can expect that *fertility ideals and behaviors of the immigrants' children are shaped by their parental origin-country fertility norms: those with a higher origin-country fertility background desire a larger family size and have their birth(s) earlier than those with a lower origin-country fertility background*.

However, fertility ideals are considered soft predictors of actual childbirth behaviors because people may have a different number of children they desire (Beaujouan and Berghammer 2019; Sobotka and Beaujouan 2014). Underachieving fertility has become more common in highincome countries in recent decades. Childbirth postponement has been suggested as one of the most significant pathways to underachieving fertility ideals because it leads women to run out of time to have more children during their reproductive life. (Lutz et al. 2006; Régnier-Loilier and Vignoli 2011). Structural constraints are one of the driving forces of childbirth postponement (Morgan and Rackin 2010). Given the considerable variability across societies, there is widespread agreement that structural factors, such as the labor market, the housing market, and economic uncertainty, play significant roles in childbirth postponement (Rindfuss and Brauner-Otto 2008). These structural constraints influence actual fertility through multiple mechanisms. For example, young adults today face an increasingly uncertain economic situation and non-standard employment; hence, they are increasingly characterised by displacement from career jobs and less job tenure and security (Sullivan 1999). Meanwhile, the increasing cost of housing also leads young people to find it more challenging to own an apartment, especially in metropolis cities. Therefore, young people nowadays may be more likely to stay at their parental homes longer and delay their union formation and childbirth (Mulder and Billari 2010; Mulder 2013).

In the migration context, these structural constraints may be more complicated to explain in minority groups' fertility. In the French context, the children of immigrants from some specific minority groups have limited opportunities in the labor market and suffer from high unemployment levels due to discrimination from mainstream society (Meurs et al. 2006). These labor market uncertainties may negatively impact the timing of union formation and of first birth, especially for the immigrants' children (Pailhé and Solaz 2012). For example, the descendants of immigrants from the Maghreb and Sub-Saharan Africa-the discriminated-against minority groups with stronger family and fertility ideals—have a lower transition risk of union formation than the native in France (Pailhé 2015), and tend to postpone their first and second births (Pailhé 2017). Therefore, we expect that the immigrants children from these minority groups may desire more children than their actual number of births and have a child earlier than their actual timing of birth due to institutional constraints and social discrimination. In this case, we may see that *parental origin*country fertility norms shape the fertility ideal but do not influence the timing of birth(s) of the immigrants' children: Those with a higher parental origin-country fertility background desire a larger family size but do not enter childbirth(s) earlier than those a lower parental origin-country *fertility background.* 

## 4.2 Data, Variables, and Methods

To evaluate the arguments outlined above, this study drew on data from a nationally representative study of immigrants in France – TeO – conducted by the French national demographic institute (INED) in 2008/2009. The survey drew on confidential government data to construct a sampling frame of immigrants and their children, and the interviews were conducted face-to-face. This survey asked a long list of questions about immigrant's (and their children's parental) country of

origin and socio-economic characteristics, including school trajectories and year of migration, as well as information on family formation, such as the timing of marriage and birth, spouse's migration background, and the ideal number of children.

#### 4.2.1 Sample

The analyses were restricted to the second generation and immigrants who arrived in France before they were nine years old (the one-point-five generation), with 11,779 respondents. Following previous research on the ideal family size (Ruckdeschel et al. 2018; Testa and Grilli 2006), this study restricted the analysis to individuals aged 18-45, resulting in a subsample of 8,932 for two reasons. First, they are the group most involved in the reproductive process. Second, limiting the sample to the younger cohort better matches the measure's timing of the average origin-country ideal. Considering the following analysis aimed to link the origin-society ideal family size from multiple datasets by identifying the details of the origin country among immigrants, the study included only the respondents whose country of origin was detailed and identified in the survey<sup>7</sup>. After dropping the respondents (n = 919) from the regions where I could not identify the countries (such as 'Other Asia' and 'Other Europe'), there was a total of 45 countries of origin in the data's sub-sample, resulting in a subsample of 8,013. After dropping the missing values of each independent variable (N = 445; 5.8% missing), there were 7,568 respondents in the sample (see Table 4.1).

The analysis had the following two components. First, the study investigated whether the parental origin-country norms shaped the ideal number of children among the immigrants' children.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> For example, immigrants from most Asian countries are grouped as 'other Asian countries' in the TeO survey. Consequently, I needed to exclude observations from these countries because I could not link them to the datasets that record the ideal number of children in these countries.

Second, it examined the impact of parental origin-country fertility norms on the timing of first, second, and third birth among immigrants' children.

## 4.2.2 Dependent Variables

*Ideal family size*: The TeO asked respondents to assess their personal ideal family size<sup>8</sup> in the following way, 'In your opinion, what is the ideal number of children in a family (personal ideal number of children)?' Respondents who answered "don't know" and refused to answer are coded as missing.

Fertility behavior was measured by *the actual timing of the first, second, and third birth,* contrasted by the year and month of respondents' childbirth(s) and respondents' birth.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The TeO asked respondents to assess their general ideal family size. Respondents were asked their thoughts on the general ideal family size, 'And when you think in particular of people from the same background as you and with the same income, what is the ideal number of children in a family' Considering two of the datasets I employed to measure respondents' origin-country fertility ideals used the personal ideal number of children, I adapted the personal ideal number of children as a dependent variable in this study. Additionally, I ran the same models using the general ideal number of children as a dependent variable; the results are consistent with the main-text models (using the personal ideal number of children).
		Std.			
	Mean/freq.	dev.	Min	Max	Missing
Dependent variable					
The ideal number of children	2.77	1.29	0	23	4.8%
Age of first birth	26.48	4.66	17	45	2.3%
Age of second birth	29.32	4.49	17.93	45	1.8%
Age of third birth	31.42	4.81	19.02	45	1.6%
Independent variables: continuous					
Parental origin-country fertility ideal	3.27	1.66	2.02	7.87	10.3%
Parental origin-country TFR at age 15	3.38	1.79	1.13	7.76	10.3%
Number of siblings	3.26	1.89	0	6	0.1%
Importance of religion during childhood	2.52	1.13	1	4	1.2%
Age	30.39	7.91	17	45	0.1%
Independent variables: discrete					
Migration generation					0.1%
1.5th	0.14				
2nd	0.86				
Religion					1.5%
None	0.32				
Catholic	0.21				
Other Christian	0.05				
Muslim	0.38				
Other religions	0.04				
Marital status					0%
Unmarried	0.4				
France-born spouse	0.48				
Foreign-born spouse	0.12				
Level of education					1.2%
Primary or lower	0.14				
Lower Secondary	0.28				
Higher Secondary	0.26				
2-year college	0.13				
Bachelor's degree or higher	0.19				
Language at home					0.1%
French	0.35				
Bilingual	0.44				
Other than French	0.21				

Table 4.1: Descriptive statistics of immigrant sample in the TeO

*	0 1						
	Mean/freq.	Std. dev.	Min	Max	Missing		
Gender					0%		
Male	0.46						
Female	0.54						
Parents'migration background					0.3%		
Both parents are foreign-born	0.65						
Native mother	0.21						
Native father	0.14						
Number of children					0.1%		
None	0.51						
One	0.16						
Two	0.2						
Three	0.13						
Employment status					2%		
Not working	0.34						
Working	0.66						
Education status					1.8%		
At school	0.05						
Finished schooling	0.95						
N	7,568						

Table 4.1: Descriptive statistics of immigrant sample in the TeO (continued)

## 4.2.3 Independent Variables

## Parental Origin-country Fertility Norm

I use two indicators to measure parental origin-country fertility norms: *parental origin-country averaged ideal family size* and *total fertility rates*. Two different measures are used because both have different advantages and disadvantages. Parental origin-country averaged ideal family size can clearly measure the attitudinal dimension of the fertility norm in origin countries; however, it is challenging to capture the change of origin-country fertility norm since this measure relies on survey data, which is not conducted every year. By contrast, total fertility rates (TFR) of parental origin country can more precisely measure the fertility norm since it is yearly data, but the TFR measures fertility behaviors rather than fertility attitudes.

To construct a variable of the ideal family size in the country of origin, this study followed a previous study on measuring country-level ideal family size (Mussino and Ortensi 2018; Sobotka and Beaujouan 2014) and drew data from female respondents between 15 and 49 years old and male respondents between 15 and 60 years old in the following three datasets. Subsequently, it calculated each origin country's average ideal family size as the origin-country fertility ideal. *The Eurobarometer (2001)* covers 11 European countries in this analysis sample. Respondents were asked, 'for you, what would be the ideal number of children you would like to have or would have liked to have had?' *The Demographic and Health Survey (DHS)*, conducted between 1990 and 2005, covers 18 African and one Asian country. Respondents were asked, 'if you could go back to the time when you did not have any children, how many children would you like to have in your whole life?' *The World Values Survey (WVS)*, conducted between 1981 and 2008, covers the rest of the 19 countries<sup>9</sup> worldwide in the TeO sample. Respondents were asked, 'What do you think is the ideal size of the family? How many children, if any?' Figure 1 visualizes the origin-country fertility ideals, while Figure A1 in appendix shows the data sources of these 45 countries.

For the parental origin-country TFR, I used average total fertility rates (TFR) in the parental origin country when the respondent was aged 15. I chose age 15 as the time point because the childbirth ideal is more likely to be shaped during adolescence than adulthood.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Four European countries, including Czech, Bulgaria, Austria, Germany, were also available in the WVS dataset. The average ideal family size of these countreis is very close to the measure from Eurobarometer dataset. I also ran a series of robustness tests using data from WVS on these four countries, the results are consistent with the in-text results.

Origin-country Fertility Ideal



Figure 4.1: Origin-country fertility norms Note: Origin-country fertility norms are the average ideal family size within each country of origin. Source: DHS, WVS, Eurobarometer.

*The number of siblings:* This variable was used as a proxy of parents' completed fertility. This variable can be used to investigate whether parents' fertility behaviors mediate the cross-border transmission of fertility norms between the parental origin country and the immigrants' children. Respondents were asked how many siblings they had. For those who answer more than six siblings, I treat them as six or more. Therefor, this variable was coded into seven categories: (0) no siblings, (1) one, (2) two, (3) three, (4) four, (5) five, and (6) six or more.

## 4.2.4 Control Variables

In addition to the independent variables, the study included the following control variables in some models that may shape the association between independent and dependent variables.

Parents' migration background: This variable was coded as a three-categorical variable: (1) Both foreign-born, (2) Native-born mother and foreign-born father, and (3) Native-born father and foreign-born mother. *Generation*: From the information on the respondents' and their parents' country of birth and arrival age, this study recorded these two variables into a dummy variable ordered in increasing generations: (1) the 1.5 generation, immigrants who moved to France at or under nine years old and at least one of their parents are foreign-born<sup>10</sup> and (2) the second generation, children of foreign-born parent(s) who were born in France. Marital status and spouse/partner's migration background<sup>11</sup>: To construct this variable, the study used the information from two variables: the current marital status of the respondent and the migration background of the respondent's current married or cohabited spouse. It combined these two variables into a three-categorical variable: (1) single (including those who have been divorced, separated, or widowed), (2) native spouse (married or cohabited), and (3) foreign-born spouse (married or cohabited). Gender: Considering men may have a larger ideal family size than women, especially those from higher fertility ideal countries, a binary variable indicates whether respondents are male or female. Language spoken at home may influence fertility choices (Adsera and Ferrer 2014). Respondents were asked about what language they spoke to their parents during childhood. The study re-coded these answers into three categories: French only, both French and other language(s), and other language(s). *Religious affiliation* may influence respondents' fertility ideals and behaviors (Behrman et al. 2022). For example, Muslims may desire more children and have children earlier than non-Muslims. The variable was coded as follows: no religion, Catholic, other Christian, Muslim, or other religions. The importance of religion during childhood (a four

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$  I also ran all models using a standard that regards immigrants who arrived in France before and at 12 and 6 years old as cut points for distinguishing the 1<sup>st</sup> and the 1.5<sup>th</sup> generation. The results are consistent with the results of the intext models.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> This variable was measured as timing-varying in the hazard models.

points scale) is also controlled in the model. Individuals' *educational attainment* may shape fertility patterns (Kravdal 2002; Trimarchi and Van Bavel 2018). The categorical educational variable was also coded as follows: Primary or lower, lower secondary, higher secondary, 2-year college, or Bachelor or higher. Life course variables: age, age square, and the current number of children have been controlled in the ideal family size model since people may have different ideal family sizes over the life course. *Employment status:* Working respondents may desire a small family size. Therefore, a dummy variable measuring employment status was controlled in the models. *Finished schooling*<sup>12</sup>: Whether respondents are still at school may influence the timing of birth(s).

## 4.2.5 Methods

## The Fertility Ideals of the Immigrants' Children: The Ideal Number of Children

The study examined the influence of origin-country fertility ideal and individual characteristics on the ideal family size among immigrants' children using Poisson regression models with clustered standard errors at the country of origin level<sup>13</sup>.

The Fertility Behaviors of the Immigrants' Children: The Timing of First, Second, and Third Birth Considering the second group of dependent variables was the age of first, second, and third births, the study used Cox proportional hazard models with origin-country level clustering to adjust standard errors to assess the effect of origin-country fertility ideals simultaneously, a series of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> This variable was only included in and measured as timing-varying in the hazard models.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> For testing the robustness of the results (available upon request), I also ran the models using negative binomial regression, multilevel ordered logistic regression (ordinal outcome variable: from none to more than six), and hierarchical linear regression models (treating the ideal number of children as a continuous variable) with clustering country-level standard error. The results of these models are consistent with those of the Poisson regression models.

time-constant and time-varying control variables on the hazard of giving birth(s) to a child. Cox regression analysis demonstrates the hazard ratios as the ratio of the hazard rates, which is the relative risk of an event occurring in one group compared to the reference group. For the first birth analysis, all individuals were followed from age 16, and cases were censored at 45 when no birth was reported or at the interview date. For the second (third) birth, only a parent who reported a first (second) birth is at risk. They were followed from the year of the first (second) birth and censored at 15 years after the first (second) birth or the interview date. Finally, these models were estimated separately for women and men to determine the potential gender differences in the association between origin-country fertility ideal and timing of birth(s).

The data were organized into a person-period format. The study created the episodes considering respondents' timing of birth(s) and a series of time-varying covariates, including whether the respondents were still at school and their union formation status. There were 14,729 person-periods for women's first birth (N = 4,087), 12,931 person-periods for men's first birth (N = 3,481), and 4,918 person-periods for women's second birth (N = 2,723), 3,851 person-periods for men's second birth (N = 1,974), and finally 3,219 person-periods for women's third birth (N=1,823) and 2,145 person-periods for men's third birth (N=1,216).

## 4.3 **Results**

#### 4.3.1 The Ideal Number of Children

Table 4.2 summarises the result of the Poisson regression model on the association between parental origin-country fertility ideal and the ideal number of children. While models 1 and 2 demonstrate the results of origin-country fertility ideals, models 3 and 4 show that of origin-country TFR at age 15. Across the models, either origin-country fertility ideals and TFR at age 15

are positively associated with the ideal number of children of the immigrants' children. Immigrant children with higher fertility norm origin-country backgrounds desire a larger family size than those with lower fertility ideal backgrounds (e.g., Nigerian immigrants' children desire more kids than Italian immigrants' children in France). However, do foreign-born parents' fertility behaviors mediate this origin-country effect on the fertility ideals of immigrant children? Models 2 and 4 show that parental fertility behaviors mediate only 16% and 19% of the origin-country effect<sup>14</sup>, respectively; the effect of parental origin-country fertility norm on fertility ideals of immigrant children factors, such as religion, religiosity, and educational attainment. This result implies that parents' fertility behaviors play a part in explaining the fertility ideals of the immigrants' children. More specifically, the parental origin-country fertility norm directly affects the ideal family size of the immigrants' children, independent of their parents' fertility behaviors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> I ran the Poisson regression of Model 2 and used a package "maczic" in R designed to discompose the direct and indirect effect of covariates on the count variable outcome to estimate the mediated effect.

	M1	M2	M3	M4
	fertilit	y ideal	T	FR
	Base.	Siblings	Base.	Siblings
Origin-country fertility ideal	0.065***	0.057***		
	(0.007)	(0.006)		
Origin-country TFR at Age 15			0.055***	0.044***
			(0.011)	(0.009)
Number of siblings		0.024***		0.024***
		(0.005)		(0.005)
Generation (1st generation)				
2nd	0.025	0.024	0.025	0.025
	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.014)	(0.015)
No religious affiliation				
Catholic	-0.021	-0.006	-0.002	0.009
	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.016)
Other Christian	0.044*	0.052*	0.060**	0.066**
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.020)	(0.021)
Muslims	0.126***	0.111***	0.113***	0.100***
	(0.019)	(0.016)	(0.020)	(0.017)
Others	0.120**	0.121**	0.102*	0.106**
	(0.039)	(0.039)	(0.042)	(0.041)
Importance of religion	0.031***	0.027***	0.033***	0.029***
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)
Education (primary)				
Lower Sec	-0.038*	-0.034*	-0.037*	-0.034*
	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.015)
Higher Sec	-0.024	-0.015	-0.023	-0.014
	(0.023)	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.021)
2-year college	-0.039*	-0.026	-0.041**	-0.028*
	(0.016)	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.013)
Bachelor's degree or higher	0.006	0.023	0.004	0.022
	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.022)
Language at home (French)				
Bilingual	0.028*	0.020	0.027	0.019
	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.014)
Other than French	0.016	0.007	0.011	0.001
	(0.022)	(0.021)	(0.026)	(0.025)

Table 4.2: Poisson regression on the personal ideal number of children

	M1	M2	M3	M4
	Ne	orm	TI	FR
	Base.	Siblings	Base.	Siblings
Marital status (unmarried)				
Native spouse	0.013	0.014*	0.014*	0.013
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)
Foreign spouse	0.018	0.017	0.019	0.018
	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.024)
Female	-0.051**	-0.055***	-0.051**	-0.055***
	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.017)	(0.016)
Foreign-born parents				
Native mother	-0.008	0.006	-0.007	0.006
	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.015)
Native father	-0.010	0.007	-0.007	0.008
	(0.016)	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.017)
Age	-0.022**	-0.023**	-0.024***	-0.025***
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)
Age square	0.001*	0.001*	0.001*	0.001*
	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.001)
Current numbers of children (No ch	vild)			
One	0.020	0.016	0.022	0.018
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.014)
Two	0.047***	0.041**	0.047***	0.041**
	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.014)
Three or more	0.259***	0.252***	0.256***	0.250***
	(0.027)	(0.027)	(0.027)	(0.027)
Employed	-0.010	-0.009	-0.008	-0.007
	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.010)
Interval	1.237***	1.200***	1.301***	1.256***
	(0.111)	(0.123)	(0.107)	(0.121)
Country of origin		45		45
Cluster S.E. (country of origin)		Yes		Yes
Observations		7568		7568

Table 4.2: Poisson regression on the ideal number of children (continued)

## **4.3.2** The Actual Timing of Birth(s)

Do the parental origin-country fertility norms shape the fertility behaviors of the immigrants' children? Tables 4.3 and 4.4 show the association between parental origin-country fertility ideal, TFR at age 15, and the actual timing of first, second, and third births among the female and male children of immigrants. The results in Tables 4.3 and 4.4 are shown from Models 1 to 6 separately by birth order and two measures of origin-country fertility norms (the detailed model shown in Models 3 and 6 in Tables A4.1 to A4.6 in appendix<sup>15</sup>). These hazard models display the relative risks, also called the hazard ratio, of having a first, second, and third child.

For daughters of immigrants, Table 4.3 shows a positive relationship between parental origin-country fertility norms, including averaged fertility ideals and TFR, and the actual timing of births across models was not determined. These non-significant results do not change when controlling respondents' number of siblings across models. In contrast, a negative association between parental origin-country TFR and timing of second births in the female second birth model was found (Models 9 and 10 in Table 3). The hazard ratio shows that, while holding all other variables constant, the TFR in a parental origin country increases by one, and the rate of having a second birth decreases by 5%. This result suggests that the immigrants' daughters with higher fertility ideal origin-country backgrounds are more likely to delay their second birth than those from countries with lower fertility ideals. Furthermore, the number of siblings is positively associated with the timing of second and third births but not the first. For example, by having one more sibling, the rate of having a second birth increased by 6% (Model 4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Other models in Table A1-6 in Appendix show the sequence of models with and without controlling the number of siblings and time-vary variables.

		Origin	-country f	ertility ide	als			Orig	in-country	TFR at a	ge 15	
	First	First	Second	Second	Third	Third	First	First	Second	Second	Third	Third
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6	M7	M8	M9	M10	M11	M12
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.99	0.98	0.96	0.96	1.05	1.05						
	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.04)						
Origin-country TFR at age 15							0.99	0.98	0.95*	0.95*	1.04	1.05
							(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.04)
Number of siblings		0.99		1.06*		1.05*		1.01		1.07*		1.05*
		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)		(0.02)
Country of origin	43	3	3	9	3	86	4	.3	3	9	3	6
# of respondents	408	37	27	23	18	323	40	87	27	23	18	23

Table 4.3: Cox hazard models on the first, second, and third birth among immigrants' daughters

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05. The detailed results are shown in Table A1-A3.

		Oı	igin-count	ry fertility	ideals			O	rigin-coun	try TFR at	age 15	
	First	First	Second	Second	Third	Third	First	First	Second	Second	Third	Third
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6	M7	M8	M9	M10	M11	M12
Origin-country fertility												
ideals	0.99	0.99	1.02	1.02	1.04	1.04						
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.06)	(0.07)						
Origin-country TFR at												
age 15							1.00	1.00	1.01	1.01	1.01	0.98
							(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Number of siblings		1.01		1.14***		1.16***		1.01		1.15***		1.16***
		(0.01)		(0.05)		(0.04)		(0.01)		(0.05)		(0.04)
Country of origin	4	3		38		35	4	3	3	38		35
# of respondents	34	81	19	974	]	1216	34	81	19	974	1	216

Table 4.4: Cox hazard models on the first, second, and third birth among immigrants sons

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05. The detailed results are shown in Table A4-A6.

Table 4.4 shows the results of immigrants' sons. Similar to the results for immigrants' daughters (in Table 4.3), no significant association has been observed between parental origincountry fertility norms, including averaged fertility ideals and TFR, and the actual timing of births across models. These non-significant results do not change whether controlling respondents' number of siblings. The association between the number of siblings and the timing of birth(s) also shows a similar pattern during the results in Table 4.3: the number of siblings is positively related only to the timing of second and third births.

To sum up, I found that the parental origin-country fertility norms continue to influence the fertility ideals among the immigrants' children, but they do not influence the fertility behaviors measured by the actual timing of the first, second, and third birth. The immigrants' children with higher fertility norm origin-country backgrounds desire a larger family size than those with lower fertility ideal backgrounds; however, they do not enter childbirth(s) earlier than those with lower fertility ideal backgrounds.

# 4.4 Discussion and Conclusion

In Europe, recent research has shown that most immigrants' children converge with the natives in *fertility behaviors*, including quantum and tempo (Kulu et al. 2019; Milewski 2009; Pailhé 2015; Wilson 2019). However, we know little about whether the immigrants' children have similar *fertility ideals*. It is worth emphasizing that this is not simply an empirical question but also a theoretical contribution. In the migration context, fertility ideals are considered a better indicator of cultural integration than fertility behaviors because fertility ideals measure migrant's and their children's fertility values, norms, and ideologies. Meanwhile, we know little about whether the fertility ideals are linked to their (parental) origin-country culture. The cultural heritage of the

origin country has long been a central theme in explaining group differences in fertility patterns. However, this concept is seldom operationalized but instead measured by the proxy of nationality/ethnic group, thus relying on names when generalizable theory demands variables. As a result, we still know little about whether fertility ideals and behaviors of immigrants' children are still influenced by their parents origin country. Although this is an important theoretical question, we rarely have the empirical tools to investigate it. Considering the TeO includes measures of ideal family size and the actual timing of birth(s), as well as the information on parental origin countries, I can respond to that challenge precisely to measure parental origincountry fertility norms and investigate whether these norms continue to shape the ideal family size, and the actual timing of birth(s) among the immigrants' children.

The findings show that the origin-country fertility norms have a substantial, enduring influence on fertility ideals among the immigrants' children. However, the origin-country fertility ideal does not influence the timing of first, second, and third birth, which aligns with previous empirical studies that most second-generation have a similar timing of childbirth(s) to their native counterparts in France (see Afulani and Asunka 2015; Pailhé 2017). Similarly, parental origin-country fertility does not shape the completed fertility among the immigrants' children. Overall, these findings suggest that the parental origin-country ideal shapes the ideal number of children of immigrant children but does not influence their actual timing of birth(s). More broadly, these findings highlight that fertility integration is not simply triggered by *acculturation in fertility ideals* but is more likely a process of integration linked to *destination structural contexts* that limit the fertility behaviors of the immigrants' children.

This study provides evidence that fertility behaviors' convergence among the immigrants' children may not be solely driven by acculturation in fertility ideals since we can still see a

significant group difference between migration groups. However, it is challenging to assert that structural factors in destinations play more predominant roles than cultural factors in fertility convergence among immigrants' children. Conceptually, structural factors alone can not reasonably account for the postponement and decline in fertility among the children of immigrants. Suppose structural constraints can solely delay people's childbirth and reduce the fertility rate. In that case, we may expect that the non-migrants in lower-income origin countries may have their children later and fewer than the migrants and their children living in higher-income destination countries. This is because the economic conditions in these lower-income origin countries are much worse than those in the higher-income host countries. As we know, assimilation is an interrelated and multi-dimensional convergence process occurring at the cultural and socioeconomic levels (e.g., structural factors) (Alba and Nee 2003; Drouhot and Nee 2019). Specifically, immigrants and their children may not adopt the fertility ideals of their settlement country. Rather, either before or after migration, they may have adopted a different valuation of children, namely a cultural value that views childhood as a period of investment rather than exploitation for the family's benefit (Caldwell 1980; Zelizer 1985). In destination countries, regardless of being native or migrant, parents are expected to have sufficient economic resources to provide this appropriate family environment before building their families. This value, along with the structural constraints in recent decades, makes entering parenthood and reaching their desired number of children more challenging for immigrants' children. To summarize, the immigrants' children have similar fertility patterns to the natives, not because they desire fewer children, but because the socioeconomic condition prevents them from achieving their ideal family size. However, like most, maybe all, immigrant surveys, the TeO does not ask questions about the cultural values of children. As a result, the current analysis did not directly examine the second part of the argument – the

dynamics of acculturation in the values of children and structural factors in explaining the fertility convergence of the immigrants children. This is an important and fruitful avenue for future research.

Another avenue for future work is to examine the mechanism of fertility assimilation more broadly by investigating the role of union formation/marriage in the underachieving fertility among the children of immigrants. Specifically, underachieved fertility may be closely linked to the postponement of union formation (Nitsche and Hayford 2020). In the French context, most second-generations have adopted more open and modern family values, including the cultural values of children and gender equity; however, marriage institutions remain important among the second generation from outside Europe (Pailhé 2015). Particularly, marriage is still more closely tied to childbirth among the immigrants' children than in the native population in France (Delaporte and Kulu 2022). However, given that marriage is considered a more committed union (Wiik et al. 2009) that requires added financial resources than cohabitation (Cherlin 2004; Kuo and Raley 2016), the immigrants' children with a more traditional origin-country cultural background may need additional time to allocate resources to enter a union and parenthood than those with a more liberal family cultural backgrounds. Moreover, most second-generation—with a more traditional and higher fertility ideal origin-background—are the most discriminated-against group in France, such as children of sub-Saharan African and North African immigrants. For example, previous studies have found that immigrants and their children from these regions are severely disadvantaged in the labor market (Meurs et al. 2006). In such a situation, family formation and childbirth may be delayed for these migrant groups. This expectation is consistent with previous empirical research on the second generation union formation and fertility in France:

sub-Saharan African and North African children have been found to enter marriage and childbirth later than the natives and other migration groups (Delaporte and Kulu 2022; Pailhé 2015, 2017).

It is also worth emphasizing the role of family socialization in fertility. Consistent with previous literature, parents' fertility behaviors play key roles in children's fertility (Barber 2001; Liefbroer and Elzinga 2012; Murphy and Knudsen 2002). While origin-country fertility norms do not shape the timing of birth(s) of the immigrants' children, the number of siblings is associated with the timing of birth(s). Meanwhile, the number of siblings of the immigrants' children may not be closely linked to the fertility ideals of their immigrant parents because migration and settlement may disrupt migrants' fertility (disruption hypothesis). Therefore, I can not provide a more systematic analysis of how family- and group-level fertility norms shape the fertility ideals and behaviors of the children of immigrants.

More broadly, the present study contributes important insights into emerging literature in the sociology of migration. It focuses on the gap between attitudes and behaviors and the differences between different dimensions of assimilation/dissimilation. It highlighted a broader set of cultural transmission between the destination migration groups and the country of origin that remains poorly understood. When the immigrants' children grow up and get exposure from the destination context in the public sphere, simultaneously adopting and practicing their parental origin-country culture with their parents in the private sphere, how do these contradicting atmospheres affect their worldview? What values and norms of the destination area do they adopt? Do these attitudes and norms influence their behaviors? This study covered only a tiny part of a large, multi-dimensional field of values and behaviors. Examining whether the same dynamics apply to other family attitudes and behaviors is a task for future research.

## 4.5 **References**

- Adsera, Alicia, and Ana Ferrer. 2014. "Factors Influencing the Fertility Choices of Child Immigrants in Canada." Population Studies 68(1):65–79. doi: 10.1080/00324728.2013.802007.
- Afulani, Patience A., and Joseph Asunka. 2015. "Socialization, Adaptation, Transnationalism, and the Reproductive Behavior of Sub-Saharan African Migrants in France." Population Research and Policy Review 34(4):561–92. doi: 10.1007/s11113-015-9360-2.
- Alba, Richard D., and Victor Nee. 2003. Remaking the American Mainstream: Assimilation and Contemporary Immigration. Harvard University Press.
- Axinn, William G., Marin E. Clarkberg, and Arland Thornton. 1994. "Family Influences on Family Size Preferences." Demography 31(1):65–79. doi: 10.2307/2061908.
- Barber, Jennifer S. 2001. "The Intergenerational Transmission of Age at First Birth among Married and Unmarried Men and Women." Social Science Research 30(2):219–47. doi: 10.1006/ssre.2000.0697.
- Baykara-Krumme, Helen, and Nadja Milewski. 2017. "Fertility Patterns Among Turkish Women in Turkey and Abroad: The Effects of International Mobility, Migrant Generation, and Family Background." European Journal of Population 33(3):409–36. doi: 10.1007/s10680-017-9413-9.
- Beaujouan, Eva, and Caroline Berghammer. 2019. "The Gap Between Lifetime Fertility
  Intentions and Completed Fertility in Europe and the United States: A Cohort Approach."
  Population Research and Policy Review 38(4):507–35. doi: 10.1007/s11113-019-095163.

- Behrman, Julia A., and Abigail Weitzman. 2022. "Point of Reference: A Multisited Exploration of African Migration and Fertility in France." International Migration Review 56(3):911–40. doi: 10.1177/01979183211046571.
- Behrman, Julia A., Michelle A. Eilers, Isabel H. Mcloughlin Brooks, and Abigail Weitzman.
  2022. "International Migration and Modern Contraceptive Use: A Research Note on African Migrants to France." Demography 59(1):27–36. doi: 10.1215/00703370-9611478.
- Caldwell, John C. 1980. "Mass Education as a Determinant of the Timing of Fertility Decline." Population and Development Review 6(2):225. doi: 10.2307/1972729.
- Cherlin, Andrew J. 2004. "The Deinstitutionalization of American Marriage." Journal of Marriage and Family 66(4):848–61. doi: 10.1111/j.0022-2445.2004.00058.x.
- De Valk, Helga A. G., and Aart C. Liefbroer. 2007. "Timing Preferences for Womens Family-Life Transitions: Intergenerational Transmission Among Migrants and Dutch." Journal of Marriage and Family 69(1):190–206. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-3737.2006.00353.x.
- Delaporte, Isaure, and Hill Kulu. 2022. "Interaction between Childbearing and Partnership Trajectories among Immigrants and Their Descendants in France: An Application of Multichannel Sequence Analysis." Population Studies 1–16. doi: 10.1080/00324728.2022.2049856.
- Drouhot, Lucas G., and Victor Nee. 2019. "Assimilation and the Second Generation in Europe and America: Blending and Segregating Social Dynamics Between Immigrants and Natives." Annual Review of Sociology 45(1):177–99. doi: 10.1146/annurev-soc-073117-041335.

- Ezdi, Sehar, and Ahmet Melik Baş. 2020. "Gender Preferences and Fertility: Investigating the Case of Turkish Immigrants in Germany." Demographic Research 43:59–96.
- Glick, Jennifer E. 2010. "Connecting Complex Processes: A Decade of Research on Immigrant Families." Journal of Marriage and Family 72(3):498–515. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-3737.2010.00715.x.
- Holland, Jennifer A., and Helga A. G. De Valk. 2013. "Ideal Ages for Family Formation among Immigrants in Europe." Advances in Life Course Research 18(4):257–69. doi: 10.1016/j.alcr.2013.08.002.
- Impicciatore, Roberto, Giuseppe Gabrielli, and Anna Paterno. 2020. "Migrants' Fertility in Italy: A Comparison between Origin and Destination." European Journal of Population 1–27.
- Kraus, Elisabeth K., and Amparo González-Ferrer. 2021. "Fertility Differences Between Migrants and Stayers in a Polygamous Context: Evidence from Senegal." Journal of International Migration and Integration. doi: 10.1007/s12134-020-00802-0.
- Kravdal, Øystein. 2002. "Education and Fertility in Sub-Saharan Africa: Individual and Community Effects." Demography 39(2):233–50. doi: 10.1353/dem.2002.0017.
- Kulu, Hill, and Amparo González-Ferrer. 2014. "Family Dynamics Among Immigrants and Their Descendants in Europe: Current Research and Opportunities." European Journal of Population 30(4):411–35. doi: 10.1007/s10680-014-9322-0.
- Kulu, Hill, and Tina Hannemann. 2016. "Why Does Fertility Remain High among Certain UK-Born Ethnic Minority Women?" Demographic Research 35:1441–88.
- Kulu, Hill, Tina Hannemann, Ariane Pailhé, Karel Neels, Sandra Krapf, Amparo González-Ferrer, and Gunnar Andersson. 2017. "Fertility by Birth Order among the Descendants of

Immigrants in Selected European Countries." Population and Development Review 31– 60.

- Kulu, Hill, Nadja Milewski, Tina Hannemann, and Júlia Mikolai. 2019. "A Decade of Life-Course Research on Fertility of Immigrants and Their Descendants in Europe."
   Demographic Research 40:1345–74.
- Kuo, Janet Chen-Lan, and R. Kelly Raley. 2016. "Diverging Patterns of Union Transition Among Cohabitors by Race/Ethnicity and Education: Trends and Marital Intentions in the United States." Demography 53(4):921–35. doi: 10.1007/s13524-016-0483-9.
- Levitt, Peggy. 1998. "Social Remittances: Migration Driven Local-Level Forms of Cultural Diffusion." International Migration Review 32(4):926–48.
- Levitt, Peggy, and Nina Glick Schiller. 2006. "Conceptualizing Simultaneity: A Transnational Social Field Perspective on Society." International Migration Review 38(3):1002–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-7379.2004.tb00227.x.
- Liefbroer, Aart C., and Cees H. Elzinga. 2012. "Intergenerational Transmission of Behavioral Patterns: How Similar Are Parents' and Children's Demographic Trajectories?" Advances in Life Course Research 17(1):1–10. doi: 10.1016/j.alcr.2012.01.002.
- Luthra, Renee, Roger Waldinger, and Thomas Soehl. 2018. Origins and Destinations: The Making of the Second Generation. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Lutz, Wolfgang, Vegard Skirbekk, and Maria Rita Testa. 2006. "The Low-Fertility Trap Hypothesis: Forces That May Lead to Further Postponement and Fewer Births in Europe." Vienna Yearbook of Population Research 4:167–92.

- Meurs, Dominique, Ariane Pailhé, and Patrick Simon. 2006. "The Persistence of Intergenerational Inequalities Linked to Immigration: Labour Market Outcomes for Immigrants and Their Descendants in France." Population 61(5):645–82.
- Milewski, Nadja. 2007. "First Child of Immigrant Workers and Their Descendants in West Germany." Demographic Research 17:859–96.
- Milewski, Nadja. 2009. Fertility of Immigrants: A Two-Generational Approach in Germany. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Milewski, Nadja, and Helen Baykara-Krumme. 2021. "Fertility Behavior of Turkish Migrant Men in Europe Compared to Stayers at Origin." Journal of International Migration and Integration. doi: 10.1007/s12134-021-00879-1.
- Milewski, Nadja, and Eleonora Mussino. 2019. "Editorial on the Special Issue 'New Aspects on Migrant Populations in Europe: Norms, Attitudes and Intentions in Fertility and Family Planning." Comparative Population Studies 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2019-10.
- Morgan, S. Philip, and Heather Rackin. 2010. "The Correspondence Between Fertility Intentions and Behavior in the United States." Population and Development Review 36(1):91–118. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2010.00319.x.
- Mulder, Clara H. 2013. "Family Dynamics and Housing." Demographic Research 29:355–78.
- Mulder, Clara H., and Francesco C. Billari. 2010. "Homeownership Regimes and Low Fertility." Housing Studies 25(4):527–41. doi: 10.1080/02673031003711469.
- Murphy, M., and L. B. Knudsen. 2002. "The Intergenerational Transmission of Fertility in Contemporary Denmark: The Effects of Number of Siblings (Full and Half), Birth Order, and Whether Male or Female." Population Studies 56(3):235–48. doi: 10.1080/00324720215937.

- Mussino, Eleonora, and Livia Elisa Ortensi. 2018. "The Same Fertility Ideals as in the Country of Origin? A Study of the Personal Ideal Family Size among Immigrant Women in Italy." Comparative Population Studies-Zeitschrift Für Bevölkerungswissenschaft 43:243–74.
- Nitsche, Natalie, and Sarah R. Hayford. 2020. "Preferences, Partners, and Parenthood: Linking Early Fertility Desires, Marriage Timing, and Achieved Fertility." Demography 57(6):1975–2001. doi: 10.1007/s13524-020-00927-y.
- Norris, Pippa, and Ronald F. Inglehart. 2012. "Muslim Integration into Western Cultures: Between Origins and Destinations." Political Studies 60(2):228–51. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9248.2012.00951.x.
- Pailhé, Ariane. 2015. "Partnership Dynamics across Generations of Immigration in France: Structural vs. Cultural Factors." Demographic Research 33:451–98.
- Pailhé, Ariane. 2017. "The Convergence of Second-Generation Immigrants' Fertility Patterns in France." Demographic Research 36:1361–98.
- Pailhé, Ariane, and Anne Solaz. 2012. "The Influence of Employment Uncertainty on Childbearing in France." Demographic Research 26:1–40.
- Pessin, Léa, and Bruno Arpino. 2018. "Navigating between Two Cultures: Immigrants' Gender Attitudes toward Working Women." Demographic Research 38:967–1016. doi: 10.4054/demres.2018.38.35.
- Puur, Allan, Leen Rahnu, Liili Abuladze, Luule Sakkeus, and Sergei Zakharov. 2017.
  "Childbearing among First-and Second-Generation Russians in Estonia against the Background of the Sending and Host Countries." Demographic Research 36:1209–54.

- Puur, Allan, Hanna Vseviov, and Liili Abuladze. 2019. "Fertility Intentions and Views on Gender Roles: Russian Women in Estonia from an Origin-Destination Perspective."
   Comparative Population Studies 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2019-04.
- Régnier-Loilier, Arnaud, and Daniele Vignoli. 2011. "Fertility Intentions and Obstacles to Their Realization in France and Italy." Population 66(2):361–89. doi: 10.3917/popu.1102.0401.
- Ronald R. Rindfuss, and Sarah R. Brauner-Otto. 2008. "Institutions and the Transition to Adulthood: Implications for Fertility Tempo in Low-Fertility Settings." Vienna Yearbook of Population Research 2008:57–87. doi: 10.1553/populationyearbook2008s57.
- Ruckdeschel, Kerstin, Anne Salles, Sabine Diabaté, Laurent Toulemon, and Arnaud Régnier-Loilier. 2018. "Unequal Neighbours? A French-German Comparison of Family Size Intentions." Comparative Population Studies 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2018-12.
- Sobotka, Tomáš, and Éva Beaujouan. 2014. "Two Is Best? The Persistence of a Two-Child Family Ideal in Europe." Population and Development Review 40(3):391–419. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2014.00691.x.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017. "From Origins to Destinations: Acculturation Trajectories in Migrants' Attitudes towards Homosexuality." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 43(11):1831–53. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2016.1246178.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2010. "Making the Connection: Latino Immigrants and Their Cross-Border Ties." Ethnic and Racial Studies 33(9):1489–1510. doi: 10.1080/01419871003624050.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2012. "Inheriting the Homeland? Intergenerational Transmission of Cross-Border Ties in Migrant Families." American Journal of Sociology 118(3):778–813. doi: 10.1086/667720.

Steenhof, Liesbeth, and Aart C. Liefbroer. 2008. "Intergenerational Transmission of Age at First Birth in the Netherlands for Birth Cohorts Born between 1935 and 1984: Evidence from Municipal Registers." Population Studies 62(1):69–84. doi:

10.1080/00324720701788616.

- Stichnoth, Holger, and Mustafa Yeter. 2013. "Cultural Influences on the Fertility Behavior of First- and Second-Generation Immigrants in Germany." SSRN Electronic Journal. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.2256550.
- Sullivan, Sherry E. 1999. "The Changing Nature of Careers: A Review and Research Agenda." Journal of Management 25(3):457–84. doi: 10.1177/014920639902500308.
- Testa, Maria Rita, and Leonardo Grilli. 2006. "The Influence of Childbearing Regional Contexts on Ideal Family Size in Europe." Population 61(1–2):99–127.
- Trimarchi, Alessandra, and Jan Van Bavel. 2018. "Gender Differences and Similarities in the Educational Gradient in Fertility." Demographic Research 39:381–414.
- Wiik, Kenneth Aarskaug, Eva Bernhardt, and Turid Noack. 2009. "A Study of Commitment and Relationship Quality in Sweden and Norway." Journal of Marriage and Family 71(3):465–77. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-3737.2009.00613.x.
- Wilson, Ben. 2019. "The Intergenerational Assimilation of Completed Fertility: Comparing the Convergence of Different Origin Groups." International Migration Review 53(2):429–57. doi: 10.1177/0197918318769047.
- Wilson, Ben, and Jouni Kuha. 2018. "Residential Segregation and the Fertility of Immigrants and Their Descendants." Population, Space and Place 24(3):e2098. doi: 10.1002/psp.2098.

- Woldemicael, Gebremariam, and Roderic Beaujot. 2012. "Fertility Behavior of Immigrants in Canada: Converging Trends." Journal of International Migration and Integration 13(3):325–41.
- Zelizer, Viviana A. Rotman. 1985. Pricing the Priceless Child : The Changing Social Value of Children. New York: Basic Books.

# 4.6 Appendix



Figure 4.A1: The data sources of origin-country fertility ideal

		ountry ferti		-	ountry TFR	at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.96	0.99	0.98			
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)			
Origin-country TFR at age 15				0.97	0.99	0.98
				(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Number of siblings			0.99			1.01
			(0.02)			(0.02)
Generation: 1.5th generation						
2nd generation	0.85*	0.91	0.92	0.83*	0.93	0.93
	(0.05)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.08)
Language at home (French)						
Bilingual	0.93	0.97	0.95	0.90	0.95	0.93
	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.06)
Other than French	1.15*	1.06	1.03	1.11	1.06	1.02
	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.07)	(0.09)	(0.09)
No religious affiliation						
Other Christian	1.04	1.03	1.09	1.01	1.03	1.08
	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.11)
Catholic	1.02	1.00	1.05	1.03	1.01	1.05
	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.06)
Muslims	1.14*	1.15*	1.12*	1.15*	1.17**	1.14*
	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.06)
Others	1.18	1.21	1.26	1.21	1.26	1.28*
	(0.15)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.17)	(0.16)
Importance of religion	1.02	1.04**	1.02	1.03*	1.04*	1.02
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Education (primary)						
Lower Sec	0.79***	0.76***	0.77***	0.78***	0.75***	0.75***
	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.06)
Higher Sec	0.55***	0.53***	0.55***	0.51***	0.50***	0.51***
	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.05)
2-year college	0.42***	0.45***	0.47***	0.40***	0.43***	0.46***
	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Bachelor's degree or higher	0.35***	0.40***	0.43***	0.34***	0.39***	0.42***
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)
Foreign-born parents						
Native mother	1.31***	1.18**	1.24**	1.28***	1.17*	1.23**
	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.09)
					1 0 0	

1.06

(0.10)

1.02

(0.07)

1.08

(0.08)

1.00

(0.08)

1.02

(0.09)

1.06

(0.09)

Native father

Table 4.A1: Cox hazard models on the first birth among immigrants daughters

	Origin-	country fert	ility ideals	Origin-	country TFI	R at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Time-varying variables						
Marital status (Native-born married spouse	)					
Single		0.22***	0.22***		0.22***	0.22***
		(0.02)	(0.02)		(0.02)	(0.02)
Native cohabited spouse		0.69***	0.70***		0.71***	0.71***
		(0.06)	(0.05)		(0.06)	(0.06)
Foreign-born cohabited spouse		0.92	0.93		0.92	0.93
		(0.16)	(0.15)		(0.17)	(0.15)
Foreign-born married spouse		0.89	0.89		0.90	0.89
		(0.15)	(0.15)		(0.15)	(0.15)
End school		1.42***	1.44***		1.45***	1.46***
		(0.13)	(0.13)		(0.13)	(0.13)
Country of origin			4	3		
Cluster S.E. (country of origin)			Y	es		
# of respondents			40	87		

Table 4.A1: Cox hazard models on the first birth among immigrants daughters (continued)

Table 4.A2. Cox hazaru		ountry ferti			ountry TFR	at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.96	0.96	0.96			
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)			
Origin-country TFR at age 15				0.95*	0.95*	0.95*
				(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Number of siblings			1.06*			1.07*
			(0.02)			(0.02)
Generation: 1.5th generation						
2nd generation	0.93	0.93	0.94	0.93	0.94	0.94
-	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Language at home (French)						
Bilingual	0.88	0.88	0.88	0.87*	0.87*	0.87*
	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Other than French	0.88	0.88	0.88	0.92	0.92	0.92
	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.11)	(0.11)	(0.12)	(0.12)
No religious affiliation						
Other Christian	1.10	1.09	1.08	1.00	0.99	0.99
	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.10)
Catholic	0.97	0.97	0.97	1.00	0.99	1.00
	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Muslims	1.34***	1.32***	1.32***	1.40***	1.37***	1.37***
	(0.11)	(0.10)	(0.11)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.10)
Others	0.79*	0.78*	0.78*	0.94	0.94	0.94
	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.11)	(0.11)	(0.11)
Importance of religion	1.02	1.03	1.03	1.05*	1.05*	1.05*
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Education (primary)						
Lower Sec	0.95	0.93	0.93	0.94	0.92	0.92
	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)
Higher Sec	1.02	0.98	0.98	1.00	0.97	0.97
C C	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.07)
2-year college	1.00	0.96	0.95	1.03	0.99	0.99
	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.06)
Bachelor's degree or higher	1.15*	1.10	1.09	1.18*	1.13	1.13
	(0.08)	(0.12)	(0.11)	(0.09)	(0.12)	(0.11)
Foreign-born parents	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /	. /
Native mother	0.87	0.86	0.85	0.86	0.86	0.86
	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.09)
Native father	0.85*	0.84*	0.83*	0.86*	0.86*	0.86*
	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)

Table 4.A2: Cox hazard models on the second birth among immigrants daughters

	Origin-cou	ntry fertilit	y ideals	Origin-co	ountry TFR	at age 15
_	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Time-varying variables						
Marital status (Native-born married spouse)						
Single		0.96	0.96		0.93	0.93
		(0.14)	(0.15)		(0.16)	(0.16)
Native cohabited spouse		1.20	1.20		1.03	1.03
		(0.15)	(0.15)		(0.19)	(0.19)
Foreign-born cohabited spouse		1.37	1.36		1.04	1.04
		(0.26)	(0.26)		(0.42)	(0.43)
Foreign-born married spouse		1.23	1.22		1.17	1.17
		(0.22)	(0.21)		(0.24)	(0.24)
End school		0.90	0.91		0.92	0.92
		(0.08)	(0.08)		(0.08)	(0.08)
Country of origin			3	39		
Cluster S.E. (country of origin)			Y	es		
# of respondents			27	23		

Table 4.A2: Cox hazard models on the second birth among immigrants daughters (continued)

	Origin-c	ountry fertil	ity ideals	Origin-co	ountry TFR	at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Origin-country fertility ideals	1.02	1.05	1.05			
	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)			
Origin-country TFR at age 15				1.03	1.04	1.05
				(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)
Number of siblings			1.05*			1.05*
			(0.02)			(0.02)
Generation: 1.5th generation						
2nd generation	0.77**	0.78**	0.77**	0.79**	0.80*	0.79*
	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.08)
Language at home (French)						
Bilingual	0.99	1.00	0.98	0.86	0.87	0.85
	(0.13)	(0.14)	(0.13)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.10)
Other than French	1.11	1.11	1.10	0.98	0.98	0.95
	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.17)	(0.12)	(0.12)	(0.12)
No religious affiliation						
Other Christian	0.75	0.76	0.76	1.01	1.01	1.00
	(0.20)	(0.21)	(0.20)	(0.25)	(0.25)	(0.25)
Catholic	0.98	0.99	1.00	0.87	0.88	0.89
	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.17)	(0.12)	(0.13)	(0.14)
Muslims	2.02***	1.99***	1.92***	2.00***	1.94***	1.87**
	(0.25)	(0.28)	(0.27)	(0.21)	(0.23)	(0.22)
Others	1.06	1.09	1.10	1.49*	1.51**	1.51**
	(0.20)	(0.22)	(0.22)	(0.24)	(0.24)	(0.24)
Importance of religion	0.97	0.97	0.96	1.00	1.00	1.00
	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Education (primary)						
Lower Sec	0.90	0.89	0.90	0.85	0.83	0.83
	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.10)
Higher Sec	0.80	0.76	0.78	0.71	0.66	0.67
-	(0.18)	(0.19)	(0.18)	(0.13)	(0.14)	(0.14)
2-year college	0.72	0.66	0.69	0.79	0.71	0.74
	(0.14)	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.13)	(0.12)	(0.14)
Bachelor's degree or higher	0.77	0.70	0.70	0.62*	0.55**	0.56**
	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.12)	(0.11)	(0.11)
Foreign-born parents	. ,	. *	. /	. ,	. ,	. ,
Native mother	1.51***	1.53***	1.59***	1.40***	1.42***	1.46**
	(0.14)	(0.13)	(0.15)	(0.12)	(0.13)	(0.14)
Native father	1.08	1.08	1.17	1.10	1.10	1.17
	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.12)	(0.11)	(0.11)

Table 4.A3: Cox hazard models on the third birth among immigrants daughters

	Origin-co	ountry fertil	ity ideals	Origin-c	ountry TFR	R at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Time-varying variables						
Marital status (Native-born married spouse)						
Single		1.16	1.14		1.01	1.01
		(0.34)	(0.32)		(0.28)	(0.26)
Native cohabited spouse		1.49	1.43		1.07	1.04
		(0.32)	(0.29)		(0.30)	(0.28)
Foreign-born cohabited spouse		0.49	0.49		0.58	0.59
		(0.31)	(0.32)		(0.23)	(0.24)
Foreign-born married spouse		1.64*	1.67*		1.40	1.44
		(0.41)	(0.42)		(0.39)	(0.39)
End school		0.95	0.94		0.93	0.93
		(0.07)	(0.07)		(0.07)	(0.07)
Country of origin			3	6		
Cluster S.E. (country of origin)			Y	es		
# of respondents			18	23		

Table 4.A3: Cox hazard models on the third birth among immigrants daughters (continued)

	Origin-country fertility ideals Origin-country TFR a					R at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.96	0.99	0.99			
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)			
Origin-country TFR at age 15				0.96	1.00	1.00
				(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Number of siblings			1.01			1.01
			(0.01)			(0.01)
Generation: 1.5th generation						
2nd generation	0.96	0.96	0.95	0.93	0.95	0.94
	(0.08)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.10)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Language at home (French)						
Bilingual	0.87***	0.90*	0.89**	0.88**	0.91	0.90*
	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)
Other than French	1.15	1.18*	1.17*	1.14	1.19*	1.18*
	(0.10)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.08)	(0.08)
No religious affiliation						
Other Christian	1.28	1.29	1.30	1.34*	1.31	1.32
	(0.18)	(0.17)	(0.17)	(0.18)	(0.20)	(0.20)
Catholic	1.10	1.05	1.06	1.03	1.01	1.02
	(0.09)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Muslims	1.23	1.25*	1.24	1.20	1.18	1.18
	(0.16)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.15)	(0.13)	(0.13)
Others	0.68*	0.68*	0.72	0.68	0.66*	0.70
	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.14)	(0.13)	(0.13)
Importance of religion	1.02	1.01	1.01	1.04	1.02	1.02
	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Education (primary)						
Lower Sec	1.18	1.10	1.10	1.12	1.06	1.06
	(0.13)	(0.12)	(0.12)	(0.13)	(0.12)	(0.12)
Higher Sec	0.82	0.85	0.85	0.80*	0.85	0.85
	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.09)
2-year college	0.69**	0.69***	0.69***	0.66**	0.68***	0.68***
	(0.09)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.09)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Bachelor's degree or higher	0.69**	0.80*	0.80*	0.66**	0.79*	0.80*
	(0.09)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.09)
Foreign-born parents						
Native mother	0.99	0.88***	0.88***	0.97	0.87***	0.87***
	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.03)
Native father	1.00	0.90	0.90	0.96	0.90	0.90
	(0.09)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.09)	(0.07)	(0.07)

Table 4.A4: Cox hazard models on the first birth among immigrants sons

	Origin-country fertility ideals			Origin-country TFR at age 15			
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full	
_	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6	
Time-varying variables							
Marital status (Native-born married spouse	)						
Single		0.16***	0.16***		0.16***	0.16***	
		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.01)	(0.01)	
Native cohabited spouse		0.62***	0.62***		0.61***	0.61***	
		(0.05)	(0.05)		(0.05)	(0.05)	
Foreign-born cohabited spouse		0.46***	0.46***		0.45***	0.44***	
		(0.07)	(0.07)		(0.07)	(0.07)	
Foreign-born married spouse		0.68***	0.68***		0.67***	0.67***	
		(0.07)	(0.07)		(0.07)	(0.07)	
End school		1.80***	1.79***		1.89***	1.89***	
		(0.27)	(0.27)		(0.29)	(0.29)	
Country of origin			4	3			
Cluster S.E. (country of origin)			Y	es			
# of respondents			34	81			

Table 4.A4: Cox hazard models on the first birth among immigrants sons (continued)
	Origin-co	ountry fertil	ity ideals	Origin-co	Origin-country TFR at age		
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full	
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6	
Origin-country fertility ideals	1.05	1.02	1.02				
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)				
Origin-country TFR at age 15				1.01	1.01	1.01	
				(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.05)	
Number of siblings			1.14***			1.15***	
			(0.05)			(0.05)	
Generation: 1.5th generation							
2nd generation	1.11	1.12	1.13	1.11	1.13	1.12	
	(0.10)	(0.11)	(0.11)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.09)	
Language at home (French)							
Bilingual	1.30**	1.30**	1.29**	1.30*	1.31*	1.31*	
	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.14)	(0.15)	(0.14)	
Other than French	1.60***	1.56***	1.56***	1.64***	1.62***	1.61***	
	(0.21)	(0.21)	(0.21)	(0.22)	(0.22)	(0.22)	
No religious affiliation							
Other Christian	0.80*	0.78*	0.79*	1.05	1.04	1.04	
	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.16)	
Catholic	0.97	0.97	0.98	1.05	1.05	1.05	
	(0.15)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.13)	
Muslims	1.08	1.04	1.03	1.07	1.04	1.04	
	(0.18)	(0.16)	(0.17)	(0.16)	(0.14)	(0.15)	
Others	1.09	1.07	1.07	1.06	1.05	1.06	
	(0.17)	(0.16)	(0.17)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.14)	
Importance of religion	1.03	1.03	1.03	1.01	1.01	1.01	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	
Education (primary)							
Lower Sec	0.95	0.92	0.92	0.98	0.95	0.95	
	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.07)	
Higher Sec	0.94	0.87	0.88	0.99	0.95	0.95	
	(0.14)	(0.12)	(0.12)	(0.12)	(0.12)	(0.11)	
2-year college	1.30*	1.18	1.19	1.24	1.17	1.17	
	(0.17)	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.13)	(0.13)	
Bachelor's degree or higher	1.26	1.13	1.13	1.22	1.14	1.14	
	(0.18)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.16)	(0.15)	(0.15)	
Foreign-born parents							
Native mother	1.23*	1.22	1.22*	1.17	1.16	1.16	
	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.11)	(0.10)	(0.10)	(0.09)	
Native father	1.18	1.18	1.19	1.18	1.18	1.17	
	(0.15)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.13)	

Table 4.A5: Cox hazard models on the second birth among immigrants sons

	Origin-country fertility ideals Origin-country			country TFF	R at age 15	
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Time-varying variables						
Marital status (Native-born married spouse)						
Single		0.96	0.94		0.98	0.97
		(0.77)	(0.77)		(0.51)	(0.51)
Native cohabited spouse		2.18	2.19		1.47	1.47
		(1.03)	(1.03)		(0.70)	(0.69)
Foreign-born cohabited spouse		1.33	1.34		0.52	0.52
		(0.92)	(0.92)		(0.41)	(0.41)
Foreign-born married spouse		4.12***	4.17***		2.57**	2.58**
		(1.52)	(1.56)		(0.90)	(0.90)
End school		0.94	0.93		0.89	0.89
		(0.06)	(0.06)		(0.05)	(0.05)
Country of origin			3	8		
Cluster S.E. (country of origin)			Y	es		
# of respondents			19	74		

Table 4.A5: Cox hazard models on the second birth among immigrants' sons (continued)

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05.

	Origin-country fertility ideals Origin-country TFR at a					at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Origin-country fertility ideals	1.04	1.04	1.04			
	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.07)			
Origin-country TFR at age 15				1.00	1.01	0.98
				(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.05)
Number of siblings			1.16***			1.16***
			(0.04)			(0.04)
Generation: 1.5th generation						
2nd generation	0.93	0.91	0.93	0.94	0.91	0.94
	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.13)	(0.15)	(0.16)	(0.14)
Language at home (French)						
Bilingual	1.16	1.17	1.11	1.16	1.17	1.13
	(0.23)	(0.23)	(0.23)	(0.23)	(0.23)	(0.23)
Other than French	1.26	1.27	1.25	1.24	1.26	1.24
	(0.18)	(0.19)	(0.17)	(0.17)	(0.18)	(0.17)
No religious affiliation						
Other Christian	1.28	1.30	1.26	1.30	1.32	1.25
	(0.27)	(0.28)	(0.31)	(0.28)	(0.28)	(0.31)
Catholic	0.94	0.95	0.98	0.95	0.96	0.97
	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.15)	(0.13)	(0.13)	(0.14)
Muslims	2.40***	2.49***	2.28***	2.40***	2.48***	2.32**
	(0.38)	(0.44)	(0.48)	(0.40)	(0.47)	(0.42)
Others	2.07*	2.13*	2.36*	2.01*	2.09*	2.23*
	(0.68)	(0.70)	(0.88)	(0.67)	(0.69)	(0.77)
Importance of religion	1.02	1.01	1.01	1.01	1.01	1.01
	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.06)
Education (primary)						
Lower Sec	0.65***	0.66***	0.69***	0.65***	0.66***	0.69***
	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Higher Sec	0.63**	0.65	0.70	0.64**	0.65	0.70
	(0.11)	(0.16)	(0.19)	(0.11)	(0.16)	(0.18)
2-year college	0.65	0.71	0.76	0.65	0.71	0.75
	(0.15)	(0.19)	(0.20)	(0.15)	(0.19)	(0.20)
Bachelor's degree or higher	0.66*	0.71	0.78	0.66*	0.71	0.79
	(0.13)	(0.15)	(0.15)	(0.12)	(0.15)	(0.16)
Foreign-born parents						
Native mother	0.97	0.97	1.02	0.96	0.97	1.02
	(0.25)	(0.25)	(0.28)	(0.25)	(0.25)	(0.28)
Native father	1.64**	1.60**	1.83**	1.63**	1.59**	1.87***
	(0.28)	(0.27)	(0.35)	(0.27)	(0.27)	(0.36)

Table 4.A6: Cox hazard models on the third birth among immigrants sons

	Origin-cou	igin-country fertility ideals Origin-country TFR			ountry TFR	at age 15
	Base.	T.V.	Full	Base.	T.V.	Full
	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	M6
Time-varying variables						
Marital status (Native-born married spouse)						
Single		0.66	0.74		0.66	0.73
		(0.23)	(0.28)		(0.23)	(0.27)
Native cohabited spouse		1.20	1.25		1.20	1.25
		(0.32)	(0.35)		(0.32)	(0.34)
Foreign-born cohabited spouse		0.88	0.89		0.86	0.86
		(0.44)	(0.49)		(0.43)	(0.46)
Foreign-born married spouse		0.54	0.76		0.54	0.75
		(0.19)	(0.32)		(0.19)	(0.32)
End school		1.12	1.08		1.13	1.07
		(0.19)	(0.18)		(0.19)	(0.17)
Country of origin				35		
Cluster S.E. (country of origin)				Yes		
# of respondents			1	216		

Table 4.A6: Cox hazard models on the third birth among immigrant sons (continued)

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05.

# Interlude III

Chapter 4 explores whether parental origin-country fertility norms influence the ideal family size of the second generation in France. However, the specific mechanisms behind this influence remain unclear. To address this puzzle, the following chapter focuses on the role of parents and examines how parent-child socialization shapes the ideal family size of the second generation, taking into account the influence of the country of origin.

The next chapter focuses on two important cultural practices within migrant families: religion and language. Drawing on the emerging literature on family and migration, it examines the long-term effects of childhood religious and linguistic practices on fertility ideals. As argued in the following chapter, while religion and language share certain characteristics, they play distinct roles in parent-child transmission. In particular, religion directly influences the desired family size of immigrant children. Among immigrant children, those raised in Muslim families or in highly religious families express a greater desire for a larger number of children. On the other hand, the use of the language of the parent's country of origin does not directly influence the ideal family size. Instead, it moderates the influence of the country of origin. Individuals who spoke the mother language at home during childhood tend to adhere more closely to the fertility ideals of their country of origin than those who grew up speaking French.

# Chapter 5

Religion or language? How family socialization shapes the influence of parental origin-country fertility norms on the ideal family size among children of immigrants in France

Published in the Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies; 15 May 2023; Online first

#### Abstract

How do immigrant parents transmit their origin-country fertility ideals to their children? Drawing on a national sample of immigrants and their children in France (the 'Trajectories et Origins' survey), this study argues that the two main aspects of cultural practices in migrant families, religion and language, influence the fertility socialisation of immigrant children in different ways. Religion, often regulating family life and sexuality, directly shapes the ideal family size of immigrant children. Among children of immigrants, those growing up in Muslim families and those in highly religious families desire more children. By contrast, the use of parental origincountry language does not directly affect ideal family size but instead moderates country-of-origin influence. Those who (solely or partly) spoke their parental origin-country language at home during childhood conform more closely to parental origin-country fertility ideals than those who grew up speaking French. These findings highlight that religion and language play different roles in fertility socialisation in migrant families.

#### Introduction

The fertility behaviors in migrant families have received much scholarly attention. In Europe, demographers have found that fertility patterns among the second generation are converging with those of the mainstream population due to exposure to and socialization with host-country institutions and norms (Kulu and González-Ferrer 2014; Milewski 2009; Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019). In addition to social institutions, such as schools and the workplace, demographers have noticed that the *family* is also a critical socialization agent that shapes adolescents' and young adults' long-term family behaviors, such as union formation and childbirth attitudes and behaviors, especially in migrant families (Kulu and González-Ferrer 2014; Milewski 2009). However, due to a lack of effective measurement methods, existing studies have paid little attention to *how* family socialization during childhood shapes the influence of parental origin-country fertility ideals on fertility ideals among children of immigrants.

What, then, are the key aspects of family socialization in migrant families? In the field of migration and ethnic studies, *language* and *religion* have been identified as two central cultural practices and intergenerational socialization in families (Brubaker 2013, p. 3). Many studies have focused on the intergenerational maintenance of parental origin-country language and religion in migrant families. Researchers have highlighted family as a critical locus for transmitting origin-country language and religion (Jacob and Kalter 2013; Maliepaard and Lubbers 2013; Portes and Hao 1998; Soehl 2016; Van De Pol and Van Tubergen 2014). Further, religious and linguistic socialization during childhood has a long-lasting effect on the attitudes and behaviors of children of immigrants. These practices not only provide crucial resources for developing a positive ethnic identity and creating a symbolic distinction between native and ethnic groups, but also facilitate the maintenance of family cohesion, enable access to ethnic networks, and reinforce cultural and

social connections to the parental origin country (Brubaker 2013; Giles and Coupland 1991; Gutierrez 2021; Portes and Rumbaut 2001). Language practices during childhood also have many critical long-term consequences for adulthood, particularly in the parent-child relationship (Portes and Hao 2002) but also in education and work trajectories (Lutz and Crist 2009; Portes and Rumbaut 2001) and the connection to the parental origin-country (Gutierrez 2021; Soehl and Waldinger 2012). Likewise, childhood religious environments also have a long-term influence on the second generation: children of immigrants who grew up in more religious families than average tend to have stronger emotional ties with their foreign-born parents and are more protected from negative and hostile environments in mainstream society (Bankston and Zhou 1995; Soehl 2020).

In this study, I link these two research areas and investigate how intergenerational linguistic and religious socialization shape the transmission of fertility ideals between parental origin country and the children of immigrants. This analysis thus adds to the literature on migrant families by explicitly exploring the mechanisms of cross-border connection between sending and destination communities regarding family norms and values (Van Hook and Glick 2020, p. 234). Further, this study also precisely responds to recent studies that have called for investigating fertility attitudes rather than behaviors in migrant families (Milewski and Mussino 2019). This line of research has argued that individual ideals and host-country context shape fertility behavior. Also, solely focusing on behaviors may overlook individual reproductive and marital/cohabited conditions. Still, various concepts have been developed to measure fertility attitudes, such as fertility intentions and ideals. Fertility intentions have been recognized as concepts in the middle of fertility ideals and behaviors that are subject to change over time because they are shaped not only by fertility ideals but also by individual characteristics, partner's intention, and structural contexts such as the economic environment and the change of "parenting schemas" (Bachrach and Morgan 2013; Hagewen and Morgan 2005; Testa and Grilli 2006). Fertility ideals, on the other hand, are most often set for the population as a whole and, as such, represent a social and cultural norm that is more stable over time and less influenced by individual constraints and circumstances.<sup>16</sup> Given these characteristics, fertility ideals have been seen as a more appropriate measure to study fertility transmission in the migration context (Milewski and Mussino 2019; Mussino and Ortensi 2018).

This study also adds to the debate on the social integration of immigrants and their children in Europe. The current study argues that although language and religion have similar roles in social life, they function differently in regard to acculturation and assimilation in migrant and minority families (Brubaker 2013). Language is an important medium of communication that connects the second generation to their parental origin country, but it does not contain any intrinsic normative content. By contrast, religion is not a communication tool but often comes with a set of cultural norms and practices (Brubaker 2013, p. 14) that regulate an individual's family life and sexuality. This analysis expands the scope of this debate by including fertility ideals, and the conceptual framework is demonstrated in the following path diagram (Figure 5.1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Besides fertility ideals and intentions, demographers also developed fertility desires and expectation to measure people's fertility attitudes. The meaning of fertility desires is closed to personal fertility ideals, especially in a situation where there were no childbearing constraints and perfect fertility control (Thomson 2015). Generally, it is conceptualized as the demand for children. On the other hand, fertility expectations, like intentions, include both desires/ideals regarding the size of the family and the perception of the likelihood that the preferences can be translated into outcomes. However, expectations contain a greater degree of uncertainty because expectations include both intentions and external factors (Bachrach and Morgan 2013), and empirically, scholars often use intentions as a general term that includes both (Hayford 2009). As this study specifically examines how family socialization shapes the cultural dissimilation process, an examination of the relationship between fertility ideals, desires, intentions, and realistic expectations is beyond the scope of this article.



Note: (a) The path diagram shows the direct effect of individual-level "Religion" on the individual-level outcome "Ideal family size" and the direct effect of group-level "Origin-country fertility ideals" on the individual-level outcome "Ideal family size." (b) It also shows a moderate effect of individual-level "language use" on the effect of group-level "Origin-country fertility ideals" on the individual-level outcome "Ideal family size."

Figure 5.1: Path diagram

Methodologically, I follow a growing body of work in migration studies that directly measures the origin-country context rather than using nationality as a proxy variable (Luthra, Waldinger, et al. 2018; Ng 2022; Soehl 2017a). Taking advantage of the "Trajectories et Origins" (TeO) survey, which contains information on respondents' ideal family size as well as detailed data on childhood religious and language practices and (parental) countries of origin, I directly measure origin-country fertility ideals by calculating the mean ideal number of children in the country of origin from multiple data sources (see Mussino and Ortensi 2018). This methodological approach clearly distinguishes the influence of origin-country cultural norms and individual-level characteristics. More importantly, it allows me to investigate whether language moderates parental

origin-country's influence on fertility ideals among children of immigrants through interaction terms between origin-country ideals and religious and linguistic variables.

Findings suggest that for the socialization process of fertility ideals, migrant generation is not the decisive variable: neither influence of origin-country ideals on individuals nor absolute ideal family size decreases across generations. Instead, *family socialization* plays a decisive role in transmitting and shaping fertility ideals within migrant families. Among the children of immigrants, those who (solely or partly) spoke their origin-country language at home during childhood tend to adhere more closely to their origin-country fertility ideals than those who exclusively spoke French at home. By contrast, those growing up in Muslim and highly religious families desire a larger family size than non-religious families. These findings highlight that the two primary cultural practices, religion and language, play different roles in fertility socialization in migrant families.

## 5.1 Fertility Socialization in the Context of Migration

#### 5.1.1 Fertility Dissimilation in Fertility Ideals

The direct application of the assimilation framework to the realm of fertility posits that the differences in fertility ideals between migrant families and the mainstream population will decrease over time and across generations. For the first generation, the incentive of assimilation is usually economical, but assimilation may unintentionally translate into cultural and attitudinal change. Immigrants' attitudinal shifts follow what Gordon (1964) called "structural assimilation": developing widespread primary relationships with majority members and gaining acceptance into mainstream social spaces. Indeed, changes in social relations can follow from other aspects of assimilation. For instance, as immigrants increase their financial resources, they can leave their

ethnic neighborhoods to move to middle-class suburbs (Alba, Logan, and Crowder 1997). Exposure to the native population may also enhance the opportunity to enter mainstream social spaces. Following this logic, immigrants may eventually adopt the mainstream norms and values and increasingly become similar to the natives and dissimilar from those in their country of origin (FitzGerald 2014, p.178), regardless of whether they notice them (Alba and Nee 2003).

The dissimilation process is usually more evident in the second generation. As foreignborn parents may adopt a certain level of fertility values and norms from mainstream society, they may become less attached to their origin-country fertility norms and therefore have fewer incentives than non-migrants in their origin country to transmit their origin-country culture to their children. Further, as the children of immigrants spend their formative years in the settlementsociety context and have extensive exposure to institutions such as schools, the parental origincountry attitude context will have little influence on their cultural norms and values. Some transnationalism studies have suggested that immigrants may maintain ties with their origin country and society over time and even a generation (Levitt and Schiller 2004; Levitt 1998). However, the ties to their origin country tend to diminish over time and across generations (Soehl and Waldinger 2010), and only a small number of immigrants' children will still be strongly connected to parental origin countries (Soehl and Waldinger 2012).

A recent study on Turkish migrants and their children in Europe demonstrated a significant generational difference in most transnational behaviors (Klok et al. 2020). While not all transnational activities develop over time and generations, certain activities such as transnational economic activities and circular, chain, and marriage migration behaviors may persist across generations. However, the sociocultural aspect of transnationalism, including visits, media consumption, language, and sense of belonging, tends to decline significantly across generations (Safi 2018 and Trieu, Vargas, and Gonzales 2016). This reduction in sociocultural connections may lead to a dissimilation of values and attitudes.Empirical studies on attitudes toward gender roles and homosexuality also demonstrate that the origin-country culture has less influence on the children of immigrants than on their foreign-born parents (Ng 2022; Soehl 2017a). Similarly, studies on migrant fertility behavior align with this view and have found that most second-generation immigrants share similar fertility patterns with native individuals (Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019; Woldemicael and Beaujot 2012). However, these studies focused on migrants' actual fertility rather than fertility ideals or attitudes. Nevertheless, the basic assumption of these studies is that migrants' fertility assimilation is primarily due to fertility ideal acculturation. Taken together, I posit the following hypothesis:

*Hypothesis 1:* Dissimilation in fertility ideals: The influence of origin-country fertility norms on ideal family size in migrant families decreases across generations.

#### 5.1.2 Religious Doctrine and the Importance of Religion during Childhood

Numerous empirical studies have suggested that Muslims tend to hold more traditional attitudes toward family values than non-Muslims because Islamic doctrines and practices are perceived to encourage early simultaneous parental home-leaving and marriage, followed quickly by childbirth (Michael and Tuma 1985; Régnier-Loilier and Prioux 2008). For example, a cross-national study by Morgan et al. (2002) suggested that Muslim women tend to have more children and desire additional children than their non-Muslim counterparts. Muslims women also tend to enter marriage and parenthood at earlier ages and have larger ideal family sizes than non-Muslim women (Michael and Tuma 1985). In the context of migration, previous research on fertility behaviors has demonstrated that immigrants from Muslim-majority countries tend to enter

parenthood earlier and have more children (Kulu et al. 2017; Milewski 2009; Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019). Although the fertility of the second generation usually decreases across generations, there are some exceptions to this trend for those whose parents are from Muslim-majority countries. For example, children of immigrants from Turkey have higher first- and second-birth transition rates than native women in France (Pailhé 2017); similarly, second-generation Pakistanis and Bangladeshis have a higher level of completed fertility than the natives in the United Kingdom (Wilson 2019). Subsequently, I posit the following hypothesis:

*Hypothesis 2a:* Islamic Doctrine: Muslim immigrants and their children have a higher ideal number of children than their non-Muslim counterparts.

However, high fertility may not be inherent due to Islamic doctrine. In fact, there is no centralized view within Islam regarding the acceptability of contraceptive use, and many Muslimmajority countries actively support making contraceptives available. The high fertility among Muslims may not be due to the Islamic doctrine and practices but because of differences in sociocultural factors between Muslims and non-Muslims, such as higher religiosity and corresponding attitudes, norms, and aspirations prioritizing large family sizes. On average, Muslim immigrants and their children have higher religiosity than their non-Muslim counterparts in Western Europe (van Tubergen 2006), and France is certainly not an exception (Drouhot 2021; Soehl 2017b). Religious people often espouse family norms that emphasize large families and traditional gender roles, with childbearing central to women's self-concepts (Hayford and Morgan 2008). The association between religiosity and fertility can be found in different contexts. For example, a recent study in Canada demonstrated that women with high religiosity have higher fertility rates than those less religious women (Dilmaghani 2019). In addition, another recent study further suggests that the differences in ideal family size between Muslim and non-Muslim women can largely be explained by the high religiosity of Muslims (Behrman and Erman 2019). These studies have provided a fruitful understanding of how religiosity is linked to fertility ideals. However, like religion, fertility ideals are primarily shaped during childhood and more stable over the life course than other fertility attitudes and behaviors (Miller 2011; Thomson 2015). Still, few studies have investigated whether the importance of religion during childhood influences the ideal family size after the transition to adulthood. Therefore, I expect the following:

*Hypothesis 2b:* The high level of religiosity during childhood explains the difference in ideal family size between Muslims and non-Muslims (non-religious and Christian).

#### 5.1.3 The cultural bridge between here and there: Origin-country language

Like religion, linguistic practice is also a primary factor shaping immigrants' connection to their origin country, as using one's mother language, especially at home, is central for communication across generations and with those left behind in countries of origin (Gutierrez 2021). As posited by the concept of selective acculturation in the segmented assimilation framework, for children of immigrants, the ability to speak their mother language is essential for maintaining a more coherent relationship with their parents (Lutz and Crist 2009; Portes and Hao 2002; Portes and Rumbaut 2001), their ethnic community, and their parent's relatives and friends in the home country (Gutierrez 2021; Soehl and Waldinger 2012). Language is not simply a *tool* for communication but also has a powerful *emotional attachment* to the origin country. For the first generation, speaking "one's own" language is often associated with feeling at home (Brubaker, Feischmidt, and Fox 2006, p. 264). Precisely for this reason, immigrants who insist on speaking their origin country language at home to their children likely tend to have a strong emotional attachment to their origin country. They, therefore, may have stronger incentives and cultural resources to

transmit their origin-country cultural norms to their children.

In both cases, for the children of immigrants, speaking their parental origin-country language at home is expected to have more substantial exposure and attachment to their parental origin country, including fertility ideals. Empirically, despite focusing on different aspects of family and gender attitudes, recent studies have found that origin-country gender and sexual norms influence people using origin-country language more than those exclusively using settlement-country language (Ng 2022; Soehl 2017a). In fact, recent literature on the link between language and fertility among immigrants (and their children) also suggests that speaking a non-destination language is associated with a larger actual family size (Adsera and Ferrer 2014). However, I argue that language does not influence fertility by itself since language does not contain any cultural norms on fertility. In the current study, instead of regarding language as an independent decisive variable, I treat language as a moderator that shapes the influence of origin-country fertility ideals on an individual's ideal family size among the children of immigrants. Thus, I posit:

*Hypothesis 3:* Linguistic socialization: Children of immigrants who spoke their origincountry language at home during childhood will resemble origin-country fertility ideals more than those who used French.

## 5.2 The French Context

In France, as in other high-income countries, the start of parenthood has been postponed in recent decades. However, in contrast to the other high-income countries, this postponement does not seem to affect the completed fertility rate much. Since 1975, France's total fertility rate (TFR) has remained almost stable at around 1.8 children per woman. It fell slightly at the beginning of the 1990s and has risen narrowly since 1996 (Revillard 2006). After that, the TFR remained stable at

around 1.9. Although, similar to other European countries, the mean ideal family size in France has decreased slightly in the past few decades, France stands at the upper end of the range of ideal family sizes in Europe (with an average of 2.34). The predominant ideal of having two children coexists with a high proportion of women who express an ideal of having three children, and having one or no children is still rare (Testa and Grilli 2006). In combination with generous and multiple family policies, such as family allowances, tax credits, and childcare services, which enable people, especially women, to reconcile family and work, the gap between ideal family size and completed fertility is smaller than in most European countries (Toulemon, Pailhé, and Rossier 2008). The overall fertility is higher in France than in other European countries. However, within France, fertility still differs across migrant groups (Pailhé 2017). Most immigrant women, especially those born in high-fertility countries such as North Africa, sub-Saharan Africa, and Turkey, have more children than the native French (Toulemon et al. 2008, p.523).

## 5.3 Data, Variables, and Method

To evaluate the arguments outlined above, this study drew on data from a nationally representative study of immigrants in France—the TeO—carried out by the French Institute for Demographic Studies (INED in French) in 2008/2009. The survey used confidential government data to construct a sampling frame of immigrants and their children, and the interviews were conducted face-to-face. The TeO asked the respondents who were of working age (aged 18–60) in metropolitan areas in France. In this survey, the respondents were asked a long list of questions about immigrants' country of origin and socioeconomic characteristics, such as the ideal number of children, year of migration, and timing of childbirth.

For the current analysis, I limited the sample to immigrants and their children (n=16,550). Because the data collection involved matching information on the origin-country ideal family size from multiple datasets by identifying origin countries among immigrants, I included only respondents whose country of origin was identified in the survey. After excluding observations from the countries I could not identify (n=1,657; five regions) and no information on ideal family size (n=978; six countries),<sup>17</sup> 49 countries of origin and 13,915 respondents remained. After further excluding respondents with missing dependent and independent variables (n=1,106; 7.9% missing), the final sample included 12,809 respondents (4,977 immigrants and 7,832 children of immigrants). I then examined the influence of origin-country fertility ideals and individual characteristics on the ideal number of children using Poisson regression models with clustered standard errors at the country of origin level.<sup>18</sup>

#### **5.3.1** Dependent variable

Following recent studies, I used the ideal number of children to measure fertility-related acculturation (Mussino and Ortensi 2018) because ideals regarding fertility directly reflect cultural aspects of people's values and norms (Milewski and Mussino 2019). The TeO asked respondents

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> For example, the TeO categorizes immigrants from most Asian countries as "other Asian countries." As a result, I must remove data from these countries since there is no available linkage to datasets that record the average ideal number of children in these countries. Therefore, I had to drop data from 11 origin countries and regions (2,635 respondents) due to their unidentified area, which includes Other Europe, Other Africa, Other Asia, North America, South America, and insufficient information on ideal number of children in the origin country (978 respondents), such as Tunisia, Mauritania, Guinea Bissau, Equatorial Guinea, Portugal, and Cyprus.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> To test the robustness of the results (available upon request), I also ran all models using hierarchical ordered logistic regression (ordinal outcome variable: from none to more than six; individual and origin-country level) and hierarchical linear regression models (treating the ideal number of children as a continuous variable) with clustered country-level standard errors. The results of these models were consistent with those of the Poisson regression models.

to assess their ideal family size in the following way: "In your opinion, what is the ideal number of children in a family?"<sup>19</sup> The descriptive statistics for the dependent and independent variables can be found in Table 5.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The TeO asked about the ideal family size of respondents using an alternate approach, by asking, "And when you think in particular of people from the same background as you and with the same income, what is the ideal number of children in a family." However, I opted to use the primary questionnaire in the main text to measure the ideal family size, as it maintains consistency with the questionnaires utilized in the datasets employed to assess the respondents' origin-country fertility ideals. Furthermore, I conducted the same analyses using the alternative measure of the ideal number of children as the dependent variable, and the results were consistent with the models utilizing the main-text measure. Previous literature has also established that these two measures are similar (Testa 2012, Sobotka and Beaujouan 2014), and have been used interchangeably in previous empirical research on migrant fertility (Mussino and Ortensi 2018).

	Overall	Immigrants	Child. of im.	Missing
Dependent variable				
The ideal number of children				5.9%
Mean	2.85	3.01	2.75	
Std. dev.	1.50	1.73	1.33	
Min	0	0	0	
Max	23	23	22	
Independent variables: continuous				
Average of origin-country ideal number of c	hildren			0%
Mean	3.45	3.83	3.2	
Std. dev.	1.87	2.12	1.65	
Min	2.02	2.02	2.02	
Max	7.89	7.89	7.89	
Origin country total fertility rate at age 15				0%
Mean	3.88	4.79	3.32	
Std. dev.	2.02	1.97	1.83	
Min	1.13	1.13	1.13	
Max	7.94	7.94	7.76	
Number of siblings				0.6%
Mean	3.57	4.15	3.2	
Std. dev.	1.96	1.92	1.89	
Min	0	0	0	
Max	6	6	6	
Age				0.1%
Mean	35.29	40.73	31.86	
Std. dev.	11.15	10.58	10.08	
Min	18	18	18	
Max	60	60	60	
Independent variables: categorical				
Religious affiliation				2.0%
Non-religious	0.26	0.17	0.33	
Christian	0.3	0.3	0.3	
Muslim	0.39	0.47	0.34	
Other religions	0.05	0.06	0.03	
The imp. of religion during childhood				1.8%
No importance at all	0.2	0.14	0.25	
A little bit of importance	0.25	0.2	0.27	
A fair amount of importance	0.23	0.23	0.22	
A lot of importance	0.32	0.43	0.26	
Language at home during childhood				0.2%
French	0.25	0.04	0.38	
Bilingual	0.38	0.26	0.46	
Other than French	0.37	0.7	0.16	

Table 5.1. Descriptive statistics of immigrant sample in the TeO

	Overall	Immigrants	Child. of im.	Missing
Level of education				1.2%
Primary or lower	0.21	0.32	0.14	
Lower secondary	0.29	0.23	0.33	
Higher secondary	0.2	0.16	0.23	
2-year college	0.11	0.08	0.12	
Bachelor's degree or higher	0.19	0.21	0.18	
Gender				0%
Male	0.46	0.47	0.46	
Female	0.54	0.53	0.54	
Parents migration background				0.3%
Both parents are foreign-born			0.62	
Native mother			0.23	
Native father			0.15	
Marital status				0%
Unmarried	0.4	0.37	0.41	
France-born spouse	0.42	0.32	0.5	
Foreign-born spouse	0.18	0.31	0.09	
The actual number of children				0%
None	0.39	0.2	0.52	
One	0.16	0.18	0.15	
Two	0.23	0.25	0.21	
Three	0.22	0.37	0.12	
Origin-country official language				0%
Non-French	0.72	0.67	0.74	
French	0.28	0.33	0.26	
# of origin country	49	45	43	
# of respondent	12809	4977	7832	

Table 5.1: Descriptive statistics of immigrant sample in the TeO (continued)

Source: TeO survey, children of immigrants are those who moved to France at or under 6 years old and those who were born in France with at least one of the parents is foreign-born.

#### 5.3.2 Independent variables

#### Origin-country fertility ideals

I measured this variable by calculating the mean ideal family size of the country of origin. Data were from respondents between 15 and 60 years old from the following three datasets conducted around 2000. The "Demographic and Health Survey" covers one Asian and 18 African countries included in this study's sample. Respondents were asked, "If you could go back to the time when you did not have any children and could choose exactly the number of children to have in your whole life, what would it be?" The "Eurobarometer" covers 11 European countries, and respondents were asked, "What would be the ideal number of children you would like to have or would have liked to have had?" The "World Values Survey" covers the rest of the 19 countries in the TeO sample. Respondents were asked, "What do you think is the ideal size of a family? How many children, if any?" Figure 5.2 illustrates the descriptive statistics of the mean origin-country ideal family size.



Figure 5.2: Parental origin-country fertility ideal (average ideal number of children in parental origin country)

#### Generation

The data on arrival age, country of birth, and generational status were used to create a dummy variable: (0) immigrants who moved to France after age six, (1) Immigrants who moved to France at or under age six with their foreign-born parent(s), or those who were born in France and at least one parent is foreign-born.

#### Language spoken at home during childhood

Respondents were asked what language they spoke to their parents during childhood. I sorted responses into three categories: (1) French only, (2) both French and another language, and (3) another language only.

#### **Religious** denomination

The TeO asked respondents whether they have religion, and if so, the respondents would be asked which religion (an open-end question). According to the respondents' answers, the TeO organized a detailed religion list. Then, I re-coded them into four major categories: (1) Not religious, (2) Christian, (3) Muslim, and a fourth category capturing "other religious," which includes small numbers of Buddhists, Jews, and Hindus, as well as religions that were not further classified in the survey.<sup>20</sup>

#### Importance of religion during childhood

Respondents were asked about the importance of religion during childhood in their family using a four-point scale: (1) No importance at all, (2) a little bit of importance, (3) a fair amount of importance, and (4) a lot of importance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> For those who are religious, less than 1 percent of respondents belong to a religion different from the one in which they were raised, and less than 2 percent of them grew up in households where parents were of different religions.

#### 5.3.3 Control variables

#### Number of siblings

A wide range of literature has indicated that parental fertility behaviors may influence children's fertility (Jennifer S Barber 2001; Murphy and Knudsen 2002). I, therefore, included the number of siblings as a proxy indicator of respondents' completed parental fertility to measure parental fertility behaviors. This variable was divided into seven categories: (0) No siblings, (1) one, (2) two, (3) three, (4) four, (5) five, (6) six, or more.

#### *Gender and age*

Because men and women may differ in their ideal number of children, a binary variable indicated whether respondents were male or female. Age is also included in the models.

#### Marital status and spouse/partner's migration background

Married/partnered individuals may desire a larger family, and the migration background of spouses/partners may also be relevant. To construct this variable, I used information regarding respondents' current marital status and the migration background of respondents' current spouse or cohabitating partner. This information was combined into a three-categorical variable: (1) Single (including those who were divorced, separated, or widowed), (2) native-born spouse or cohabitating partner, and (3) foreign-born spouse or cohabitating partner.

#### Education

Education may increase exposure to liberal, modern ideas regarding smaller ideal family sizes. The education variable was categorized into five levels: (1) Primary school or lower, (2) lower secondary school, (3) upper secondary school, (4) two-year college, and (5) bachelor's degree or higher.

#### The current number of children

How many children respondents currently may influence the ideal family size. For example, more children may mean a desire for a larger family.

Parents' migration background

Children with one native-born parent may desire a smaller family than those with two foreign-born parents.

#### Whether French is the parental country of origin's official language

Immigrants and their children from countries where French is the official language may have different fertility acculturation processes than those from non-French countries. A dummy variable indicating whether French is the parental country of origin's official language was included in the models.

## 5.4 Results

# 5.4.1 Language use in migrant families: French and non-French official language origin countries

As this study aims to investigate whether the use of origin-country language at home during childhood shapes the influence of origin-country fertility ideals on the ideal family size among the children of immigrants, it is important to consider the case where a significant group of migrants originates from countries where French is the official language, such as Niger, Cameroon, and the Ivory Coast. The analyses might be biased if French had been the only language spoken at home during childhood in these migrant families. However, given that French is not usually the majority native language in the official French-speaking countries, it is still very common that migrants

from these countries continue to speak their native language to their children at home after their arrival.

The TeO contains detailed information on the language(s) spoken at home during childhood and (parental) origin country. Table 5.2 illustrates the language use of (a) immigrants and (b) children of immigrants by two groups of origin countries (non-French and French official language). In the upper part of the table, as expected, immigrants from French official language countries are more likely to report they exclusively spoke French or were bilingual at home than those from non-French official language countries, but the difference is small. For example, there was only a 7% difference regarding exclusively speaking French at home between immigrants from French- and non-French-speaking countries (8% vs. 1%, respectively). However, the gap widens for bilingualism between immigrants from French-speaking and non-French-speaking countries (39% vs. 16%). Finally, 83% of immigrants from non-French at home. In other words, over half of the immigrants from French official language countries reported they did not speak French at home. These results are not surprising since French usually is not usually the majority native language in countries where French is the official language (mainly in Africa).

Differences between language use at home during childhood disappear among children of immigrants. For instance, 39% of children of immigrants from non-French-speaking countries and 38% from French-speaking countries spoke French at home during childhood. Furthermore, 46% of children of immigrants from non-French-speaking countries and 51% from French-speaking countries reported they were bilingual at home while growing up. Finally, 15% of children of immigrants from non-French-speaking countries and 11% from French-speaking countries reported they did not speak French at home during childhood. In summary, the descriptive statistics

show that children whose parents come from a French official language country or a non-French official language country show almost no difference in the distribution of language use at home during childhood.

Origin Country	French as a non-official language	French as an official language
(a) Immigrants		
Language at home during childhood		
French	0.01	0.08
Bilingual	0.16	0.39
Other	0.83	0.53
# of origin countries	30	15
# of respondents	3335	1642
(b) Children of immigrants		
Language at home during childhood		
French	0.39	0.38
Bilingual	0.46	0.51
Other	0.15	0.11
# of parental origin countries	28	15
# of respondents	5840	1992

Table 5.2: Summary statistics for language use during childhood (Non-French/French official language)

Source: TeO, after excluding the missing value of variables in this analysis

#### 5.4.2 Generational differences: dissimilation from the origin country?

Do origin-country fertility norms shape the ideal family size of immigrants and their children? In Table 5.3, Model 1 is a baseline model that only includes the main effect of the independent variables. Model 2 illustrates the interaction terms between origin-country fertility ideals and migrant generation (the detailed results of other variables are shown in Table A5.1 in the appendix). In both models, origin-country fertility norms are positively associated with the ideal number of children among immigrants and their children, which suggests that origin-country fertility norms shape both immigrants and their children's ideal family size. Focusing on Model 2, the non-significant results of interaction terms between migrant generation and origin-country fertility ideals show that the effect of origin-country fertility norms on an individual's ideal family size does not decrease across generations. Taken together, these results do not support the straight-line dissimilation theory (hypothesis 1) regarding the decreased influence of origincountry fertility norms on ideal family size across generations.

	0	verall
	(1)	(2)
	Baseline	Generation
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.04***	0.04***
	(0.01)	(0.01)
Interaction terms		
Generation $ imes$ origin ideals		
Children of immigrants X origin fertility ideals		0.01
		(0.01)
Main effects		
Generation (Immigrants)		
Children of immigrants	0.03	0.02
	(0.02)	(0.03)
Interval	0.87***	0.87***
	(0.05)	(0.04)
Country of origin	49	49
Observations	12809	12809

Table 5.3: Poisson regression on fertility ideals, generational differences

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05; the detailed results of the control variables are shown in Table A1 in the appendix.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Main effect		Interaction	
		Combined	Non-French	French
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.03***	0.01	0.01	0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Interaction terms				
Language $ imes$ origin ideals				
Bilingual $\times$ origin ideals		0.03***	0.02*	0.03***
		(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Other than French $\times$ origin ideals		0.02*	0.04*	0.02
		(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Main effects				
No religious affiliation				
Christian	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Muslims	0.12***	0.11***	0.12***	0.09**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Others	0.13**	0.13**	0.11*	0.24***
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.06)
The imp. of religion during childhood (na	ot important at all	)		
A bit important	-0.01	-0.01	-0.02	0.04**
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.01)
Important	0.01	0.02	-0.01	0.10***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Very important	0.08***	0.08***	0.06***	0.13***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Language at home during childhood (Fre				
Bilingual	0.02**	-0.06**	-0.01	-0.06
	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Other than French	0.02	-0.06	-0.11	0.07
	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Interval	0.93***	0.99***	0.93***	1.09***
	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.04)
Country of origin	43	43	28	15
Observations	7832	7832	5840	1992

Table 5.4: Poisson regression on fertility ideals among children of immigrants

\*\*\* p<0.001, \*\* p<0.01, \* p<0.05; the detailed results of the control variables are shown in Table A2 in the appendix.

#### 5.4.3 Family socialization: Religion and language

I further investigated whether two main aspects of family socialization in migrant families moderate the effect of origin-country fertility norms on ideal family size among children of immigrants (see Table 5.4; detailed results are presented in Table A5.2 in the appendix).<sup>21</sup> Again, the first model is the baseline model, while the rest of the models add interactions of origin-country fertility ideals with variables measuring *linguistic* socialization during childhood.

In Model 1, controlling for other variables, the results show that parental origin-country fertility norms are significantly associated with ideal family size among children of immigrants (coef.=0.03, p<0.001). This result is consistent with that in Model 2 in Table 5.3, suggesting parental origin-country fertility norms continue to influence ideal family size among children of immigrants. The result also demonstrates that Muslim children of immigrants desire a larger ideal family size than their non-Muslim counterparts (including the non-religious and Christians)<sup>22</sup>. Meanwhile, the importance of religion during childhood is also significantly associated with a larger family size: those who reported religion was very important in their family during childhood hold a larger ideal family size than those who reported religion was not important. These finding overall support hypothesis 2a rather than 2b. Muslim immigrants and their children have a higher ideal number of children than their non-Muslim counterparts, and this effect is independent of the importance of religion during childhood.

What about linguistic socialization at home during childhood? Model 2 adds the interaction between language use at home during childhood and parental origin-country fertility ideals. Both

 $<sup>^{21}</sup>$ I also ran these models using only the second generation, excluding the 1.5 generation (those who arrived in France before age six). The results are consistent with those in the models of the in-text table, which included both the second and 1.5 generations (see Table A5.3 in the appendix).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> I replicate the model by treating Christian as reference group, the result still demonstrates that Muslims is significantly associated with larger ideal family size.

interaction coefficients are statistically significant. These results indicate that children of immigrants who reported they spoke both French and the origin-country language (coef.=0.03, p<0.001) and those who exclusively spoke the origin-country language (coef.=0.02, p<0.05) at home during childhood are more attached to parental origin-country fertility ideals than those who exclusively spoke French (see Figure 3). Models 3 and 4 replicated Model 2 but divided the sample according to those from French and non-French official language origin countries. The results are consistent with Model 2.



Figure 5.3: The influence of parental origin-country fertility ideal on the ideal family size among the children of immigrants by language use at home during childhood

The results of Models 3 and 4 are illustrated in Figures 5.4 and 5.5, respectively. Figure 5.4 shows origin-country effects from non-French official language countries, while Figure 5.5 illustrates those from French official language countries. As Figure 5.4 illustrates, among children with parents from non-French official language countries, those who used both French and the origin-country language at home during childhood appear to be more attached to parental origin-country fertility ideals than those who exclusively spoke French (coef=0.02, p<0.05). Additionally, those who exclusively spoke the origin-country language at home during childhood are more influenced by parental origin-country fertility ideals than those who exclusively spoke French at home (coef=0.04, p<0.05).



Figure 5.4. The influence of parental origin-country fertility ideal on the ideal family size among the children of immigrants by language use at home during childhood (non-French official language origin country)

The models for children with parents from French official language countries show similar patterns. Figure 5.5 illustrates that those who used French and the origin-country language at home during childhood are more attached to parental origin-country fertility ideals than those who exclusively spoke French (coef.=0.03, p<0.001). However, no evidence demonstrates that those who exclusively spoke the origin-country language at home during childhood are more influenced by parental origin-country fertility ideals than those who exclusively spoke French at home; but this is likely due to the smaller sample size (90% confidence interval that does not include zero; coef.=0.02, equivalent to p<0.1). In summary, the findings support hypothesis 3.



Figure 5.5 The influence of parental origin-country fertility ideal on the ideal family size among the children of immigrants by language use at home during childhood (French official language origin country)

## 5.5 Discussion and Conclusion

Research on fertility patterns of immigrants and their children in Europe has extensively documented that the second generation's fertility behaviors are converging with those of the native-born population (e.g., Kulu et al. 2017; Milewski 2009; Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019). However, no research has systematically examined how family socialization, language and religion, shape the influence of parental origin-country fertility ideals on the ideal family size of immigrant children. Accordingly, this study makes two key contributions. First, it utilizes the unique TeO dataset, which contains a wide range of information related to linguistic and religious socialization during childhood, to underscore the importance of *family socialization* in this cross-border transmission process. Second, it highlights the different roles of *language* and *religion* in fertility socialization in migrant families.

Like all empirical studies, this study is not without limitations. First, as most data sources for most countries only cover short periods, origin-country fertility ideals cannot be analyzed as a time-varying variable. Because most countries' coverage periods did not completely overlap, I used one data point (the year 2000) that allowed most available countries to be covered. I also ran additional analyses that replicated all the regression models using the origin-country TFR when respondents were 15 years old to proxy origin-country fertility ideals for the robustness check. These results are consistent with those from the original models (see Tables A5 and A6 in the appendix). In addition, although TFR and origin-country fertility ideals are conceptually different,<sup>23</sup> the overall pattern of TFR and origin-country fertility ideals are close. Overall, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> The use of origin-country fertility ideals and TFR has its own set of benefits and drawbacks. Origin-country fertility ideals, which represent the average ideal family size in a particular country, can provide a clear indication of the attitudinal aspect of the fertility norm in that country. However, this measure may not be able to accurately capture changes in the origin-country fertility norm over time, as survey data is not conducted annually. On the other hand, TFR of the origin country can provide a more precise measure of origin-country fertility, as it is based on yearly data. However, it measures fertility behaviors rather than fertility ideals, which can be a disadvantage since there may be a gap between people's ideals and their actual behavior.

findings suggest that TFR could be a reasonable proxy to origin-country fertility ideals for future studies.

The second limitation of this study stems from the TeO dataset's cross-sectional nature, which hindered a more dynamic analysis of the household-level process underpinning the microprocesses of fertility norm intergenerational transmission. Considering that cultural values may change, conducting a longitudinal study tracking immigrants' and their children's value orientations over their life course would be ideal. However, as the primary objective of this study was to determine whether parental origin-country fertility ideals affect the ideal family size of immigrants and their children, the TeO dataset remains the most appropriate source of information on parental origin-country norms. I also included the number of siblings, a proxy for parents' completed fertility, to capture the potential mediation effect of parental fertility behavior between parental origin-country fertility ideals and ideal family size for children of immigrants.

Another challenge is that migrants are selected by migration policy and the origin-country context in the migration process. It is conceivable that liberal, "Westernized" people are more likely to choose and be selected to start their new life in France. If this selection process produced a bias, it might undermine the association between origin-country fertility norms and migrants' fertility ideals. However, the effect of origin-country fertility ideals remains strong across all the models.<sup>24</sup> Also, the analysis strongly relies on interaction terms to examine how migration generation and language practices at home during childhood shape the influence of origin-country fertility ideals on the ideal family size among the children of immigrants. However, a discrepancy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> To examine this issue further, I conducted additional analyses that incorporated the type of migration upon arrival (available upon request). These models did not indicate any indication that economic migrants hold smaller preferred family sizes or have a weaker attachment to origin-country fertility ideals compared to those who arrived as refugees or family reunification migrants.
in fertility rates between the destination and origin countries is necessary to observe any discernible contrast.

With these caveats in mind, the study makes several contributions to the current debate. First, the analysis suggests that fertility ideals do not neatly correspond to the dissimilation assumption that the origin-country effect will decrease over generations as exposure to destinationcountry context and institutions, such as schools and workplaces, grows. Rather, the current findings show that origin-country fertility norms have a significant, enduring association with the ideal number of children among immigrants and their children. In contrast to previous empirical studies on fertility behaviors (e.g., Pailhé 2017; Wilson 2019), this study demonstrates that migrant generation is not relevant to the dissimilation process of fertility ideals: the influence of origincountry fertility ideals does not decrease across generations within migrant families in France.

The puzzle, then, is why are the current study's findings inconsistent with those from previous research on fertility behaviors? One possibility is that fertility behaviors may not solely reflect fertility preferences but may also be shaped by actual socioeconomic conditions and institutional context in the destination country (Milewski and Mussino 2019). That is, the convergence of fertility behaviors among children of immigrants may be mostly driven by destination socioeconomic context rather than the change in fertility ideal (Pailhé 2017, p. 1386). However, why do fertility ideals not change across generations while the origin-country effect decreases across generations for most public-sphere family and gender aspects, such as attitudes toward women's employment and homosexuality (e.g., Ng 2022; Pessin and Arpino 2018; Röder and Muhlau 2014; Soehl 2017)? It is likely closely related to how European mainstream society perceives these two different dimensions of family attitudes. Gender role ideology and homosexual attitudes have long been politicalized as marks of differences between migrants and natives and

focal points in debates about immigration, assimilation and cultural diversity in Western Europe (Maliepaard and Alba 2016; Sniderman and Hagendoorn 2009; Soehl 2017a). However, the fertility ideal is still regarded as a relatively personal aspect that governments and societies refrain from intervening in European democratic countries. Undoubtedly, social institutions, such as schools, influence people's fertility attitudes; children of immigrants are certainly not an exception. Adolescents are taught about responsible parenthood, with the expectation that parents will devote sufficient time and financial resources to raising their children.However, these concepts are more likely to influence fertility intentions than ideals (Bachrach and Morgan 2013).

Furthermore, general-population studies have demonstrated that these two dimensions of family attitudes change at different paces and through distinct mechanisms (Goldscheider et al. 2015; Lappegård et al. 2021). Specifically, while public-sphere family attitudes may be easier to change with greater exposure to public institutions, private-sphere family attitudes may be more influenced by family socialization. This may imply that, in the context of international migration, parental socialization may have a greater power to shape children's values and preferences regarding private-sphere attitudes, such as fertility ideals.

Accordingly, what aspect of cultural practices shapes the fertility socialization process in migrant families: language, religion, or both? This study's findings support the argument that language and religion have different functions and roles in shaping social norms and values among children of immigrants. I found that religious socialization *directly* shapes the ideal family size for children of immigrants. Those who grew up in a more religious environment and Muslim families desired a larger family size than those who grew up in less religious and Christian families, which is consistent with the findings from the same setting by Behrman and Erman (2019). Conversely, language does not shape the ideal family size by itself but *indirectly* shapes the influence of

parental origin-country fertility ideals on the ideal family size of immigrant children. That is, the children of immigrants who (solely or partly) spoke their origin-country language at home during childhood were more influenced by origin-country fertility ideals than those who did not. As recent studies have demonstrated, the use of origin-country language plays an essential role in emotional bonds and interpersonal contact between children of immigrants and their non-migrant counterparts in origin communities, which helps maintain, or even strengthen, the cultural attachment between origin and destination (Gutierrez 2021; Soehl and Waldinger 2012). Empirically, recent studies have also demonstrated that origin-country language is key for transmitting origin-country family and sexual norms to immigrants and their children (Ng 2022; Soehl 2017a). Certainly, as the current study demonstrates, fertility ideals are not an exception.

More generally, this study also highlights a broader set of demographic transformations of migrants that remain poorly understood. When migrants move from a traditional society to a more liberal one and simultaneously move from one socioeconomic context to another, how does family socialization shape origin-country cultural norms' influence on family attitudes and behaviors? This study focused on only a small part of a board and a multidimensional range of attitudes, values, and norms. Thus, future research could examine whether the same dynamics apply to a broader range of topics in family studies, such as the ideal timing of marriage, types of union formation, and trajectories of transition to adulthood.

## 5.6 References

- Adsera, Alicia, and Ana Ferrer. 2014. "Factors Influencing the Fertility Choices of Child Immigrants in Canada." Population Studies 68(1):65-79. Doi: 10.1080/00324728.2013.802007.
- Alba, R. D., J. R. Logan, and K. Crowder. 1997. "White Ethnic Neighborhoods and Assimilation: The Greater New York Region, 1980-1990." Social Forces 75(3):883–912. doi: 10.1093/sf/75.3.883.
- Alba, Richard D., and Victor Nee. 2003. Remaking the American Mainstream: Assimilation and Contemporary Immigration. Harvard University Press.
- Bachrach, Christine A., and S. Philip Morgan. 2013. "A Cognitive-Social Model of Fertility Intentions." Population and Development Review 39(3):459–485. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2013.00612.x.
- Bankston, Carl L., and Min Zhou. 1995. "Religious Participation, Ethnic Identification, and Adaptation of Vietnamese Adolescents in an Immigrant Community." The Sociological Quarterly 36(3):523–534. doi: 10.1111/j.1533-8525.1995.tb00451.x.
- Barber, Jennifer S. 2001. "Ideational Influences on the Transition to Parenthood: Attitudes toward Childbearing and Competing Alternatives." Social Psychology Quarterly 64(2):101.
- Behrman, Julia, and Jeylan Erman. 2019. "An Exploration of Differences in Ideal Family Size between Muslim and Non-Muslim Women in France." Demographic Research 41:617– 648. doi: 10.4054/demres.2019.41.22.

- Brubaker, Rogers. 2013. "Language, Religion and the Politics of Difference." Nations and Nationalism 19(1):1–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8129.2012.00562.x.
- Brubaker, Rogers, Margit Feischmidt, and Jon Fox. 2006. Nationalist Politics and Everyday Ethnicity in a Transylvanian Town. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Dilmaghani, Maryam. 2019. "Religiosity, Secularity and Fertility in Canada." European Journal of Population 35:403-428. doi: 10.1007/s10680-018-9487-z
- Drouhot, Lucas G. 2021. "Cracks in the Melting Pot? Religiosity and Assimilation among the Diverse Muslim Population in France." American Journal of Sociology 126(4):795–851. doi: 10.1086/712804.
- FitzGerald, David. 2014. "The Sociology of International Migration". In Caroline Brettell and James Hollifield (Eds.), *Migration theory: Talking across Disciplines* (pp. 160-193). Routledge.
- Giles, Howard, and Nikolas Coupland. 1991. Language: Contexts and Consequences. Belmont, CA, US: Thomson Brooks/Cole Publishing Co.
- Goldscheider, Frances, Eva Bernhardt, and Trude Lappegård. 2015. "The Gender Revolution: A Framework for Understanding Changing Family and Demographic Behavior." Population and Development Review 41(2):207–239. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2015.00045.x.
- Gordon, Milton Myron. 1964. Assimilation in American Life: The Role of Race, Religion, and National Origins. Oxford University Press.
- Gutierrez, Armand. 2020. "The Dynamics of Brokering in Second Generation Transnationalism." Social Problems. doi: 10.1093/socpro/spaa028.

- Hagewen, Kellie J., and S. Philip Morgan. 2005. "Intended and Ideal Family Size in the United States, 1970-2002." Population and Development Review 31(3):507–527. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2005.00081.x.
- Hayford, S. R., and S. P. Morgan. 2008. "Religiosity and Fertility in the United States: The Role of Fertility Intentions." Social Forces 86(3):1163–1188. doi: 10.1353/sof.0.0000.
- Hayford, Sarah R. 2009. "The Evolution of Fertility Expectations over the Life Course." Demography 46(4):765–783. doi: 10.1353/dem.0.0073.
- Jacob, Konstanze, and Frank Kalter. 2013. "Intergenerational Change in Religious Salience Among Immigrant Families in Four European Countries." International Migration 51(3):38–56. doi: 10.1111/imig.12108.
- Klok, Jolien, Theo Van Tilburg, Tineke Fokkema, and Bianca Suanet. 2020. "Comparing Generations of Migrants' Transnational Behaviour: The Role of the Transnational Convoy and Integration." Comparative Migration Studies 8(1). doi: 10.1186/s40878-020-00206-0.
- Kulu, Hill, and Amparo González-Ferrer. 2014. "Family Dynamics Among Immigrants and Their Descendants in Europe: Current Research and Opportunities." European Journal of Population 30(4):411–435. doi: 10.1007/s10680-014-9322-0.
- Kulu, Hill, Tina Hannemann, Ariane Pailhé, Karel Neels, Sandra Krapf, Amparo GonzálezFerrer, and Gunnar Andersson. 2017. "Fertility by Birth Order among the Descendants of
  Immigrants in Selected European Countries." Population and Development Review 31–
  60.

- Lappegård, Trude, Gerda Neyer, and Daniele Vignoli. 2021. "Three Dimensions of the Relationship between Gender Role Attitudes and Fertility Intentions." Genus 77(1). doi: 10.1186/s41118-021-00126-6.
- Levitt, Peggy. 1998. "Social Remittances: Migration Driven Local-Level Forms of Cultural Diffusion." International Migration Review 32(4):926–948.
- Levitt, Peggy, and Nina Glick Schiller. 2006. "Conceptualizing Simultaneity: A Transnational Social Field Perspective on Society." International Migration Review 38(3):1002–1039. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-7379.2004.tb00227.x.
- Luthra, Renee, Roger Waldinger, and Thomas Soehl. 2018. Origins and Destinations: The Making of the Second Generation. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Lutz, Amy, and Stephanie Crist. 2009. "Why Do Bilingual Boys Get Better Grades in English-Only America? The Impacts of Gender, Language and Family Interaction on Academic Achievement of Latino/a Children of Immigrants." Ethnic and Racial Studies 32(2):346–368. doi: 10.1080/01419870801943647.
- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Richard Alba. 2016. "Cultural Integration in the Muslim Second Generation in the Netherlands: The Case of Gender Ideology." International Migration Review 50(1):70–94. doi: 10.1111/imre.12118.
- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Marcel Lubbers. 2013. "Parental Religious Transmission after Migration: The Case of Dutch Muslims." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 39(3):425–442. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2013.733862.
- Michael, Robert T., and Nancy Brandon Tuma. 1985. "Entry into Marriage and Parenthood by Young Men and Women: The Influence of Family Background." Demography 22(4):515–544. doi: 10.2307/2061586.

- Milewski, Nadja. 2009. Fertility of Immigrants: A Two-Generational Approach in Germany. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Milewski, Nadja, and Eleonora Mussino. 2019. "Editorial on the Special Issue 'New Aspects on Migrant Populations in Europe: Norms, Attitudes and Intentions in Fertility and Family Planning." Comparative Population Studies 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2019-10.
- Miller, Warren B. 2011. "Differences between Fertility Desires and Intentions: Implications for Theory, Research and Policy." Vienna Yearbook of Population Research 9:75–98.
- Morgan, S. Philip, Sharon Stash, Herbert L. Smith, and Karen Oppenheim Mason. 2002.
  "Muslim and Non-Muslim Differences in Female Autonomy and Fertility: Evidence from Four Asian Countries." Population and Development Review 28(3):515–37. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2002.00515.x.
- Murphy, M., and L. B. Knudsen. 2002. "The Intergenerational Transmission of Fertility in Contemporary Denmark: The Effects of Number of Siblings (Full and Half), Birth Order, and Whether Male or Female." Population Studies 56(3):235–248. doi: 10.1080/00324720215937.
- Mussino, Eleonora, and Livia Elisa Ortensi. 2018. "The Same Fertility Ideals as in the Country of Origin? A Study of the Personal Ideal Family Size among Immigrant Women in Italy." Comparative Population Studies-Zeitschrift Für Bevölkerungswissenschaft 43:243–74.
- Pailhé, Ariane. 2017. "The Convergence of Second-Generation Immigrants' Fertility Patterns in France." Demographic Research 36:1361–1398.
- Pessin, Léa, and Bruno Arpino. 2018. "Navigating between Two Cultures: Immigrants' Gender Attitudes toward Working Women." Demographic Research 38:967–1016. doi: 10.4054/demres.2018.38.35.

- Portes, Alejandro, and Lingxin Hao. 1998. "E Pluribus Unum: Bilingualism and Loss of Language in the Second Generation." Sociology of Education 71(4):269. doi: 10.2307/2673171.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Lingxin Hao. 2002. "The Price of Uniformity: Language, Family and Personality Adjustment in the Immigrant Second Generation." Ethnic and Racial Studies 25(6):889–912. doi: 10.1080/0141987022000009368.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Rubén G. Rumbaut. 2001. Legacies: The Story of the Immigrant Second Generation. Univ of California Press.
- Régnier-Loilier, Arnaud, and France Prioux. 2008. "Does Religious Practice Influence Family Behaviours?" Population & Societies 447(7):1–4. doi: 10.3917/popsoc.447.0001.
- Revillard, Anne. 2006. "Work/Family Policy in France: From State Familialism to State Feminism?" International Journal of Law, Policy and the Family 20(2):133–150. doi: 10.1093/lawfam/ebl009.
- Röder, A., and P. Muhlau. 2014. "Are They Acculturating? Europe's Immigrants and Gender Egalitarianism." Social Forces 92(3):899–928. doi: 10.1093/sf/sot126.
- Safi, Mirna. 2018. "Varieties of Transnationalism and Its Changing Determinants across Immigrant Generations: Evidence from French Data." International Migration Review 52(3):853–897. doi: 10.1111/imre.12314.
- Sniderman, Paul M., and A. 1945- Hagendoorn. 2009. When Ways of Life Collide : Multiculturalism and Its Discontents in the Netherlands. Princeton, NJ; Princeton University Press.

- Soehl, Thomas. 2016. "But Do They Speak It? The Intergenerational Transmission of Home-Country Language in Migrant Families in France." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 42(9):1513–1535. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2015.1126171.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017a. "From Origins to Destinations: Acculturation Trajectories in Migrants' Attitudes towards Homosexuality." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 43(11):1831–1853. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2016.1246178.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017b. "Social Reproduction of Religiosity in the Immigrant Context: The Role of Family Transmission and Family Formation — Evidence from France." International Migration Review 51(4):999–1030. doi: 10.1111/imre.12289.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2019. "Mode of Difference and Resource for Resilience: How Religion Shapes Experiences of Discrimination of the Second Generation in France." International Migration Review 019791831988262. doi: 10.1177/0197918319882628.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2010. "Making the Connection: Latino Immigrants and Their Cross-Border Ties." Ethnic and Racial Studies 33(9):1489–1510. doi: 10.1080/01419871003624050.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2012. "Inheriting the Homeland? Intergenerational Transmission of Cross-Border Ties in Migrant Families." American Journal of Sociology 118(3):778–813. doi: 10.1086/667720.
- Testa, Maria Rita, and Leonardo Grilli. 2006. "The Influence of Childbearing Regional Contexts on Ideal Family Size in Europe." Population 61(1–2):99–127.
- Textor, Johannes, and Benito van der Zander, Mark K. Gilthorpe, Maciej Liskiewicz, George T.H. Ellison. 2016. "Robust Causal Inference Using Directed Acyclic Graphs: the R Package 'dagitty'". International Journal of Epidemiology 45(6):1887-1894

- Thomson, Elizabeth. 2015. "Family Size Preferences." Pp. 805–808 in International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences. Elsevier.
- Toulemon, Laurent, Ariane Pailhé, and Clémentine Rossier. 2008. "France: High and Stable Fertility." Demographic Research 19:503–556.
- Trieu, Monica M., Nicholas Vargas, and Roberto G. Gonzales. 2016. "Transnational Patterns among Asian American and Latina/o American Children of Immigrants from Southern California." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 42(7):1177–1198. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2015.1113865.
- van Tubergen, Frank. 2006. "Religious Affiliation and Attendance Among Immigrants in Eight Western Countries: Individual and Contextual Effects." Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion 45(1):1–22. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-5906.2006.00002.x.
- Van De Pol, Jasper, and Frank Van Tubergen. 2014. "Inheritance of Religiosity Among Muslim Immigrants in a Secular Society." Review of Religious Research 56(1):87–106. doi: 10.1007/s13644-013-0128-z.
- Van Hook, Jennifer, and Jennifer E. Glick. 2020. "Spanning Borders, Cultures, and Generations: A Decade of Research on Immigrant Families." Journal of Marriage and Family 82(1):224–243. doi: 10.1111/jomf.12621.
- Wilson, Ben. 2019. "The Intergenerational Assimilation of Completed Fertility: Comparing the Convergence of Different Origin Groups." International Migration Review 53(2):429– 457. doi: 10.1177/0197918318769047.
- Woldemicael, Gebremariam, and Roderic Beaujot. 2012. "Fertility Behavior of Immigrants in Canada: Converging Trends." Journal of International Migration and Integration 13(3):325–341.

## 5.7 Appendix

	0	Overall		
	(1)	(2)		
	Baseline	Generatior		
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.04***	0.04***		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Interaction terms				
Generation $ imes$ origin ideals				
Children of immigrants × origin fertility ideals		0.01		
		(0.01)		
Main effects				
Generation (Immigrants)				
Children of immigrants	0.03	0.02		
	(0.02)	(0.03)		
No religious affiliation				
Christians	0.06***	0.06***		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Muslims	0.13***	0.13***		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Others	0.08*	0.08*		
	(0.04)	(0.04)		
Language at home (French)				
Bilingual	0.03**	0.03**		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Other than French	0.04*	0.04*		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Number of siblings	0.02***	0.02***		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Female	-0.02	-0.02		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Education (primary)				
Lower Sec	-0.05***	-0.05***		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Higher Sec	-0.02	-0.02		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
2-year college	-0.05*	-0.05*		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Bachelor or higher	-0.01	-0.01		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		

Table 5.A1: Poisson regression on fertility ideals, generational differences

	0	Overall		
	(1)	(2)		
	Baseline	Generation		
Marital status (unmarried)				
Native spouse	-0.02	-0.02		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Foreign spouse	0.02	0.02		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Age	-0.01*	-0.01*		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Current numbers of children (No child)				
One	-0.01	-0.01		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Two	0.02	0.02		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Three or more	0.24***	0.24***		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Interval	0.87***	0.87***		
	(0.05)	(0.04)		
Country of origin	49	49		
Observations	12809	12809		

 Table 5.A1: Poisson regression on fertility ideals, generational differences (continued)

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Main effect		Interaction	
		Combined	Non-French	French
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.03***	0.01	0.01	0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Interaction terms				
Language $ imes$ origin ideals				
Bilingual $\times$ origin ideals		0.03***	0.02*	0.03***
		(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Other than French $\times$ origin ideals		0.02*	0.04*	0.02
		(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.01)
Main effects				
No religious affiliation				
Christian	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Muslims	0.12***	0.11***	0.12***	0.09**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Others	0.13**	0.13**	0.11*	0.24***
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.06)
The imp. of religion during childhood				
A bit important	-0.01	-0.01	-0.02	0.04**
-	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.01)
Important	0.01	0.02	-0.01	0.10***
-	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Very important	0.08***	0.08***	0.06***	0.13***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Language at home during childhood (French)				
Bilingual	0.02**	-0.06**	-0.01	-0.06
	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Other than French	0.02	-0.06	-0.11	0.07
	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.07)
Education (primary)				
Lower Sec	-0.03***	-0.03***	-0.02**	-0.06
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Higher Sec	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.05*
-	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)
2-year college	-0.05***	-0.05***	-0.03**	-0.09**
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Bachelor or higher	0.01	0.02	0.04	-0.04
č	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)

Table 5.A2: Poisson regression on fertility ideals among children of immigrants

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Main effect		Interaction	
		Combined	Non-French	French
Marital status (unmarried)				
Native spouse	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.02
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Foreign spouse	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	0.01
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Female	-0.04*	-0.04*	-0.04	-0.06**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Foreign-born parents				
Native mother	0.02	0.01	0.02	-0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.04)
Native father	0.01	-0.01	0.01	-0.04
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Number of siblings	0.02***	0.02***	0.02**	0.03***
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Age	-0.01*	-0.01*	-0.01*	-0.01*
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Current numbers of children (No child)				
One	0.01	0.01	0.01	-0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Two	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.03
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)
Three or more	0.23***	0.23***	0.24***	0.18***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.03)
French official language origin country	0.03*	0.03*		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Interval	0.93***	0.99***	0.93***	1.09***
	(0.05)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.04)
Country of origin	43	43	28	15
Observations	7832	7832	5840	1992

Table 5.A2: Poisson regression on fertility ideals among children of immigrants (continued)

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Main effect		Interaction	
		Combined	Non-French	French
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.03***	0.01	0.01	0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Interaction terms				
Language $ imes$ origin ideals				
Bilingual $\times$ origin ideals		0.03***	0.02*	0.03***
		(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Other than French $\times$ origin ideals		0.03**	0.03**	0.02
		(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Main effects				
No religious affiliation				
Christian	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Muslims	0.13***	0.12***	0.13***	0.08
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.05)
Others	0.13***	0.13***	0.11**	0.22***
	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.06)
The imp. of religion during childhood				
A bit important	-0.01	-0.01	-0.03	0.05**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Important	0.01	0.01	-0.02	0.10**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Very important	0.07***	0.07***	0.06**	0.13***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Language at home during childhood (French)				
Bilingual	0.03**	-0.06**	-0.02	-0.05
	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.03)
Other than French	0.01	-0.08*	-0.09	-0.01
	(0.01)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.06)
Education (primary)				
Lower Sec	-0.04**	-0.04**	-0.03*	-0.05*
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)
Higher Sec	-0.02	-0.02	-0.01	-0.06***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
2-year college	-0.06***	-0.06***	-0.05**	-0.08**
	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Bachelor or higher	0.01	0.01	0.03	-0.03
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)

Table 5.A3: Poisson regression on fertility ideals among the second generation

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Main effect		Interaction	
		Combined	Non-French	French
Marital status (unmarried)				
Native spouse	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Foreign spouse	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.02
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Female	-0.04*	-0.04*	-0.03	-0.06**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Foreign-born parents				
Native mother	0.01	0.01	0.01	-0.01
	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Native father	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.04
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Number of siblings	0.02***	0.02***	0.02**	0.03***
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Age	-0.01*	-0.01*	-0.01*	-0.01*
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Current numbers of children (No child)				
One	0.01	0.01	0.02	-0.02
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Two	0.03*	0.03*	0.03	0.06*
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Three or more	0.24***	0.24***	0.26***	0.22***
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)
French official language origin country	0.03*	0.03*		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Interval	0.94***	1.01***	0.96***	1.09***
	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.10)	(0.06)
Country of origin	43	43	28	15
Observations	6873	6873	5086	1787

Table 5.A3: Poisson regression on fertility ideals among the second generation (continued)

(origin-country )		Overall		
	(1)	(2)		
	Baseline	Generation		
TFR at age 15	0.03***	0.04***		
0	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Interaction terms				
Generation $\times$ TFR at age 15		-0.01		
Children of immigrants $\times$ TFR at age 15		(0.01)		
Main effects				
Generation (Immigrants)				
Children of immigrants	0.02	0.07		
	(0.02)	(0.06)		
No religious affiliation				
Christians	0.08***	0.08***		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Muslims	0.11***	0.11***		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Others	0.05	0.05		
	(0.04)	(0.04)		
Language at home (French)				
Bilingual	0.03**	0.03*		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Other than French	0.03	0.04		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Number of siblings	0.02***	0.02***		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Female	-0.02	-0.02		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Education (primary)				
Lower Sec	-0.05***	-0.05***		
	(0.01)	(0.01)		
Higher Sec	-0.02	-0.02		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
2-year college	-0.05*	-0.05*		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Bachelor or higher	-0.01	-0.01		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		

Table 5.A4: Poisson regression on fertility ideals in generational differences (origin-country TFR)

	Ov	verall
	(1)	(2)
	Baseline	Generation
Marital status (unmarried)		
Native spouse	-0.02	-0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)
Foreign spouse	0.02	0.02
	(0.02)	(0.02)
Age	-0.01*	-0.01*
	(0.01)	(0.01)
Current numbers of children (No child)		
One	-0.01	-0.01
	(0.02)	(0.02)
Two	0.02	0.02
	(0.02)	(0.02)
Three or more	0.24***	0.24***
	(0.02)	(0.02)
Interval	0.99***	0.96***
	(0.06)	(0.06)
Country of origin	49	49
Observations	12809	12809

# Table 5.A4: Poisson regression on fertility ideals, generational differences (origin-country TFR, continued)

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Main effect		Interaction	
		Combined	Non-French	French
Origin-country fertility ideals	0.02**	0.01	0.02*	0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Interaction terms				
Language $\times$ TFR at age 15				
Bilingual × TFR at age 15		0.03***	0.02*	0.02**
		(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Other than French $\times$ TFR at age 15		0.02*	0.02*	0.02
		(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Main effects				
No religious affiliation				
Christian	0.04**	0.04**	0.03	0.03
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Muslims	0.12***	0.12***	0.13***	0.09*
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Others	0.12**	0.12**	0.11*	0.22***
	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.06)
The imp. of religion during childhood				
A bit important	-0.01	-0.01	-0.02	0.04**
-	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.01)
Important	0.02	0.02	-0.01	0.10***
•	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Very important	0.08***	0.08***	0.07***	0.13***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Language at home during childhood (French)			~ /	. ,
Bilingual	0.02**	-0.05*	-0.01	-0.06
č	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Other than French	0.02	-0.03	-0.02	0.04
	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.10)

Table 5.A5: Poisson regression on fertility ideals among children of immigrants (origin-country TFR)

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Main effect		Interaction	
		Combined	Non-French	French
Education (primary)				
Lower Sec	-0.03**	-0.03**	-0.02**	-0.06
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Higher Sec	-0.01	-0.01	0.01	-0.05*
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)
2-year college	-0.05***	-0.05***	-0.03**	-0.09**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Bachelor or higher	0.01	0.01	0.04	-0.04
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)
Marital status (unmarried)				
Native spouse	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Foreign spouse	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)
Female	-0.05*	-0.05*	-0.04	-0.07**
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Foreign-born parents				
Native mother	0.02	0.02	0.02	-0.01
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.04)
Native father	0.01	0.01	0.01	-0.03
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.04)
Number of siblings	0.02***	0.02***	0.02**	0.03***
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Age	-0.01*	-0.01*	-0.01*	-0.01*
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)
Current numbers of children (No child)				
One	0.01	0.01	0.01	-0.02
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.03)
Two	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.03
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)
Three or more	0.22***	0.22***	0.24***	0.17***
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.03)
French official language origin country	0.05*	0.05*		
	(0.02)	(0.02)		
Interval	1.01***	1.04***	0.99***	1.17***
	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.07)	(0.06)
Country of origin	43	43	28	15
Observations	7832	7832	5840	1992

Table 5.A5. Poisson regression on fertility ideals among children of immigrants (origin-country TFR, continued)

## Chapter 6

## **Discussion and Conclusion**

This dissertation consists of four article-length manuscripts that make significant contributions to the fields of sociology of migration and demographic research on families and fertility. The main contribution involves a comprehensive examination of continuity and change within the immigrant context and across generations, focusing specifically on various aspects of family-related attitudes, such as gender role ideology and fertility ideals. The aim is to disentangle the various influences that shape these attitudes, including pre-migration factors, cultural practices such as language and religion, and interactions with the host society.

Conceptually, I present a framework that shifts the focus from examining the assimilation processes of immigrants and their children in the immigration context to understanding how the context of emigration and cultural practices in migrant families shape family attitudes and behaviors. Methodologically, I build upon a growing body of research that directly measures the context of emigration (Luthra, Waldinger & Soehl 2018; Soehl 2017; Pessin & Arpino 2018), rather than relying on dummy variables of nationality or ethnicity as a proxy for cultural heritage. By measuring gender and fertility norms within both the emigration context and immigration

context, this dissertation investigates the dissimilation and assimilation trajectories in family attitudes and behaviors of migrant families.

Overall, this dissertation contributes significantly to the fields of migration and family studies in three key ways. First, by comparing these two types of attitudes, the study reveals intriguing findings. It shows that attitudes towards gender roles, which play a crucial role in the public discourse on the "assimilability" of migrants in Europe, are highly susceptible to acculturation pressures. In other words, as migrants and their children interact with the host society, their beliefs and attitudes about gender roles are significantly influenced and tend to align more closely with the prevailing norms of the host society over time and across generation. On the other hand, attitudes toward ideal family size, while also influenced to some extent by acculturation, are considered more private matters and are, therefore, less susceptible to these pressures. Even after one generation, origin-country fertility norms still have a strong influence on the ideal family size among the second generation.

The second major contribution of this dissertation is to distinguish between attitudes and behaviors. It shows that while fertility norms inherited from the country of parental origin shape ideal family size in the second generation, they have limited influence on actual fertility behavior. In other words, individuals may hold certain preferences or ideals regarding family size that reflect their cultural heritage, but these do not necessarily translate into corresponding actual fertility behavior. The third major contribution of this dissertation is to distinguish between attitudes and behaviors. It shows that while fertility norms inherited from the country of parental origin shape ideal family size in the second generation, they have limited influence on actual fertility behavior. In other words, individuals may hold certain preferences or ideals regarding family size that reflect their cultural heritage, but these do not necessarily translate into corresponding actual fertility behavior.

Third, I explore how two main aspects of cultural practices in migrant families, religion and language, influence fertility attitudes of the second generation in different ways. Religion, which often regulates family life and sexuality, directly shapes the ideal family size of immigrant children. Among the children of immigrants, those raised in Muslim families and those in highly religious families desire more children. In contrast, the use of the language of the parent's country of origin does not directly affect ideal family size, but rather moderates the influence of the country of origin. Those who spoke (all or part of) their home country's language at home during childhood conform more closely to their home country's fertility ideals than those who grew up speaking the destination language.

### 6.1 Limitations and Future Directions

Although each empirical chapter contributes to advancing discussions on various research topics, they exhibit certain shared limitations.

#### 6.1.1 Selection Bias and Measures of Origin-country Cultural Norms

Selection bias is a common problem in social science, and migration studies are no exception. Usually, there are at least two selection biases, particularly in migration studies, selection before and after migration.

#### Selection before migration

The importance of considering pre-migration characteristics and immigrant selectivity has been widely acknowledged by scholars, particularly economists. It is well understood that migrants are not a random sample of the population in their country of origin. While this fundamental observation has been recognized in studies exploring immigrants' socioeconomic and educational attainment (Feliciano 2020; Ichou 2014; Luthra, Nandi, and Benzeval 2020), it has received less attention in relation to the acculturation of attitudes and values. Within the scope of my dissertation, I have identified that gender and fertility norms from the origin country have an influence on the gender role attitudes and fertility ideals of immigrants. This influence also extends to the fertility ideals of their children.

However, it is essential to recognize that these findings may not provide a precise estimation of the influence of the origin country. This is mainly because migrants are chosen through migration policies and self-selection based on values, and they are also influenced by the circumstances in their home country during the migration journey. It is possible that individuals with more liberal or "Westernized" values are more likely to migrate to Western European countries. If this selection process introduces some bias, it could weaken the link between home country norms and migrants' attitudes.

Furthermore, it is worth noting that in this study, I used averaged measures of origincountry fertility ideals and gender role attitudes to represent the culture of the origin country. However, it is important to acknowledge that the mean may not be the most appropriate measure in this context. This is because there is no distinct 'mainstream' society in either the origin or destination countries which immigrants can fully assimilate or disassociate themselves from when it comes to values and ideologies. Both destination and origin societies are inherently diverse, and individuals, whether migrants or non-migrants, embrace a range of beliefs and values. While it is indeed a limitation to use means to characterize the cultures of origin and destination, this approach goes beyond previous literature that relies solely on a dummy variable to compare the group mean of different ethnic or immigrant groups without measuring their "ethnic culture". It is important to emphasize that measuring the mean of countries of origin and destination can at least overcome the pitfalls of cultural essentialism, which assumes that certain ethnic or migrant groups inherently possess particular cultures and values without any quantifiable measure.

In addition to the above concerns, it is imperative that future studies develop improved strategies to address the issues of pre-migration selection and over-representation. One possible approach could be to compare the attitudes and values of migrants and natives with similar socio-economic backgrounds. This can be done by using individual-level survey data from both destination and origin countries, such as the European Social Survey and the World Value Survey. To implement this strategy, latent models can be used to predict an individual's cultural values and attitudes in the country of origin, taking into account various socio-economic factors such as education level, urban/rural residence, gender, and birth cohort. These predicted values can then be matched to migrants based on their socioeconomic background in the destination country, thereby assessing the differences between the destination and origin cultures (i.e., cultural distance).

However, it is important to recognize that this approach does not completely eliminate the problem of selection bias, as there may still be unobserved characteristics that differ between migrants and non-migrants. Nevertheless, it can serve as a valuable tool to gain more insight into the relationship between migrants' attitudes and their country of origin, and it can help mitigate the challenges posed by the selection problem.

#### Selection after migration

Estimates of the influence of origin-country cultural norms on migrants and their children may also be subject to bias due to post-migration selection. In this dissertation, I find that the influence of origin-country gender norms on migrants' gender role attitudes diminishes over time and across generations. However, this does not necessarily mean that the majority of migrants have fully adopted the "mainstream" values of their destination countries. It is plausible that migrants who encounter difficulties or choose not to adopt the gender norms of the destination country may have returned to their countries of origin. Consequently, those who remain in their destination countries may be individuals who are more receptive to adopting the mainstream values of the destination society.

To address this potential problem, the use of longitudinal data, such as the CILS4EU-Germany dataset, could prove valuable. Longitudinal data allow researchers to examine the evolution of cultural values over time. By taking advantage of these long-term data, we can closely examine the post-migration selection hypothesis and assess whether migrants' attitudes tend to align with mainstream values over time and across generations. This approach allows for a more comprehensive understanding of how attitudes evolve and whether they converge with the prevailing values of the destination society.

#### 6.1.2 Intergenerational Transmission

In this dissertation, a significant contrast arises in terms of the influence of parental origin countries on fertility ideals and gender role ideology in the second generation. While fertility ideals are still influenced by the parental origin country, the gender role ideology is not. However, the exact mechanism linking parental origin countries to individual cultural values and attitudes remains unclear. Are their values and attitudes shaped by their foreign-born parents, or are they more influenced by other social institutions like ethnic and religious communities, rather than directly by their parents? Unfortunately, the ESS and TeO surveys do not collect information about the attitudes of respondents' parents, so it is not possible to determine the extent to which the second generation's attitudes resemble those of their parents. One possible approach is to examine whether family socialization in religion and language during childhood plays a role in shaping the influence of parental origin countries on the second generation. However, this approach assumes a strong continuity between parents and children regarding gender and fertility norms, which may not always be the case.

To address this limitation, the CILS4EU dataset can be used, as it is a dyadic dataset that collects information from both parents (either mother or father) and children regarding gender role attitudes. This setting allows researchers to investigate the similarity between children's attitudes and those of their foreign-born parents, as well as how other aspects of family socialization, such as language, religion, and parent-child relationships, contribute to the intergenerational transmission process in migrant families. However, it is crucial to acknowledge that the CILS4EU dataset specifically targets certain ethnic groups. As a result, the number of origin countries represented may be insufficient for researchers to conduct a multilevel analysis, which directly examines the influence of gender norms of the origin countries on parents and children.

#### 6.1.3 Gendered Acculturation

Throughout the four empirical chapters of this dissertation, my focus has been on exploring how the context of origin and destination influences family attitudes among immigrants and their children. However, there is one important aspect that has been overlooked: gender. Previous research has shown that assimilation and acculturation processes are gendered, especially for the second generation (Maliepaard and Alba, 2016; Nawyn and Park, 2019; Valdez and Tran, 2020). However, the mechanism behind these gender differences in acculturation remains unclear.

As these studies suggest, one possible explanation could be the traditional gender norms prevalent in countries of origin, where immigrant families may discourage second-generation males from adopting more progressive views on gender roles and instead expect them to prioritize larger families. In addition, young men may face educational challenges, live in predominantly immigrant neighborhoods, interact primarily within their ethnic communities, and attend mosques frequently, limiting their social integration into the broader society. These gender differences may also be influenced by rational choice theory, which suggests that the female second generation may have greater incentives to desire smaller family sizes and hold more liberal gender role attitudes than their male counterparts.

To investigate these hypotheses, future studies could use the analytical framework employed in this dissertation to examine gender differences in fertility ideals and gender role ideologies among different religious groups.

## 6.2 Summary

This dissertation makes significant contributions to migration sociology and demographic research on families and fertility. It explores how the origin and destination contexts shape the family attitudes of immigrants and their children, focusing on gender role ideology and fertility ideals. The study considers various factors, including pre-migration influences, cultural practices, and interactions with the host society, to understand the formation of these attitudes.

I introduce a framework that shifts the focus from assimilation to examining how the emigration context and cultural practices within migrant families influence family attitudes. By directly measuring the emigration context and comparing gender role attitudes and ideal family size, the study reveals that gender role attitudes align with the host society's norms through acculturation, while ideal family size remains influenced by the fertility norms of the country of origin.

Furthermore, the dissertation distinguishes between attitudes and behaviors, finding that while fertility norms shape ideal family size, they have limited impact on actual fertility behavior. It also investigates the effects of religion and language within migrant families on fertility attitudes. Religious influences are linked to desired family size, with Muslim and highly religious families expressing a desire for more children. Language use moderates the influence of the country of origin, as those who speak their home country's language are more likely to conform to its fertility ideals.

- Feliciano, Cynthia. 2020. "Immigrant Selectivity Effects on Health, Labor Market, and Educational Outcomes." *Annual Review of Sociology* 46(1):315–34. doi: <u>10.1146/annurev-soc-121919-054639</u>.
- Ichou, M. 2014. "Who They Were There: Immigrants' Educational Selectivity and Their Children's Educational Attainment." *European Sociological Review* 30(6):750–65. doi: <u>10.1093/esr/jcu071</u>.
- Luthra, Renee, Alita Nandi, and Michaela Benzeval. 2020. "Unravelling the 'Immigrant Health Paradox': Ethnic Maintenance, Discrimination, and Health Behaviours of the Foreign Born and Their Children in England." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 46(5):980–1001. doi: <u>10.1080/1369183x.2018.1539287</u>.
- Luthra, Renee, Roger Waldinger, and Thomas Soehl. 2018. Origins and Destinations: The Making of the Second Generation. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Richard Alba. 2016. "Cultural Integration in the Muslim Second Generation in the Netherlands: The Case of Gender Ideology." *International Migration Review* 50(1):70–94. doi: 10.1111/imre.12118.
- Nawyn, Stephanie J., and Julie Park. 2019. "Gendered Segmented Assimilation: Earnings Trajectories of African Immigrant Women and Men." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 42(2):216– 34. doi: <u>10.1080/01419870.2017.1400085</u>.
- Pessin, Léa, and Bruno Arpino. 2018. "Navigating between Two Cultures: Immigrants' Gender Attitudes toward Working Women." *Demographic Research* 38:967–1016. doi: <u>10.4054/demres.2018.38.35</u>.

- Soehl, Thomas. 2017. "From Origins to Destinations: Acculturation Trajectories in Migrants' Attitudes towards Homosexuality." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 43(11):1831– 53. doi: <u>10.1080/1369183x.2016.1246178</u>.
- Valdez, Nicol M., and Van C. Tran. 2020. "Gendered Context of Assimilation: The Female Second-Generation Advantage among Latinos." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 46(9):1709–36. doi: <u>10.1080/1369183x.2019.1569504</u>.

## **General Bibliography**

- Adsera, Alicia, and Ana Ferrer. 2014. "Factors Influencing the Fertility Choices of Child Immigrants in Canada." Population Studies 68(1):65-79. Doi: 10.1080/00324728.2013.802007.
- Alba, Richard. 2005. "Bright vs. Blurred Boundaries: Second-Generation Assimilation and Exclusion in France, Germany, and the United States." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 28 (1): 20–49. doi: <u>10.1080/0141987042000280003</u>.
- Alba, Richard D., and Victor Nee. 2003. Remaking the American Mainstream: Assimilation and Contemporary Immigration. Harvard University Press.
- Behrman, Julia, and Jeylan Erman. 2019. "An Exploration of Differences in Ideal Family Size between Muslim and Non-Muslim Women in France." Demographic Research 41:617– 648. doi: 10.4054/demres.2019.41.22.
- Brubaker, Rogers. 2013. "Language, Religion and the Politics of Difference." Nations and Nationalism 19(1):1–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8129.2012.00562.x.
- Diehl, Claudia, Matthias Koenig, and Kerstin Ruckdeschel. 2009. "Religiosity and Gender Equality: Comparing Natives and Muslim Migrants in Germany." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32 (2): 278–301. doi: <u>10.1080/01419870802298454</u>.

- Dilmaghani, Maryam. 2019. "Religiosity, Secularity and Fertility in Canada." European Journal of Population 35:403-428. doi: 10.1007/s10680-018-9487-z
- Drouhot, Lucas G. 2021. "Cracks in the Melting Pot? Religiosity and Assimilation among the Diverse Muslim Population in France." American Journal of Sociology 126(4):795–851. doi: 10.1086/712804.
- FitzGerald, David. 2014. "The Sociology of International Migration". In Caroline Brettell and James Hollifield (Eds.), *Migration theory: Talking across Disciplines* (pp. 160-193). Routledge.
- Foner, Nancy, and Richard Alba. 2008. "Immigrant Religion in the U.S. and Western Europe: Bridge or Barrier to Inclusion?." *International Migration Review* 42 (2): 360–392. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1747-7379.2008.00128.x</u>.
- Frank, Kristyn, and Feng Hou. 2015. "Source-Country Gender Roles and the Division of Labor within Immigrant Families." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 77 (2): 557–574. doi: <u>10.1111/jomf.12171</u>.
- Goldscheider, Frances, Eva Bernhardt, and Trude Lappegård. 2015. "The Gender Revolution: A Framework for Understanding Changing Family and Demographic Behavior." Population and Development Review 41(2):207–239. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2015.00045.x.
- Gordon, Milton Myron. 1964. Assimilation in American Life: The Role of Race, Religion, and National Origins. Oxford University Press.
- Hagewen, Kellie J., and S. Philip Morgan. 2005. "Intended and Ideal Family Size in the United States, 1970-2002." Population and Development Review 31(3):507–527. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2005.00081.x.

- Hayford, S. R., and S. P. Morgan. 2008. "Religiosity and Fertility in the United States: The Role of Fertility Intentions." Social Forces 86(3):1163–1188. doi: 10.1353/sof.0.0000.
- Idema, Hanna, and Karen Phalet. 2007. "Transmission of Gender-Role Values in Turkish-German Migrant Families: The Role of Gender, Intergenerational and Intercultural Relations." *Zeitschrift für Familienforschung* 19 (1): 71–105. doi: <u>0168-ssoar-58062</u>
- Jacob, Konstanze, and Frank Kalter. 2013. "Intergenerational Change in Religious Salience Among Immigrant Families in Four European Countries." International Migration 51(3):38–56. doi: 10.1111/imig.12108.
- Klok, Jolien, Theo Van Tilburg, Tineke Fokkema, and Bianca Suanet. 2020. "Comparing Generations of Migrants' Transnational Behaviour: The Role of the Transnational Convoy and Integration." Comparative Migration Studies 8(1). doi: 10.1186/s40878-020-00206-0.
- Kretschmer, David. 2018. "Explaining Differences in Gender Role Attitudes among Migrant and Native Adolescents in Germany: Intergenerational Transmission, Religiosity, and Integration." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 44 (13): 2197–2218. doi: 10.1080/1369183X.2017.1388159.
- Kulu, Hill, and Amparo González-Ferrer. 2014. "Family Dynamics Among Immigrants and Their Descendants in Europe: Current Research and Opportunities." *European Journal of Population* 30(4):411–435. doi: 10.1007/s10680-014-9322-0.
- Kulu, Hill, Tina Hannemann, Ariane Pailhé, Karel Neels, Sandra Krapf, Amparo GonzálezFerrer, and Gunnar Andersson. 2017. "Fertility by Birth Order among the Descendants of
  Immigrants in Selected European Countries." *Population and Development Review* 31–
  60.

- Lappegård, Trude, Gerda Neyer, and Daniele Vignoli. 2021. "Three Dimensions of the Relationship between Gender Role Attitudes and Fertility Intentions." *Genus* 77(1). doi: 10.1186/s41118-021-00126-6.
- Levitt, Peggy, and Nina Glick Schiller. 2006. "Conceptualizing Simultaneity: A Transnational Social Field Perspective on Society." *International Migration Review* 38(3):1002–1039. doi: 10.1111/j.1747-7379.2004.tb00227.x.
- Luthra, Renee, Roger Waldinger, and Thomas Soehl. 2018. Origins and Destinations: The Making of the Second Generation. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Lutz, Amy, and Stephanie Crist. 2009. "Why Do Bilingual Boys Get Better Grades in English-Only America? The Impacts of Gender, Language and Family Interaction on Academic Achievement of Latino/a Children of Immigrants." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 32(2):346–368. doi: 10.1080/01419870801943647.
- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Richard Alba. 2016. "Cultural Integration in the Muslim Second Generation in the Netherlands: The Case of Gender Ideology." *International Migration Review* 50(1):70–94. doi: 10.1111/imre.12118.
- Maliepaard, Mieke, and Marcel Lubbers. 2013. "Parental Religious Transmission after Migration: The Case of Dutch Muslims." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 39(3):425–442. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2013.733862.
- Michael, Robert T., and Nancy Brandon Tuma. 1985. "Entry into Marriage and Parenthood by Young Men and Women: The Influence of Family Background." *Demography* 22(4):515–544. doi: 10.2307/2061586.
- Milewski, Nadja. 2009. Fertility of Immigrants: A Two-Generational Approach in Germany. Springer Science & Business Media.

- Milewski, Nadja, and Eleonora Mussino. 2019. "Editorial on the Special Issue 'New Aspects on Migrant Populations in Europe: Norms, Attitudes and Intentions in Fertility and Family Planning." *Comparative Population Studies* 43. doi: 10.12765/cpos-2019-10.
- Miller, Warren B. 2011. "Differences between Fertility Desires and Intentions: Implications for Theory, Research and Policy." *Vienna Yearbook of Population Research* 9:75–98.

Morgan, S. Philip, Sharon Stash, Herbert L. Smith, and Karen Oppenheim Mason. 2002.
"Muslim and Non-Muslim Differences in Female Autonomy and Fertility: Evidence from Four Asian Countries." *Population and Development Review* 28(3):515–37. doi: 10.1111/j.1728-4457.2002.00515.x.

- Murphy, M., and L. B. Knudsen. 2002. "The Intergenerational Transmission of Fertility in Contemporary Denmark: The Effects of Number of Siblings (Full and Half), Birth Order, and Whether Male or Female." *Population Studies* 56(3):235–248. doi: 10.1080/00324720215937.
- Mussino, Eleonora, and Livia Elisa Ortensi. 2018. "The Same Fertility Ideals as in the Country of Origin? A Study of the Personal Ideal Family Size among Immigrant Women in Italy." *Comparative Population Studies-Zeitschrift Für Bevölkerungswissenschaft* 43:243–74.
- Pailhé, Ariane. 2017. "The Convergence of Second-Generation Immigrants' Fertility Patterns in France." *Demographic Research* 36:1361–1398.

Pessin, Léa, and Bruno Arpino. 2018. "Navigating between Two Cultures: Immigrants' Gender Attitudes toward Working Women." *Demographic Research* 38:967–1016. doi: 10.4054/demres.2018.38.35.

- Portes, Alejandro, and Lingxin Hao. 1998. "E Pluribus Unum: Bilingualism and Loss of Language in the Second Generation." Sociology of Education 71(4):269. doi: 10.2307/2673171.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Lingxin Hao. 2002. "The Price of Uniformity: Language, Family and Personality Adjustment in the Immigrant Second Generation." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 25(6):889–912. doi: 10.1080/0141987022000009368.
- Portes, Alejandro, and Rubén G. Rumbaut. 2001. Legacies: The Story of the Immigrant Second Generation. Univ of California Press.
- Régnier-Loilier, Arnaud, and France Prioux. 2008. "Does Religious Practice Influence Family Behaviours?" *Population & Societies* 447(7):1–4. doi: 10.3917/popsoc.447.0001.
- Röder, Antje. 2014. "Explaining Religious Differences in Immigrants' Gender Role Attitudes: The Changing Impact of Origin Country and Individual Religiosity." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 37 (14): 2615–2635. doi: <u>10.1080/01419870.2013.854919</u>.
- Röder, A., and P. Muhlau. 2014. "Are They Acculturating? Europe's Immigrants and Gender Egalitarianism." *Social Forces* 92(3):899–928. doi: 10.1093/sf/sot126.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2016. "But Do They Speak It? The Intergenerational Transmission of Home-Country Language in Migrant Families in France." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 42(9):1513–1535. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2015.1126171.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2017a. "From Origins to Destinations: Acculturation Trajectories in Migrants" Attitudes towards Homosexuality." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 43(11):1831–1853. doi: 10.1080/1369183x.2016.1246178.

- Soehl, Thomas. 2017b. "Social Reproduction of Religiosity in the Immigrant Context: The Role of Family Transmission and Family Formation — Evidence from France." *International Migration Review* 51(4):999–1030. doi: 10.1111/imre.12289.
- Soehl, Thomas. 2019. "Mode of Difference and Resource for Resilience: How Religion Shapes Experiences of Discrimination of the Second Generation in France." *International Migration Review* 019791831988262. doi: 10.1177/0197918319882628.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2010. "Making the Connection: Latino Immigrants and Their Cross-Border Ties." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 33(9):1489–1510. doi: 10.1080/01419871003624050.
- Soehl, Thomas, and Roger Waldinger. 2012. "Inheriting the Homeland? Intergenerational Transmission of Cross-Border Ties in Migrant Families." American Journal of Sociology 118(3):778–813. doi: 10.1086/667720.
- Spierings, Niels. 2015. "Gender Equality Attitudes among Turks in Western Europe and Turkey: The Interrelated Impact of Migration and Parents' Attitudes.". *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 41 (5): 749–771. doi: <u>10.1080/1369183X.2014.948394</u>.
- Testa, Maria Rita, and Leonardo Grilli. 2006. "The Influence of Childbearing Regional Contexts on Ideal Family Size in Europe." *Population* 61(1–2):99–127.
- Van Hook, Jennifer, and Jennifer E. Glick. 2020. "Spanning Borders, Cultures, and Generations: A Decade of Research on Immigrant Families." *Journal of Marriage and Family* 82(1):224–243. doi: 10.1111/jomf.12621.
- Wilson, Ben. 2019. "The Intergenerational Assimilation of Completed Fertility: Comparing the Convergence of Different Origin Groups." *International Migration Review* 53(2):429– 457. doi: 10.1177/0197918318769047.

Wimmer, Andreas. 2008. "The Making and Unmaking of Ethnic Boundaries: A Multilevel Process Theory." *American Journal of Sociology* 113 (4): 970–1022. doi: <u>10.1086/522803</u>.

- Wimmer, Andreas, and Thomas Soehl. 2014. "Blocked Acculturation: Cultural Heterodoxy among Europe's Immigrants." *American Journal of Sociology* 120 (1): 146–186. doi: <u>10.1086/677207</u>
- Zolberg, Aristide R., and Long Litt Woon. 1999. "Why Islam Is Like Spanish: Cultural Incorporation in Europe and the United States." *Politics and Society* 27 (1): 5–38. doi: <u>10.1177/0032329299027001002</u>.